Now Indexed in



EDITORIALS

Molecular Insights to Clinical Perspectives

Molecular Basis of Endocrine-Related Disorders

ORIGINAL ARTICLES

Lower Plasma Selenoprotein P Levels in Regularly Exercising Young Adults

Bisphenol S Increases Cell Number and Stimulates Migration of Endometrial Epithelial Cells

The Effect of Glucocorticoids on TAF1 Gene Transcription in X-linked Dystonia Parkinsonism

Genetic Variants Associated with Poor Responsiveness to Sulfonylureas in Filipinos with Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus

Single Nucleotide Polymorphism at rs7903146 of Transcription Factor 7-like 2 gene Among Subjects with Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus in Myanmar

Evaluation of Type 2 Diabetes Risk Variants (Alleles) in the Pashtun Ethnic Population of Pakistan

Validation of Genome-Wide Association Studies (GWAS)-Identified Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus Risk Variants in Pakistani Pashtun Population







Indonesian Society of Endocrinology



Malaysian Endocrine and Metabolic Society



Myanmar Society of Endocrinology and Metabolism



Philippine Society of Endocrinology, Diabetes and Metabolism



Endocrine and Metabolic Society of Singapore



Endocrine Society of Thailand



Vietnam Association of Diabetes and Endocrinology





Journal of the ASEAN Federation of Endocrine Societies

> ELIZABETH PAZ-PACHECO Editor-in-Chief

CECILIA A. JIMENO Vice Editor-in-Chief

GABRIEL V. JASUL JR. MADE RATNA SARASWATI NORLAILA MUSTAFA KYU KYU MAUNG CHAICHARN DEEROCHANAWONG NGUYEN THY KHUE

Associate Editors

MARY ANN R. ABACAN LORNA R. ABAD MARISSA M. ALEJANDRIA PIA D. BAGAMASBAD SARAT SUNTHORNYOTHIN NATTAPOL SATHAVARODOM CHNG CHIAW LING TINT SWE LATT KHOO CHIN MENG NURAIN MOHD NOOR NATHANIEL S. ORILLAZA JR. PAUL MATTHEW D. PASCO CATHERINE LYNN T. SILAO ROGELIO V. TANGCO NGUYEN VAN TUAN MYO WIN

Editorial Board Members

MARIA LUISA PATRICIA B. GATBONTON AIMEE A. ANDAG-SILVA MA. CECILLE S. AÑONUEVO-CRUZ ELAINE C. CUNANAN Manuscript Editors

> ANNA ELVIRA S. ARCELLANA ADRIAN OSCAR Z. BACENA DIONISE YSABELLE V. BAWAL HANNAH U. CORPUZ JAY S. FONTE RIA MARI S. SIAO Junior Manuscript Editors

> > ROBERTO C. MIRASOL Business Manager

CATHERINE JESSICA MERCADO-LAZARO Radiology Editor

> JERICO B. GUTIERREZ Creative Editor

MARITA V.T. REYES BENITO M. PACHECO Editorial Board Advisers

JOHANN FABRIAN Q. BOLINAO KIM L. COCHON ETHEL M. ESTANISLAO AL JOSEPH R. MOLINA JESUS N. SAROL JR. OLIVIA T. SISON EMILIO Q. VILLANUEVA III Statisticians

AMADO O. TANDOC III Editorial Coordinator

MELISSA O. TANDOC Secretary / Website Administrator









Emerging Sources Citation Index

WEB OF SCIENCE™













PubMed Central PubMed Central SCOPUS[®] WEB OF SCIENCE[™] Indexed



Vol. 38 No. S1 Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology Special Issue eISSN 2308-118x (Online)

The Journal of the ASEAN Federation of Endocrine Societies (JAFES) is an open-access, peer-reviewed, English language, medical and health science journal that is published two times a year by the ASEAN Federation of Endocrine Societies (AFES). Its editorial policies are aligned with the policies of the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors (www.icmje.org), and resolves ethical issues using recommendations and guidelines of the Committee on Publication Ethics (COPE). It is a member of the World Association of Medical Editors (WAME) and CrossRef, and indexed in PubMed, PubMed Central (PMC), Scopus, Web of Science (WoS), ASEAN Citation Index (ACI), Directory of Open Access Journals (DOAJ), Western Pacific Index Medicus (WPRIM), ROAD ISSN and The Keepers Registry.

JAFES welcomes manuscripts on all aspects of endocrinology and metabolism in the form of original articles, review articles, case reports, feature articles (clinical practice guidelines, clinical case seminars, book reviews, et cetera), editorials, letters to the Editor, brief communications and special announcements. Authors may include members and non-members of the AFES.

Authors are required to accomplish, sign and submit scanned copies of the JAFES Author Form consisting of: (1) Authorship Certification, that the authors contributed substantially to the work; that the manuscript has been read and approved by all authors, and that the requirements for authorship have been met by each author; (2) the Author Declaration, that the article represents original material that is not being considered for publication or has not been published or accepted for publication elsewhere; that the article does not infringe or violate any copyrights or intellectual property rights, and that no references have been made to predatory/suspected journals; that the article is approved by the appropriate institutional review board and is adherent to the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki or that the article had written/informed consent for publication from involved subjects (for Case Report/series, Images in Endocrinology, Clinical Case Seminars); (3) the Author Contribution Disclosure, which lists the specific contributions of authors; (4) the Author Publishing Agreement which retains author copyright, grants publishing and distribution rights to JAFES, and allows JAFES to apply and enforce an Attribution Non-Commercial Creative Commons user license; and (5) Conversion to Visual Abstract to have the published work (*optional for original articles only) converted as visual abstract to improve dissemination to practitioners and lay readers. Authors are also required to submit the signed ICMJE form for Disclosure of Potential Conflicts of Interest. For original articles, authors are required to submit a scanned copy of the Ethics Review Approval of their research as well as registration in trial registries as appropriate. For manuscripts reporting data from studies involving animals, authors are required to submit a scanned copy of the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee approval. Consent forms, as appropriate, have been secured for the publication of information about patients.

Articles and any other material published in the JAFES represent the work of the author(s) and should not be construed to reflect the opinions of the Editors or the Publisher. JAFES does not charge any article processing or submission fees to authors. It likewise does not ask for subscription fees to gain access to scholarly content.

EDITORIAL CONTACT INFORMATION: Journal of the ASEAN Federation of Endocrine Societies | Unit 2005, 20th floor, Medical Plaza Ortigas, San Miguel Avenue, Ortigas Center, Pasig City, Philippines 1605 | Editorial Coordinator: Amado O. Tandoc III, MD, FPSP | Telefax: (+632) 8637-3162 | E-mail: JAFES@asia.com; JAFES.editor@gmail.com











TABLE OF CONTENTS	
Editorials Molecular Insights to Clinical Perspectives Catherine Lynn Silao	3
Molecular Basis of Endocrine-related Disorders Pia Bagamasbad	4
ORIGINAL ARTICLES Lower Plasma Selenoprotein P Levels in Regularly Exercising Young Adults Swe Mar Oo, Min Thar Htut, Ye Win Htun, Aye Aye Mon, May Pyone Kyaw	6
Bisphenol S Increases Cell Number and Stimulates Migration of Endometrial Epithelial Cells Kimberly Benjamin, Cielo Mae Marquez, Madeleine Morta, Emmanuel Marc Reyes, Lemnuel Aragones, Michael Velarde	13
The Effect of Glucocorticoids on TAF1 Gene Transcription in X-linked Dystonia Parkinsonism Sam Ezrael Dela Cruz, Pia Bagamasbad	23
Genetic Variants Associated with Poor Responsiveness to Sulfonylureas in Filipinos with Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus Elizabeth Paz-Pacheco, Jose Nevado Jr., Eva Maria Cutiongco-de la Paz, Gabriel Jasul Jr., Aimee Yvonne Criselle Aman, Elizabeth Laurize Alejandro - Ribaya, Mark David Francisco, Ma. Luz Vicenta Guanzon, May Uyking - Naranjo, Ma. Cecilia Añonuevo - Cruz, Maria Patricia Deanna Maningat, Cristina Jaring, Paulette Nacpil - Dominguez, Aniza Pala-Mohamad, Abigail Uy-Canto, John Paul Quisumbing, Annabelle Marie Lat, Diane Carla Bernardo, Noemie Marie Mansibang, Vincent Sean Ribaya, Karell Jo Angelique Calpito, Julius Patrick Ferrer, Jessica Biwang, Jodelyn Melegrito, Christian Deo Deguit, Carlos Emmanuel Panerio	31
Single Nucleotide Polymorphism at rs7903146 of Transcription Factor 7-like 2 gene Among Subjects with Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus in Myanmar Sagawah Phu, Aye Thida, Kyu Kyu Maung, Tet Tun Chit	41
Evaluation of Type 2 Diabetes Risk Variants (Alleles) in the Pashtun Ethnic Population of Pakistan Asif Jan, Muhammad Saeed, Zakiullah, Rani Akbar, Hamayun Khan	48
Validation of Genome-Wide Association Studies (GWAS)-Identified Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus Risk Variants in Pakistani Pashtun Population Asif Jan, Zakiullah, Fazli Khuda, Rani Akbaruf	55
Disclosure of Editorial Conflict of Interest Instructions to Authors Cover Letter Author Form ICMJE Form for Disclosure of Potential Conflicts of Interest Patient Consent Form Peer Reviewers	62 64 70 71 74 76 77



Molecular Insights to Clinical Perspectives



The quality of medical care that we enjoy now is due to research done over decades, even centuries. Medical research involves the study of diseases, their causes, their prevention and control, and their medical management. The last few decades have generated an exponential increase in knowledge regarding the molecular pathogenesis of endocrine disorders brought about by clinical and research collaboration. This present issue of the Journal of the ASEAN Federation of Endocrine Societies (JAFES) features articles on bisphenol S, selenoprotein P, type 2 diabetes mellitus, and X-linked dystonia parkinsonism with discussions on developments integrating basic science to translational research. Novel insights and perspectives, covered in this issue, looking into mechanisms of interest, relations between genotype and phenotype, and efficacy of interventions have definitely narrowed our knowledge gap. All these have allowed us to move towards the improvement of health and healthcare outcomes.

Diagnosis, based on clinical and metabolic investigations, and on genetic analyses, is of major importance in the medical management of patients with endocrine disorders. The expansion of tools for identifying patients with increased risk for these medical conditions has allowed early preventive measures to delay the onset of these diseases. Furthermore, the identification of patients who are likely to respond to existing drugs or new therapies and the prediction of who will develop complications has better targeted these diseases and has improved the survival and the quality of life of affected individuals. The discovery of new causative genetic variants has also resulted in a better understanding of the physiological and pathological processes of the endocrine system.

Given the burden of these medical conditions and their complications, the additions to our current knowledge base provided by these researches will definitely lessen the impact of these life-threatening illnesses. As more research findings are published, more evidence-based guidelines to better manage patients will be developed resulting in significant advances in our healthcare system.

> Catherine Lynn T. Silao, MD, PhD, FPPS Institute of Human Genetics, National Institutes of Health Department of Pediatrics, College of Medicine and Philippine General Hospital, University of the Philippines Manila

https://doi.org/10.15605/jafes.037.S1

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 4.0 International License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/).



Molecular Basis of Endocrine-related Disorders



Identifying the genetic and molecular basis of disease is a crucial step towards effectively managing and treating endocrine-related disorders. In the 1980s, advances in the field of recombinant DNA technology facilitated the use of a molecular and genetic approach towards understanding the cellular, biochemical, and molecular basis of disease. In the past decade, the precipitous progress in the development of genome-editing and omics-based technologies provided tools for the rapid identification of molecular determinants that drive and contribute to endocrine-related health issues.

This special issue of JAFES includes articles that utilize molecular techniques and genome-wide association studies that broaden our understanding on: (1) the contribution of endocrine disrupting chemicals in cancer-related cellular hallmarks; (2) the effect of stress hormones on dysregulation of transcription associated with neurodegenerative disorders; (3) genetic determinants diabetes and response to therapy; and (4) molecular markers involved in signaling cascade induced by exercise.

This special issue highlights the importance of molecular and omics-based approaches in identifying the underlying molecular underpinnings of endocrinerelated diseases and how this knowledge can be used for disease prevention, rapid diagnosis and effective disease management. As the appreciation for the utility and application of molecular studies continues to expand in the clinics, we hope that this will be followed by more molecular endocrinology-focused articles featured in JAFES.

> Pia D. Bagamasbad, PhD National Institutes of Molecular Biology and Biotechnology, University of the Philippines Diliman

https://doi.org/10.15605/jafes.037.S9

Vol. 38 No. 1 Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology Special Issue

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 4.0 International License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/).

After 12 years of publishing high quality endocrinology research for Southeast Asia, we are very pleased to announce that the Journal of the ASEAN Federation of Endocrine Societies (JAFES) has been accepted for indexing in PubMed!

Pub Med®

We thank all of our readers, editors, peer reviewers, authors, and production team, for your continued support through the years.





Lower Plasma Selenoprotein P Levels in Regularly Exercising Young Adults

Swe Mar Oo,¹ Min Thar Htut,² Ye Win Htun,² Aye Aye Mon,³ May Pyone Kyaw²

¹Department of Biochemistry, University of Medicine Taunggyi, Taunggyi, Myanmar ²Department of Biochemistry, University of Medicine 2, Yangon, Myanmar ³Institute of Sports and Physical Education, Yangon, Myanmar

Abstract

Objective. Physical exercise can provide many health benefits in humans. Exercise-induced reactive oxygen species (ROS) formation and its downstream signaling cascades are reported to induce mitochondrial biogenesis in exercising tissues. Selenoprotein P (SELENOP) is the antioxidant hepatokine whose hypersecretion is associated with various metabolic diseases. It was reported to impair exercise-induced reactive oxygen species signaling and inhibit subsequent mitochondrial biogenesis in mice. However, the relationship between selenoprotein P and mitochondrial dynamics in humans has not yet been reported. While reduction of plasma selenoprotein P becomes an attractive therapeutic target for metabolic diseases, the role of regular exercise in this regard is still unknown. This study aimed to analyze the influence of regular habitual exercise on plasma selenoprotein P levels and its association with leucocyte mitochondrial DNA copy number in healthy young adults.

Methodology. Plasma selenoprotein P levels and leucocyte mitochondrial DNA copy numbers were compared in 44 regularly exercising subjects and 44 non-exercising controls, and the correlation between the two parameters was analyzed. Plasma selenoprotein P levels were measured by Enzyme-linked Immunosorbent Assay, and leucocyte mitochondrial DNA copy numbers were measured using the qPCR method.

Results. The regular-exercise group had lower plasma selenoprotein P levels with higher leucocyte mitochondrial DNA copy numbers than the non-exercise group. There was a tendency of negative correlation between the two variables in our studied population.

Conclusion. Regular habitual exercise has a beneficial effect on reducing plasma selenoprotein P levels while raising mitochondrial DNA copy numbers.

Key words: mitochondria, physical exercise, reactive oxygen species, selenoprotein P

INTRODUCTION

It is undisputedly accepted that physical exercise can provide many health benefits in humans beyond body fitness.^{1,2} During physical exercise, numerous metabolic adaptations in various tissues occur to meet the increased oxidative capacity and metabolic demands of the exercising tissues.³⁻⁵ One major event during physical exercise is the transient induction of sub-pathological amounts of reactive oxygen species (ROS),⁶ mainly generated from the mitochondrial respiratory chain as a byproduct of accelerated cellular respiration during physical exercise.⁷ Researchers are gradually realizing that exercise-induced ROS plays a crucial role in proper cellular functioning by acting as intracellular messengers in various signaling cascades.⁸⁹

Previous studies reported that the production of ROS in skeletal muscle during prolonged endurance exercise

eISSN 2308-118x (Online)

Printed in the Philippines

Copyright © 2022 by Oo et al.

Received: August 21, 2021. Accepted: November 3, 2021. Published online first: April 30, 2022. https://doi.org/10.15605/jafes.037.S4 plays an important role in hormesis-like adaptive changes in skeletal muscle. In particular, acute exposure to ROS during physical exercise can activate the 5' adenosine monophosphate-activated protein kinase - peroxisome proliferatoractivated receptor gamma (AMPK-PGC-1 α) signaling cascade,^{9,10} which plays a central role in mitochondrial biogenesis and mitochondrial DNA maintenance.^{11,12} Furthermore, exercise-induced ROS signaling induces the expression of endogenous antioxidant enzymes including manganese superoxide dismutase (MnSOD) and glutathione peroxidase (GPx) through the activation of nuclear factor erythroid 2-related factor 2 (Nrf2), to restore cellular redox homeostasis.¹³ Those adaptive changes are important for the health-promoting effects of regular exercise, supporting the fact that exercise is an antioxidant and medicine.

Selenoprotein P (SELENOP), encoded by the *SELENOP* gene in humans, is a selenium transport protein mainly

Corresponding author: Dr. Swe Mar Oo Lecturer, University of Medicine Taunggyi National Highway No (4) (Taunggyi-Hopone) Road and Shwe Phone Pwint Pagoda Road, Taunggyi, Shan State, Myanmar 06017 Tel. No.: +959 5052783 E-mail: drswemaroo@gmail.com ORCiD: https://orcid.org/0000-0001-7972-1262

Vol. 38 No. 1 Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology Special Issue

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 4.0 International License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/).

secreted by the liver.¹⁴ It is reported to have an antioxidant capacity through direct enzymatic action or by supplying selenium to synthesize intracellular antioxidant enzymes.¹⁵ Notably, one recent report indicated that SELENOP deficiency in mice increased exercise-induced ROS formation and subsequent AMPK signaling cascade with higher mitochondrial DNA content in skeletal muscle.¹⁶ In their study, they also reported over-activity of SELENOP impaired hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2) -induced AMPK phosphorylation and mitochondrial biogenesis in the myocyte, indicating the inhibitory action of SELENOP on mitochondrial biogenesis.¹⁶ However, the relationship between SELENOP and mitochondrial dynamic in human studies has not been reported.

Previously, hepatic overproduction of SELENOP was reported to be involved in insulin resistance and hyperglycemia in patients with type 2 diabetes,17 hypoadiponectinemia¹⁸ and impaired angiogenesis by vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) resistance.19 Misu et al., reported that overproduction of SELENOP impairs insulin signaling and dysregulates cellular glucose metabolism by reducing insulin-stimulated insulin receptor phosphorylation and subsequent Akt phosphorylation in hepatocytes and glucose uptake into myocytes.19 Since the reduction of plasma SELENOP has been considered the potential target for the prevention and treatment of metabolic diseases, exploring various factors which influence plasma SELENOP levels has interested many researchers. One potential candidate is regular exercise, which has been reported to have beneficial effects in preventing various metabolic diseases.1 To our best knowledge, there have been no previous reports about the influence of regular exercise on plasma SELENOP levels in the healthy young population.

Therefore, the general objective of this study was to analyze the influence of regular exercise on plasma SELENOP levels and determine whether there is a correlation between plasma SELENOP levels and leucocyte mitochondrial DNA copy numbers (mtDNA CN) in young adults.

The specific objectives were to (1) Measure plasma SELENOP levels and mtDNA CN in regularly exercising and non-exercising healthy young adults; (2) Compare plasma SELENOP levels and mtDNA CN between regularly exercising and non-exercising healthy young adults, and (3) Assess the correlation between the two parameters in our studied population. This study measured the leucocyte mtDNA CN as an indicator of mitochondrial biogenesis and mitochondrial abundance in the cell.²⁰

METHODOLOGY

Study design and participants

This study was a cross-sectional, comparative study performed on 44 male student volunteers from the University of Medicine 2 (UM2), Yangon, Myanmar, and 44 male students from the Institute of Sports and Physical Education (ISPE), Yangon, Myanmar.

Sample size was calculated based on the previous study that measured serum selenium levels in non-exercising and regularly-exercising groups,²¹ as serum selenium levels were reported to have a strong and significant correlation with circulating SELENOP levels.^{22,23} With 95% confidence interval and 90% power of the study, the calculated required sample size for each group was 44 and the total sample size was 88.

We defined a regularly-exercising person as one who does moderate intensity endurance and/or resistance exercises for a minimum of 300 minutes per week for more than 6 months.^{24,25} Forty-four healthy subjects from ISPE, Yangon, Myanmar who met the criteria participated in the regularexercise group. In contrast, the non-exercise control group comprised volunteer medical students from UM2, Yangon, Myanmar with no history of regular exercise within one year before the study. All the participants were non-obese, non-diabetic, normotensive, apparently healthy young males between the ages of 16 to 20 years. Individuals with a previous history of diabetes, hypertension, liver diseases or currently taking selenium or antioxidant vitamin supplementation were excluded from the study. Our study was approved by the Institutional Review Board, Department of Medical Research Myanmar (Ethics/DMR/2020/026). All participants were volunteers who provided written informed consent for participation.

Physical examination and blood sample collection

Personal data collection, history taking, anthropometric assessment and blood pressure measurement were performed before taking the fasting blood sample. Venous blood samples were put in EDTA tubes and centrifuged at 2500×g for 10 minutes for buffy coat and plasma separation. According to the manufacturer's instructions, genomic DNA isolation was performed from the buffy coat samples on the same day of sample collection using the blood DNA mini kit (Invitrogen, USA). During DNA extraction, the lysate of the buffy coat layer was treated with RNAase solution to eliminate possible RNA contamination in the purified DNA samples.

Measurement of plasma SELENOP levels

The SELENOP levels of the plasma samples were measured via the Enzyme-linked Immunosorbent Assay (ELISA) method by using the Human selenoprotein P (SELENOP) ELISA kit (Catalogue No: abx251264, Abbexa, UK) according to the manufacturer's instructions.

Measurement of leucocyte mitochondrial DNA copy number

DNA concentration of each sample was measured and diluted by nuclease-free water to prepare a $10 ng/\mu l$ con-

centration. After that, mtDNA CN in each sample was determined by quantitative PCR analysis of mitochondrial ND1 gene and normalized by simultaneous measurement of the nuclear gene, β -globulin (*HBB*) in QuantStudioTM 3 Real-time PCR system using SYBRTM Green PCR Master Mix (Thermo Fisher Scientific, USA). The forward primer 5'- CCC TAA AAC CCG CCA CAT CT-3' and reverse primer 5'- GAG CGA TGG TGA GAG CTA AGG T-3' were used for mitochondrial ND1 gene analysis. For the nuclear β -globulin (*HBB*) gene, the forward- 5'- GCT CGG TGC CTT TAG TGA TG-3' and reverse-5'-AAA ACA TCA AGC GTC CCA TAG AC- 3' primer set was used. PCR reaction was performed twice with two sets of forward and reverse primers for the mitochondrial *ND1* and nuclear *HBB* gene.

After denaturation at 95°C for 10 minutes, the samples were subjected to 40 cycles of 95°C for 15 seconds and 60°C for 1 minute. The threshold cycle number (Ct) values were defined as the numbers of PCR cycles required to produce a 20ng DNA product. The Ct values of the ND1 and nuclear HBB gene were determined for each sample. The relative mitochondrial copy number in each sample was calculated by the Relative copy number (Rc) = $2^{-\Delta Ct}$, where ΔCt is the Ct^{HBB}- Ct^{ND1} as described previously²⁵. After which, fold changes in mtDNA CN in each sample were calculated by setting the mean for the control group as 1.

Statistical analysis

Data analysis was performed using IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, Version 20.0. Data were expressed as mean ± standard deviation. The normal distribution of each parameter was checked by the Shapiro-Wilk test in SPSS. The student's *t*-test for parameters with a normal distribution (BMI, height, weight, and plasma SELENOP) and Mann-Whitney U test for non-normal data (Age,

fasting blood sugar (FBS), systolic blood pressure, diastolic blood pressure, and mtDNA CN) respectively, were used to analyze statistically significant differences between regular-exercise and non-exercise groups. A p-value of <0.05 was set as the level of significance. Correlations between different variables were analyzed using Pearson's correlation coefficient.

RESULTS

The comparison of biochemical parameters between the non-exercise and regular-exercise groups are described in Table 1. The non-exercise group was found to be significantly older than the regular-exercise group (p < 0.001), whereas no significant difference was found for height, weight, body mass index (BMI), systolic, or diastolic blood pressures. Notably, the regular-exercise group was found to have significantly lower FBS levels than the non-exercise group (*p*=0.001).

Regularly exercising subjects had lower plasma SELENOP levels and higher mtDNA CN than nonexercising counterparts

As shown in Table 1, mean plasma SELENOP levels of the regular-exercise group $(3.70 \pm 0.80 \ \mu g/ml)$ was found to be significantly lower than the non-exercise group (4.63 ± 1.30) μ g/ml) (p < 0.001) (Table 1 and Figure 1A). Mitochondrial DNA copy number (mtDNA CN) was also found to be significantly higher in the regular-exercise group than the non-exercise group (p < 0.001) (Table 1 and Figure 1B).

To exclude the effect of age differences between the two groups, the subjects were initially stratified into two age groups (<18 years and \geq 18 years), and the parameters were then compared in each group. As shown in Table 2,

Parameter	Non-exercise group (N = 44)	Regular-exercise group (N= 44)	<i>p</i> value
Completed age (years)	18.27 ± 1.45	16.89 ± 0.75	< 0.001***
Height (m)	1.68 ± 0.06	1.71 + 0.05	0.017*
Weight (kg)	60. 13 ± 10. 80	61.89 ± 5.37	0.311
Body mass index (kg/m²)	21.09 ± 2.72	21.06 ± 1.60	0.941
Systolic blood pressure (mmHg)	114.55 ± 9.51	115.57 ± 7.17	0.570
Diastolic blood pressure (mmHg)	74.66 ± 8.03	74.00 ± 7.31	0.932
Fasting blood sugar (mg/dl)	103.70 ± 9.41	93.61 ± 13.78	0.001**
Plasma SELENOP (μg/ml)	4.63 ± 1.30	3.70 ± 0.80	< 0.001***
mtDNA CN	1 ± 0.61	2.44 ± 0.81	< 0.001***

distributed and non-normally distributed parameters respectively. *p <0.05, **p <0.01 and ***p <0.001.

Abbreviation; mtDNA CN = mitochondrial DNA copy numbers, SELENOP = Selenoprotein P

Table 2. (Comparison	of plasma	SELENOP	and mtDN	A CN	between	non-exercise	and	regular-exercise	groups	stratified
by age											

	Age <18 years			Age ≥18 years			
	Non-exercise group (N = 15)	Regular-exercise group (N = 34)	р	Non-exercise group (N = 29)	Regular-exercise group (N = 10)	p	
Plasma SELENOP (ug/ml)	4.76 ± 1.36	3.60 ± 0.70	<0.001***	4.57 ± 1.28	3.67 ± 1.01	0.049*	
mtDNA CN	1.00 ± 0.66	2.35 ± 0.82	<0.001***	1.00 ± 0.60	2.76 ± 0.72	<0.001***	
D // /							

Results are expressed as mean ± standard deviation. p-value was calculated by Student's unpaired t-test for plasma SELENOP levels and Mann-Whitney U test for mtDNA CN respectively. *p<0.05, **p<0.01 and ***p<0.001 Abbreviation: mtDNA CN = mitochondrial DNA copy numbers, SELENOP = Selenoprotein P



Figure 1. Differences in **(A)** plasma SELENOP levels and **(B)** mtDNA CN between non-exercise and regular-exercise groups (N= 44 for each group). mtDNA CN was calculated by $2^{-\Delta CT}$ values of mitochondrial ND1 gene copy number normalized to nuclear HBB gene. Fold changes in $2^{-\Delta CT}$ were compared between the non-exercise group and regular-exercise group. Data are presented with mean ± SD.

***p<0.001 by Student's unpaired t-test for plasma SELENOP levels and Mann-Whitney U test for mtDNA CN, respectively.

the regular-exercise group had significantly lower plasma SELENOP with higher mtDNA CN than the non-exercise controls in both age strata. Therefore, our findings confirmed that the age difference between non-exercise and regular-exercise groups did not affect the statistically significant difference in plasma SELENOP levels and mtDNA CN between the two studied groups.

Correlation between plasma SELENOP levels and mtDNA CN

We then analyzed the bivariate correlations between plasma SELENOP levels and various biochemical parameters in our subjects. As shown in Table 3, plasma SELENOP levels showed a significant, weak positive correlation with age (R=0.288, p=0.006) and BMI (R=0.273, p=0.01), while no

Table	3. Bi	variate c	orrelation I	petween plas	sma	a SE	LENOP
levels	and	various	metabolic	parameters	in	the	studied
popula	tion	(N= 88)					

	Plasma SELENOP
Fasting blood sugar	<i>R</i> = 0.058, <i>p</i> = 0.590
Age	R = 0.288, p = 0.006**
BMI	R = 0.273, p = 0.01*
Height	<i>R</i> = 0.016, <i>p</i> = 0.884
Weight	<i>R</i> = 0.203, <i>p</i> = 0.058
Systolic blood pressure	R = - 0.057, p = 0.599
Diastolic blood pressure	<i>R</i> = 0.055, <i>p</i> = 0.614
mtDNA CN	<i>R</i> = - 0.203, <i>p</i> = 0.059
Statistical method by Pearson's co	rrelation coefficient *p< 0.05 **p< 0.01

Statistical method by Pearson's correlation coefficient. *p< 0.05, **p< 0.01 and ***p< 0.001. Abbreviation: BMI = Body Mass Index, mtDNA CN = mitochondrial DNA copy numbers, SELENOP = Selenoprotein P correlation was detected between plasma SELENOP and FBS (R=0.058, p=0.59), height (R=0.016, p=0.884), systolic and diastolic blood pressures (R=0.057, p=0.599 and R=0.055, p=0.614 respectively). A weak, positive but nonsignificant correlation was found between plasma SELENOP level and weight (R=0.203, p=0.058). Notably, there was a trend of negative correlation between plasma SELENOP levels and mtDNA CN (R=- 0.203), although the p-value failed to reach a statistically significant level (p=0.059).

DISCUSSION

Selenoprotein P (SELENOP) is the major selenium transport hepatokine. Its hepatic hypersecretion was previously reported to be associated with various metabolic disorders.^{16-19,21,26,27} In this regard, exploring various factors which can influence circulating SELENOP has interested researchers aiming for a more comprehensive management of metabolic diseases.

To examine whether regular exercise has benefits in reducing circulating SELENOP levels, we compared plasma SELENOP levels in non-exercising controls and regularly-exercising young adults. All the participants were relatively healthy male students between the ages of 16 to 20 years. The two groups were comparable in height, weight, BMI, systolic and diastolic blood pressures. The only significant difference was that fasting blood glucose levels were lower in the regular-exercise group, consistent with the well-known beneficial effects of physical exercise on glucose metabolism.²⁸⁻³⁰

In this study, we also found that plasma SELENOP levels were significantly lower in regularly-exercising subjects compared to their non-exercising counterparts, independent of age.

To our best knowledge, this is the first report of the influence of long-term regular exercise on plasma SELENOP levels in healthy individuals. It was previously reported that plasma SELENOP levels did not change significantly after eight weeks of aerobic exercise training in sedentary postmenopausal women¹⁶ or after an acute bout of 60 minutes of moderate-intensity treadmill training in obese men.³¹ In contrast, the regularly exercising participants in this study were healthy young athletes who had been getting regular sports-type exercise training for approximately 20.06 ± 5.04 hours per week for more than two years. The training program included at least 3 hours per day, six days a week of endurance exercise such as running and jogging in addition to sports type-specific training for each student. Therefore, the type, duration and intensity of physical exercise may be the critical factors in exercise-mediated suppression of plasma SELENOP levels.

A previous study reported that plasma SELENOP levels were higher in patients with pulmonary arterial hypertension (PAH) compared with controls, and higher plasma SELENOP level was associated with poor outcomes in PAH patients.³² Moreover, higher plasma SELENOP levels were reported to be positively associated with carotid intima-media thickness and increased risk of heart failure.^{33,34} As our study found lower plasma SELENOP levels in regular exercise, it is possible that the cardioprotective benefits of regular exercise may at least partly be mediated by its action on the reduction of plasma SELENOP levels.

There are some potential mechanisms for lower plasma SELENOP levels in physical exercise. First, since the liver is the primary source of circulating SELENOP,³⁵ the lower plasma SELENOP levels in regularly exercising persons may be due to lower hepatic SELENOP expression. Takayama et al³⁶ reported that hepatic AMPK activation by metformin decreased nuclear localization and subsequent transcriptional inactivation of FoXO3, resulting in suppression of hepatic SELENOP expression. As physical exercise has been reported to enhance hepatic AMPK activities,37,38 exercise-induced AMPK-FoXO3 activation may be responsible for suppressing hepatic SELENOP expression and subsequent lower plasma SELENOP levels in physical exercise. More longitudinal and invitro experiments are in great demand to confirm the assumption.

Second, the lower SELENOP levels in the regular-exercise group may be related to accelerated uptake and cellular utilization of SELENOP by peripheral tissues to synthesize selenium-containing antioxidant enzymes. Regarding the concept of exercise-induced hormesis, previous literature reported that the physiological amount of ROS produced

during exercise can stimulate antioxidant enzyme expression in skeletal muscle³⁹⁻⁴¹ to restore intracellular redox homeo-stasis and protect from harmful oxidative damage. It was also reported that regular endurance exercise training increases GPX1 levels in skeletal muscles by 20%–177%.40 Furthermore, a previous paper reported that serum selenium concentrations was lower in professional athletes to synthesize GPX enzymes in skeletal muscles.²³ As SELENOP is the major selenium supplier for synthesizing intracellular selenium-containing antioxidant enzymes, the cellular uptake and utilization of SELENOP may be augmented during antioxidant adaptation in chronic exercise, lowering its plasma level. In other words, our data suggest that SELENOP may have a particular crucial physiological role in the exercise-induced hormesis effect of habitual physical training. Further in-vivo and in-vitro uptake studies are recommended to address this hypothesis.

As expected, the leucocyte mtDNA CN was found to be significantly higher in the regularly-exercising than nonexercising individuals. That finding is consistent with the previous report²⁵ supporting the effect of physical exercise on mitochondrial biogenesis. Peroxisomeproliferator-activated receptor γ co-activator-1 α (PGC-1 α), the master regulator of mitochondrial biogenesis and exercise-induced H2O2 production in skeletal muscles, was reported to increase PGC-1 α expression through AMPK activation.42 Then PGC-1a binds to and co-activates the transcriptional function of nuclear respiratory factors 1 (NRF-1) on the promoter for mitochondrial transcription factor A (Tfam)12 to induce mtDNA replication. Therefore, transient induction of oxidative stress during physical exercise activates mitochondrial biogenesis via the AMPK-PGC-1 α signaling cascade to improve mitochondrial quantity with higher oxidative capacity and ATP production during the physiological state of increased metabolic demand.

Although it was not statistically significant, we found a trend of inverse correlation between antioxidant SELENOP levels and mtDNA CN in our population. The previous report also indicated higher mitochondrial DNA content in the skeletal muscle of trained SELENOP deficient mice than its wild-type counterparts.¹⁶ Therefore, we assume that the relationship between SELENOP and mtDNA CN might be bi-directional depending on metabolic conditions. During physiological adaptation of regular exercise, increased mitochondrial numbers with accelerated oxygen consumption and subsequent ROS production by physical exercise may lower plasma SELENOP level due to increased utilization for compensated antioxidant enzyme synthesis. On the other hand, when SELENOP is over-expressed, the over-activity of SELENOP and its reductive stress may suppress exercise-induced mitochondrial biogenesis in skeletal muscle.¹⁶ Failure to reach a statistically significant level in our study may be due to the fact that, contrary to the study of Misu et al,16 the participants in our study were healthy volunteers with plasma SELENOP levels within

the physiological range. Therefore, little variations in plasma SELENOP levels among participants, as well as the small sample size, may result in failure to achieve a statistically significant correlation between the two variables. Large-scale clinical studies involving those with insulin resistance are recommended for future perspectives.

Limitations of the study

Our study had certain limitations. We could not examine the course of plasma SELENOP changes with exercise duration because of our cross-sectional study design. A longitudinal study is recommended to analyze the timedependent changes in plasma SELENOP level and its physiological significance from acute to habitual exercise.

CONCLUSIONS

In conclusion, our study found lower plasma SELENOP levels and higher leucocyte mtDNA CN in the regularexercise group than the non-exercise group, which remained significant after stratifying the subjects into two age groups. These findings suggest that regular exercise training is an effective measure for improving mitochondrial function while lowering circulating SELENOP levels in humans. Further longitudinal studies are recommended for a better understanding of the role of SELENOP in exercise metabolism which can provide a new therapeutic approach to enhance the benefits of physical exercise in clinical settings.

Acknowledgments

The authors thank the following: Japan International Cooperation Agency (JICA) for supporting the research fund for this study; Professor Toshinari Takamura and Dr. Hiroaki Takayama, Kanazawa University Graduate School of Medical Sciences, Japan, for their advice on the study design and experimental procedure; and Professor Moh Than, Defense Service Medical Academy, Myanmar, for the technical support of qPCR analysis.

Statement of Authorship

All authors certified fulfillment of ICMJE authorship criteria.

Author Disclosure

The authors declared no conflict of interest.

Funding Source

This work was supported by the grant of the Japan International Cooperation Agency (JICA), Project for Enhancement of Medical Education (PEME) in Myanmar (2019).

References

- Duncan GE, Perri MG, Theriaque DW, Hutson AD, Eckel RH, Stacpoole PW. Exercise training, without weight loss, increases insulin sensitivity and postheparin plasma lipase activity in previously sedentary adults. Diabetes Care. 2003;26(3):557-62. PMID: 12610001. https://doi.org/10.2337/diacare.26.3.557.
- Braun B, Zimmermann MB, Kretchmer N. Effects of exercise intensity on insulin sensitivity in women with non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. J Appl Physiol. 1995;78(1):300-6. PMID: 7713829. https://doi. org/10.1151/jappl.1995.78.1.300.
- Booth FW, Tseng BS, Flück M, Carson JA. Molecular and cellular adaptation of muscle in response to physical training. Acta Physiol Scand. 1998;162(3):343-50. PMID: 9578380. https://doi.org/10.1046/ j.1465-201X.1998.0326e.x.

- Powers SK, Wade M, Criswell D, et al. Role of beta-adrenergic mechanisms in exercise training-induced metabolic changes in respiratory and locomotor muscle. Int J Sports Med. 1995;16(1):13-8. PMID: 7713624. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-2007-972956.
- Philp A, Hargreaves M, Baar K. More than a store: Regulatory roles for glycogen in skeletal muscle adaptation to exercise. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab. 2012;302(11):E1343-51. PMID: 22395109. https:// doi.org/10.1152/ajpendo.00004.2012.
- Shi M, Wang X, Yamanaka T, Ogita F, Nakatani K, Takeuchi T. Effects of anaerobic exercise and aerobic exercise on biomarkers of oxidative stress. Environ Health Prev Med. 2007;12(5):202-8. PMID: 21432082. PMCID: PMC2723376. https://doi.org/10.1265/ehpm.12.202.
- He F, Li J, Liu Z, Chuang C, Yang W, Zuo L. Redox mechanism of reactive oxygen species in exercise. Front Physiol. 2016;7:486. PMID: 27872595. PMCID: PMC5097959. https://doi.org/10.3389/ fphys.2016.00486.
- Niess AM, Simon P. Response and adaptation of skeletal muscle to exercise--the role of reactive oxygen species. Front Biosci. 2007;12: 4826-38. PMID: 17569613. https://doi.org/10.2741/2431.
- Kang C, O'Moore KM, Dickman JR, Ji LL. Exercise activation of muscle peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-gamma coactivator-1alpha signaling is redox sensitive. Free Radic Biol Med. 2009;47(10):1394-400. PMID: 19686839. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2009.08.007.
- Cardaci S, Filomeni G, Ciriolo MR. Redox implications of AMPKmediated signal transduction beyond energetic clues. J Cell Sci 2012;125(Pt 9):2115-25. PMID: 22619229. https://doi.org/10.1242/ jcs.095216.
- Puigserver P, Spiegelman BM. Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-gamma coactivator 1 alpha (PGC-1 alpha): Transcriptional coactivator and metabolic regulator. Endocr Rev. 2003;24(1):78-90. PMID: 12588810. https://doi.org/10.1210/er.2002-0012.
- Wu Z, Puigserver P, Andersson U, et al. Mechanisms controlling mitochondrial biogenesis and respiration through the thermogenic coactivator PGC-1. Cell 1999;98(1):115-24. PMID: 10412986. https:// doi.org/10.1016/S0092-8674(00)80611-X.
- Vargas-Mendoza N, Morales-Gonzalez A, Madrigal-Santillan EO, et al. Antioxidant and adaptative response mediated by Nrf2 during physical exercise. Antioxidants (Basel). 2019;8(6): E196. PMID: 31242588. PMCID: PMC6617290. https://doi.org/10.3390/ antiox8060196.
- Burk RF, Hill KE. Selenoprotein P-expression, functions, and roles in mammals. BBA 2009;1790(11):1441-47. PMID: 19345254. PMCID: PMC2763998. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbagen.2009.03.026.
- Saito Y, Sato N, Hirashima M, Takebe G, Nagasawa S, Takahashi K. Domain structure of bi-functional selenoprotein P. Biochem J. 2004;381(Pt 3):841-6. PMID: 15117283. PMCID: PMC1133894. https://doi.org/10.1042/BJ20040328.
- Misu H, Takayama H, Saito Y, et al. Deficiency of the hepatokine selenoprotein P increases responsiveness to exercise in mice through upregulation of reactive oxygen species and AMP-activated protein kinase in muscle. Nat Med. 2017;23(4):508-16. PMID: 28263310. https://doi.org/10.1038/nm.4925.
- Misu H, Takamura T, Takayama H, et al. A liver-derived secretory protein, selenoprotein P, causes insulin resistance. Cell Metab. 2010;12(5):483-95. PMID: 21035759. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmet. 2010.09.015.
- Misu H, Ishikura K, Kurita S, et al. Inverse correlation between serum levels of selenoprotein P and adiponectin in patients with type 2 diabetes. PloS One. 2012;7(4):e34952. PMID: 22496878. PMCID: PMC3319626. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0034952.
- Ishikura K, Misu H, Kumazaki M, et al. Selenoprotein P as a diabetesassociated hepatokine that impairs angiogenesis by inducing VEGF resistance in vascular endothelial cells. Diabetologia. 2014;57(9): 1968-76. PMID: 24989996. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00125-014-3306-9.
 Clay Montier LL, Deng JJ, Bai Y. Number matters: Control of
- Clay Montier LL, Deng JJ, Bai Y. Number matters: Control of mammalian mitochondrial DNA copy number. J Genet Genomics. 2009;36(3):125-31. PMID: 19302968. PMCID: PMC4706993. https:// doi.org/10.1016/S1673-8527(08)60099-5.
- Maynar M, Llerena F, Bartolomé I, et al. Seric concentrations of copper, chromium, manganese, nickel, and selenium in aerobic, anaerobic, and mixed professional sportsmen. J Int Soc Sports Nutr. 2018;15:8. PMID: 29449792. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12970-018-0212-4.
- Oo SM, Misu H, Saito Y, et al. Serum selenoprotein P, but not selenium, predicts future hyperglycemia in a general Japanese population. Sci Rep. 2018;8(1):16727. PMID: 30425271. PMCID: PMC6233151. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-35067-2.
- 23. Bernard RR. Fundamentals of Biostatistics, 5th ed. USA: Duxbury Press; 2000.
- 24. Centers for disease control and prevention. Physical activity guidelines for Americans. Available at https://health.gov/sites/ default/files/2019-09/ Physical_Activity_Guidelines_2nd_edition.pdf. Accessed May 30, 2021.

- Chang YK, Kim DE, Cho SH, Kim JH. Association between leukocyte mitochondrial DNA copy number and regular exercise in postmenopausal women. Korean J Fam Med. 2016;37(6):334-9. PMID: 27900071. PMCID: PMC5122665. https://doi.org/10.4082/kjfm. 2016.37.6.334.
- Misu H, Takamura T. Regulation of glucose metabolism by liverderived secretory proteins 'hepatokines'. Nihon Rinsho. 2012;70 Suppl 3:207-11. PMID: 22768521.
- Mita Y, Nakayama K, Inari S, et al. Selenoprotein P-neutralizing antibodies improve insulin secretion and glucose sensitivity in type 2 diabetes mouse models. Nat Commun. 2017;8(1):1658. PMID: 29162828. PMCID: PMC5698464. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-017-01863-z.
- Motahari-Tabari N, Ahmad Shirvani M, Shirzad-E-Ahoodashty M, Yousefi-Abdolmaleki E, Teimourzadeh M. The effect of 8 weeks aerobic exercise on insulin resistance in type 2 diabetes: A randomized clinical trial. Glob J Health Sci 2014;7(1):115-21. PMID: 25560330. PMCID: PMC4796439. https://doi.org/10.5539/gjhs.v7n1p115.
- Jelleyman C, Yates T, O'Donovan G, et al. The effects of high-intensity interval training on glucose regulation and insulin resistance: A meta-analysis. Obes Rev. 2015;16(11):942-61. PMID: 26481101. https:// doi.org/10.1111/obr.12317.
- Winding KM, Munch GW, Iepsem UW, Hall GV, Pederson BK, Mortensen SP. The effect on glycemic control of low-volume highintensity interval training in individuals with type 2 diabetes. Diabetes Obes Metab. 2018;20(5):1131-9. PMID: 29272072. https:// doi.org/10.1111/dom.13198.
- Sargeant JA, Aithal GP, Takamura T, et al. The influence of adiposity and acute exercise on circulating hepatokines in normal-weight and overweight/obese men. Appl Physiol Nutr Metab. 2018;43(5): 482-90. PMID: 29220580. https://doi.org/10.1139/apnm-2017-0639.
- Kikuchi N, Satoh K, Kurosawa R, et al. Selenoprotein P promotes the development of pulmonary arterial hypertension: Possible novel therapeutic target. Circulation. 2018:138(6):600-23. PMID: 29636330. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA. 117.033113.
- Yang SJ, Hwang SY, Choi HY, et al. Serum selenoprotein P levels in patients with type 2 diabetes and prediabetes: Implications for insulin resistance, inflammation, and atherosclerosis. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2011;96(8):E1325-9. PMID: 21677040. https://doi.org/10.1210/ jc.2011-0620.

- Strauss E, Tomczak J, Staniszewski R, Oszkinis G. Associations and interactions between variants in selenoprotein genes, selenoprotein levels and the development of abdominal aortic aneurysm, peripheral arterial disease, and heart failure. PLoS One. 2018;13(9): e0203350. PMID: 30188935. PMCID: PMC6126836. https://doi.org/ 10.1371/journal.pone.0203350.
- Schweizer U, Streckfuss F, Pelt P, et al. Hepatically derived selenoprotein P is a key factor for kidney but not for brain selenium supply. Biochem J. 2005;386(Pt 2):221-6. PMID: 15638810. PMCID: PMC1134785. https://doi.org/10.1042/BJ20041973.
- Takayama H, Misu H, Iwama H, et al. Metformin suppresses expression of the selenoprotein P gene via an AMP-activated kinase (AMPK)/FoxO3a pathway in H4IIEC3 hepatocytes. J Biol Chem. 2014;289(1):335-45. PMID: 24257750. PMCID: PMC3879556. https:// doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M113.479386.
- Ruderman NB, Park H, Kaushik VK, et al. AMPK as a metabolic switch in rat muscle, liver, and adipose tissue after exercise. Acta Physiol Scand. 2003;178(4):435-42. PMID: 12864749. https://doi.org/10.1046/ j.1365-201X.2003.01164.x.
- Choi SL, Kim SJ, Lee KT, et al. The regulation of AMP-activated protein kinase by H(2)O(2). Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2001; 287(1):92-7. PMID: 11549258. https://doi.org/10.1006/bbrc.2001.5544.
- Ji LL. Antioxidant signaling in skeletal muscle: A brief review. Exp Gerontol. 2007;42(7):582-93. PMID: 17467943. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.exger.2007.03.002.
- Powers SK, Jackson MJ. Exercise-induced oxidative stress: Cellular mechanisms and impact on muscle force production. Physiol Rev. 2008;88(4):1243-76. PMID: 18923182. PMCID: PMC2909187. https:// doi.org/10.1152/physrev.00031.2007.
- Timmerman KL, Ballard KD, Deal MA, et al. Associations among physical activity level and skeletal muscle antioxidants in older adults. J Phys Act Health. 2020;17(9):895-901. PMID: 32788413. https://doi. org/10.1123/jpah.2020-0082.
- Irrcher I, Ljubicic V, Hood DA. Interactions between ROS and AMP kinase activity in the regulation of PGC-1alpha transcription in skeletal muscle cells. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol. 2009;296(1): C116-23. PMID: 19005163. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpcell.00267.2007.

Authors are required to accomplish, sign and submit scanned copies of the JAFES Author Form consisting of: (1) Authorship Certification, that authors contributed substantially to the work, that the manuscript has been read and approved by all authors, and that the requirements for authorship have been met by each author; (2) the Author Declaration, that the article represents original material that is not being considered for publication or has not been published or accepted for publication elsewhere, that the article does not infringe or violate any copyrights or intellectual property rights, and that no references have been made to predatory/supsected predatory journals; (3) the Author Contribution Disclosure, which lists the specific contributions of authors; (4) the Author Publishing Agreement which retains author copyright, grants publishing and distribution rights to JAFES, and allows JAFES to apply and enforce an Attribution-Non-Commercial Creative Commons user license; and (5) the Conversion to Visual Abstracts (*optional for original articles only) to improve dissemination to practitioners and lay readers Authors are required to submit a scanned copy of the Ethics Review Approval of their research as well as registration in trial registries as appropriate. For manuscripts reporting data from studies involving animals, authors are required for the publication of information about patients; otherwise, appropriat ethical clearance has been obtained from the institutional review board. Articles and any other material published in the JAFES represent the work of the author(s) and should not be construed to reflect the opinions of the Editors or the Publisher.



Experience the new JAFES. Visit us at www.ASEAN-endocrinejournal.org.



Bisphenol S Increases Cell Number and Stimulates Migration of Endometrial Epithelial Cells

Kimberly Benjamin,^{1,2} Cielo Mae Marquez,³ Madeleine Morta,³ Emmanuel Marc Reyes,³ Lemnuel Aragones,² Michael Velarde³

¹Department of Biology, College of Arts and Sciences, University of the Philippines Manila ²Institute of Environmental Science and Meteorology, College of Science, University of the Philippines Diliman, Quezon City, Philippines ³Institute of Biology, College of Science, University of the Philippines Diliman, Quezon City, Philippines

Abstract

Objective. To determine whether bisphenol S (BPS), a common substitute for bisphenol A (BPA), induces cell proliferation and migration in human endometrial epithelial cells (Ishikawa) and adult mouse uterine tissues.

Methodology. Human endometrial Ishikawa cells were exposed to low doses of BPS (1 nM and 100 nM) for 72 hours. Cell proliferation was assessed through the viability assays MTT and CellTiter-Glo[®]. Wound healing assays were also used to evaluate the migration potential of the cell line. The expression of genes related to proliferation and migration was also determined. Similarly, adult mice were exposed to BPS at a dose of 30 mg/kg body weight/day for 21 days, after which, the uterus was sent for histopathologic assessment.

Results. BPS increased cell number and stimulated migration in Ishikawa cells, in association with the upregulation of estrogen receptor beta (*ESR2*) and vimentin (*VIM*). In addition, mice exposed to BPS showed a significantly higher mean number of endometrial glands within the endometrium.

Conclusion. Overall, *in vitro* and *in vivo* results obtained in this study showed that BPS could significantly promote endometrial epithelial cell proliferation and migration, a phenotype also observed with BPA exposure. Hence, the use of BPS in BPA-free products must be reassessed, as it may pose adverse reproductive health effects to humans.

Key words: BPS, endocrine-disrupting chemicals, Ishikawa cells, uterus, hyperplasia

INTRODUCTION

Endocrine-disrupting chemicals (EDCs) are examples of environmental contaminants that alter the normal function of hormones in the body.1 Their ability to disrupt the synthesis, secretion, transport, and binding of hormones essential in maintaining homeostasis, and in reproductive and developmental processes can lead to adverse health effects in intact organisms and their offspring.^{1,2} One of the most common EDCs is bisphenol A (BPA), a chemical that is extensively used in manufacturing plastic consumer products.3 BPA causes deleterious effects on human health by mimicking the action of estrogen and disrupting the normal endocrine pathways.³⁻⁸ For instance, exposure to environmentally relevant doses of BPA increases susceptibility to prostate cancer6 and promotes estrogenrelated diseases, such as breast cancer and endometriosis, as observed in animal models.9-11

Rising concerns about the negative impact of BPA on human health have led to restrictions regarding its production. This has also resulted in the search for safer alternatives to this chemical. For example, bisphenol S (BPS) has been used as a common chemical substitute for BPA and is found in many consumer products labeled as "BPA-free." BPS was originally thought to be a safer alternative to BPA, but studies now show that BPS also exhibits endocrine disrupting activities similar to that of BPA. Indeed, subcutaneous injection of BPS in rat neonates delayed their onset of puberty and altered their estrous cycle.12 BPS is obesogenic, cardiotoxic, neurotoxic and immunotoxic,¹³⁻¹⁶ but its impact on cell proliferation and migration in adult endometrial cells has not yet been examined. Thus, this study determined the proliferative and migratory effects of BPS on adult human endometrial epithelial cell lines and adult mouse uteri.

eISSN 2308-118x (Online) Printed in the Philippines Copyright © 2022 by Benjamin et al. Received: April 15, 2022. Accepted: June 13, 2022. Published online first: August 6, 2022. https://doi.org/10.15605/jafes.037.S7 Corresponding author: Michael C. Velarde, PhD Institute of Biology, College of Science University of the Philippines Diliman, Quezon City, Philippines 1101 Tel: +632-8981-8500 ext. 3735 E-mail: mcvelarde@up.edu.ph ORCiD: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-2384-5404

Vol. 38 No. 1 Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology Special Issue

www.asean-endocrinejournal.org 13

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 4.0 International License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/).

METHODOLOGY

Chemicals

BPS (Supelco 43034) reagents were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA). For the *in vitro* model, stock solutions of BPS were dissolved in dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO). For the *in vivo* model, BPS was diluted at the desired concentration using distilled water (vehicle). The solution was sonicated for 10 minutes at room temperature and was fed to mice through oral gavage.

Cell culture maintenance

Ishikawa (ECACC 99040201) cells were obtained from the European Collection of Authenticated Cell Cultures (ECACC) and maintained in a growth medium containing Minimum Essential Medium (MEM) with 2 mM glutamine (GibcoTM 11095080), 5% fetal bovine serum (FBS) (GibcoTM 10500064), 1% non-essential amino acid (NEAA) (GibcoTM 11140050), and 1 µg/ml of gentamicin (GibcoTM 15750060). Cells were kept in a 25 cm² tissue culture flask at 37°C with 5% CO₂. Steroid-depleted medium containing phenol-free DMEM/F12 (Gibco 21041025) with or without charcoalstripped FBS (CS-FBS) was used for all assays involving BPS.

Cell viability assay

Cell viability was assessed through MTT and CellTiter-Glo[®] assays. For the MTT assay, cells were seeded at 10,000 cells/well in 96-well plates (Corning 3596) and incubated in 100 μ l steroid-depleted medium containing 2% CS-FBS at 37°C under 5% CO₂ for 48 hours. Cells were then treated with BPS (1 nM or 100 nM) or vehicle control (DMSO) in a fresh steroid-depleted medium with 0% or 2% CS-FBS for 72 hours. The spent medium was aspirated and processed for MTT assay as previously described.¹⁷ For the CellTiter-Glo[®] assay, cells were also seeded and treated as above and processed following the manufacturer's instructions. Plates were read using a luminometer to obtain the relative luminescence units (RLU). Relative viability was calculated by normalizing the RLUs with the vehicle control. Experiments were performed in quadruplicates per treatment.

Wound healing assay

Cell migration was evaluated by wound healing assay. Cells were seeded at 300,000 cells/well into 6-well plates containing a growth medium. After 24 hours, wells were replaced with a steroid-depleted medium supplemented with 2% CS-FBS, and cells were allowed to grow to 80% confluency. The cell monolayer was carefully scraped using a 200 μ l pipette tip to form a cell-free area. The wounded monolayer was washed thrice with the same medium to remove cell debris. Before treatment, cells were exposed to 10 μ g/ml mitomycin C (MMC) for 2 hours to ensure that wound closure was due to migration and not proliferation. After exposure to MMC, cells were washed twice with 1x phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) and incubated with a

freshly prepared treatment medium containing 1 or 100 nM BPS for 72 hours. Photomicrographs of cells were captured using an inverted microscope (Nikon ECLIPSE Ts2-FL). Denuded areas at 0 and 72 hours post-induction of injury were measured using the Image J Software (version 1.50i, National Institute of Health, Bethesda, MD, USA). Percent closure was determined by subtracting the final gap area from the initial gap area and dividing the difference with the initial gap area, multiplied by one hundred. Experimental results were shown as mean ± SEM percent closure. A wound healing assay was performed thrice in triplicates per trial.

Gene expression

Cells were seeded at 250,000 cells/well on a 6-well plate using a steroid-depleted medium containing 2% CS-FBS and were incubated for 48 hours. Cells were then treated with BPS (1 nM, 100 nM) or vehicle control for 72 hours with the same steroid-depleted medium. RNA was extracted from each treatment group using the phenol-chloroform extraction protocol with TRIzol reagent (Invitrogen 15596026). Complementary DNA (cDNA) synthesis from a total of 1000 ng of RNA was performed using the SensiFAST cDNA synthesis kit (BIO-65053) with a PCR condition of 25°C for 10 minutes, 42°C for 15 minutes, 48°C for 15 minutes, and 85°C for 5 minutes. Quantitative PCR (qPCR) was done using the SensiFAST SYBR Hi-ROX kit (BIO-92020) containing 400 nM forward and reverse primers and 2 µL of cDNA in RNAse/DNAse-free water. Samples were run in a StepOne Plus qPCR machine with the following PCR conditions: 95°C for 2 minutes, 40 cycles of 95°C for 5 seconds and 60°C for 15 seconds, and a melt curve step of 95°C for 15 seconds and 60°C for 1 minute. Primers for genes involved in estrogen signaling (ESR1, ESR2), cell proliferation (CCND1, CCNB1, GREB1A, CMYC), and epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT) (CDH1, CDH2, ERBB2, VIM) were used (Table 1). The housekeeping gene, beta-actin (ACTB), was used for normalization.

Animals

All procedures were conducted in accordance with the guidelines for the care and use of laboratory animals, following the protocols approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee, UP Diliman. Inbred wild-type C57BL/6J mice were used in this study to ensure that all mice will have a similar genetic background across treatment groups. Mice were housed in intact polysulphonate cages and maintained in a facility with a 12-hr light/dark cycle, a temperature of $21 \pm 1^{\circ}$ C, and relative humidity of 60%. A phytoestrogen-free diet (1814P; Altromin, Germany) and ultra-pure water (in glass bottles changed twice per week) were provided *ad libitum*.

Mouse treatment

The sample size for the mouse experiment was determined based on a previous study of BPA, which showed a statis-

Table 1. Primer sequences for qPCR						
Gene name	Forward (5'-3')	Reverse (5'-3')				
ESR1	CGACTATATGTGTCCAGCCAC	CCTCTTCGGTCTTTTCGTATCC				
ESR2	CAGGTCTGGGGTTGGAGAAT	AGTAACTCAAGGGGCCAGTC				
CCNB1	CATGGTGCACTTTCCTCCTT	AGGTAATGTTGTAGAGTTGGTGTCC				
CCND1	GCTGTGCATCTACACCGACA	TTGAGCTTGTTCACCAGGAG				
GREB1A (Greb1 Isoform a)	CTGAAGCTAGACACGGAGGC	AGAGGTTATGAACAGTGCTACTCAC				
MYC (c-Myc)	GTCCTCGGATTCTCTGCTCTC	CCAGACTCTGACCTTTTGCCA				
CDH1	GTAACGACGTTGCACCAACC	GGGTCAGTATCAGCCGCTTT				
CDH2	GCGTCTGTAGAGGCTTCTGG	GCCACTTGCCACTTTTCCTG				
ERBB2	TTTGCTGTCCTGTTCACCAC	TCATCCTCATCATCTTCACATTG				
VIM	CAGATGCGTGAAATGGAAGA	TGGAAGAGGCAGAGAAATCC				
ACTB	AGAGCTACGAGCTGCCTGAC	AGCACTGTGTTGGCGTACAG				

tically significant increase of approximately 100% in the average number of endometrial glands after BPA exposure at a sample size of four per treatment.¹⁸ From their study, mice exposed to BPA had a mean endometrial glands/ stroma ratio of 8 mm² and a standard deviation of 2. A minimum sample size of 5 mice per treatment group was needed to achieve 90% power using the sample size formula for endometrial gland proliferation. Factors used to compute the sample size were as follows: 1) significance level of 5% and 2) assumed effect size of 58.7%.¹⁹ In this study, 7-month-old C57BL/6J female mice were randomly assigned to two experimental groups with five animals per group treated with either BPS (30 mg/kg body weight per day) or vehicle (distilled water). BPS was administered daily for 21 days through oral gavage. During the 21-day treatment, mice were subjected to daily vaginal smears to monitor the estrous cycle. Mice were sacrificed at the estrus stage following the 21-day dosing periods. Mouse uteri were then collected and fixed in 10% neutral buffered formalin (NBF) for histopathological analysis.

Histopathological Analysis

Formalin fixed-left uteri were sent to the Pathology Division of Providence Hospital Quezon City for histological processing. Uteri from mice (n=5 per group) were assessed based on the mean number of endometrial glands and thickness of the uterine walls per field of view at the end of the 21-day BPS or vehicle treatment. Each uterine section was cut into ten slices at 5 µm thickness and was divided into ten fields of view with a number assigned to each field of view. Each field of view has an approximate area of 2 x 2 mm under a 10x objective. Five fields of view per slice were randomly selected using a random number generator before observation and quantification of endometrial glands. The thickness of the uterine walls (endometrium, myometrium, perimetrium) was measured in the same field of view where endometrial glands were counted. Uterine walls were also examined for the presence of edema, hyperplasia, hypertrophy and other histopathological changes.

Statistical Analysis

Quantitative data collected were described using the mean \pm SEM. The comparison of two mouse groups was performed using unpaired student's t-test, while the comparison of three groups of Ishikawa cells used oneway analysis of variance (ANOVA). Two-way ANOVA was used to determine the effects of serum concentration and BPS treatment on cell viability. Tukey's test was used as a post hoc comparisons test. Fisher's exact test was used to determine the association between BPS treatment and the occurrence of uterine lesions. A 5% level of significance was used for the hypothesis testing conducted. All statistical analyses were performed using GraphPad Prism version 6.0.

RESULTS

BPS increased cell number and migration in human endometrial Ishikawa cells

Previous studies have shown that BPA promoted endometrial cell proliferation.420 This study tested whether the BPA analog BPS can increase the total number of cells in human endometrial epithelial cells, such as Ishikawa cells. In human sera, bisphenol concentrations were previously detected in the picomolar to nanomolar ranges.²¹⁻²⁵ This study used 1 and 100 nM BPS to reflect the physiologically relevant concentration of bisphenols found in human sera. At these concentrations, BPS significantly enhanced the total number of Ishikawa cells in the absence of serum using either the metabolism-based MTT assay (Figure 1A, Appendix 1A) or the ATP-based CellTiter Glo[®] assay (Figure 1B, Appendix 1B). A 3- to 8-fold increase in cell proliferation was observed after BPS treatment using the MTT assay (p < 0.005), while a slightly lower but significant increase in fold change was seen in the CTG assay (P < 0.029). However, while adding 2% serum significantly increased the total number of viable endometrial epithelial cells, this was not enhanced further with BPS treatment (p>0.999) (Figure 1A-B, Appendix 1A-B). The proliferative effects of serum appear to blunt the ability of BPS to increase the total cell count of endometrial epithelial cells. It is interesting that the ability of BPS to increase the viability of endometrial Ishikawa cells was comparable to BPA both in 0% and 2% FBS, as indicated by a similar fold change using MTT and CTG assays (Figure 1A-D, Appendix 1A-D).

The wound healing assay examined the effect of BPS on *in vitro* migration in human endometrial Ishikawa cells. Before treatment, cells were exposed to 10 μ g/ml MMC to ensure that gap closure was due to migration and not



Figure 1. BPS increases the mean relative viability of human endometrial Ishikawa cells at *low but not at high serum.* Ishikawa cells were cultured in steroid-free media and then exposed to 1 nM and 100 nM (A, B) BPS and (C, D) BPA with 0% or 2% CS-FBS for 72 hrs before assessment of proliferation using (A, C) MTT and (B, D) CellTiter-Glo[®] assay. Numerical data were analyzed as mean relative viability \pm SEM (n=3 and n=6 per treatment, respectively). Different letters denote significant differences at *p*<0.05 using two-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's post hoc test.

proliferation. Results showed that low dose (1 nM) but not high dose (100 nM) of BPS significantly increased the migration of human endometrial Ishikawa cells (Figure 2). A gap closure of 40% was noted in 1 nM BPS as compared to 15% gap closure in the vehicle and 19% gap closure in the 100 nM BPS groups (Figure 2B). Similarly, only 1 nM of BPA was able to significantly enhance the migration of endometrial Ishikawa cells albeit with values that are slightly lower compared to BPS. These data suggest that BPS at 1 nM concentration can promote migration of endometrial Ishikawa cells similar to BPA.

BPS significantly upregulated the expression of *ESR2* and *VIM* genes

BPS is an endocrine-disrupting chemical that is known to mimic estrogen.¹² We therefore measured whether BPS could influence the expression of estrogen receptors, *ESR1* and *ESR2*. We found that BPS increased the expression of *ESR2* but not *ESR1* (Figure 3A). We then examined the effects of BPS on the expression of genes involved in cell proliferation and migration. BPS affected the expression of proliferation -related genes (Figure 3A), but only low-dose BPS significantly increased the expression of *VIM* (Figure 3B), suggesting that BPS may induce a mesenchymal-like transition in these cells, consistent with their increased migratory phenotype at this dose. Although no gene expression analysis was carried out in cells exposed to BPA, several studies have already demonstrated that BPA can enhance the expression of genes involved in proliferation and migration.²⁶⁻²⁸

BPS increased the mean number of endometrial glands in the mouse uterus

To confirm whether the results in cell culture will also manifest *in vivo*, mice were fed orally with 30 mg/kg body weight per day BPS for 21 days, as this concentration is lower than the no adverse effect limit (NOAEL) (60 mg/kg body weight per day) set by the European Chemical Agency (ECHA) for BPS²⁹ and is the concentration of BPA which rendered significant histological effects in tissues of mice and other vertebrate species.^{11,30}

We then performed a microscopic examination of the uterus from exposed and unexposed mice. Mouse uteri from the control group exhibited benign proliferative endometrium characterized by the presence of small, tubular glands



Figure 2. A low-dose of BPS promotes migration in human endometrial Ishikawa cells. (A) Representative photomicrographs of Ishikawa cells exposed to vehicle, 1 nM, or 100 nM BPS or BPA in steroid-depleted medium supplemented with 2% FBS taken at 0 hr and 72 hrs post induction of gap. Cells were exposed to 10 μ g/mL MMC before treatment with BPS. (B) Percent (%) gap closure of Ishikawa cells after 72 hr exposure to BPS or vehicle. Data were analyzed as mean % closure ± SEM (n=9). Different letters denote significant differences at *p*<0.05 using one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's post hoc test.



Figure 3. *BPS significantly upregulates the expression of ESR2 and VIM genes.* Relative $\log_2 mRNA$ expression (- $\Delta\Delta$ Ct) of (A) ESR and cell proliferation-related genes and (B) migration-associated genes in Ishikawa cells treated with BPS (1 nM, 100 nM) or vehicle (DMSO) for 72 hrs using qRT-PCR. All data were expressed as mean ± SEM (n=3 per treatment). Asterisks denote significant differences at p<0.05 relative to vehicle control using Kruskal–Wallis one-way ANOVA with Tukey post hoc test.

which were regularly spaced in the abundant stroma (Figure 4A). On the other hand, the uterus of mice exposed to BPS developed non-atypical hyperplasia, which is characterized by the presence of hyperproliferative, irregularly-shaped glands (Figure 4A). In addition, the mean number of glands per field of view in the BPS-treated group was 55 ± 0.42 which was significantly higher than

the vehicle-treated mice which has a mean value of 22 ± 0.25 glands per field of view (Figure 4B). The incidence of non-atypical hyperplasia was also more evident in 80% of mice exposed to BPS than in the vehicle, as supported by a significant p-value of less than 0.05 using Fisher's exact test (Table 2). Hence, this provides further evidence for the proliferative effect of BPS on endometrial epithelial cells.



Figure 4. BPS increases the number of endometrial glands in the mouse uterus. (A) Representative photomicrographs of H&E-stained uteri from mice exposed orally to 30 mg/kg body weight BPS or vehicle for 21 days. (B) Quantification of the number of endometrial glands. Numerical data were analyzed as the mean number of glands \pm SEM (n=5). Differences in letters denote significance at *p*<0.05 using Student's t-test.

Table 2.	Two-sided Fisl	her's exact test for	BPS and
endometri	al hyperplasia		
	With endometrial	Without endometrial	Total
	hyperplasia	hyperplasia	
Vehicle	0	5	5
BPS	4	1	5
Total	4	6	10
p-value <0.05	5		

 Table 3. Two-sided Fisher's exact test for BPS and adenomyosis-like lesion

	With Adenomyosis	Without Adenomyosis	Total
Vehicle	0	5	5
BPS	2	3	5
Total	2	8	10
p-value = 0	17		

p-value = 0.17

BPS stimulated the migration of endometrial glands into the myometrium

Aside from the proliferation of endometrial glands, the migration and invasion of endometrial mucosal cells and stroma into the mouse myometrium were also apparent in two out of five mice exposed to BPS (Figure 5A), but not in any of the mice in the vehicle group, although the difference was not statistically significant (Table 3). These changes were reminiscent of adenomyosis, a gynecologic disorder wherein normal-appearing endometrial mucosa is found within the myometrium of the uterus. Adenomyosis was observed in 40% of mice exposed to BPS. Microscopic features of adenomyosis seen in mice exposed to BPS include the presence of endometrial glands and stroma within a hypertrophic smooth muscle (Figure 5A-B). The presence of histiocytes and neutrophils in the ectopic endometrial tissues was also observed (Figure 5C). In addition, uterine wall thickness of exposed and unexposed mice was measured to determine the presence of myometrial hypertrophy. Results showed a significant increase in the myometrial thickness of mice exposed to BPS relative to the vehicle group (Figure 5D). An increase in myometrial thickness was associated with adenomyosis and leiomyoma in mice exposed to BPA.³¹ In humans, myometrial thickening is often brought about by myometrial hyperplasia and hypertrophy which may indicate the presence of uterine lesions such as adenomyosis.³²

DISCUSSION

Studies on BPA have demonstrated that this chemical can increase the proliferation and migration of malignant cells, such as in colon and endometrial cancer.^{3,4} However, the role of BPS on cell proliferation and migration in endometrial epithelial cells has not yet been explored. This study has revealed that BPS increased the total number of viable cells and stimulated migration in endometrial epithelial cells both *in vitro* and *in vivo*, specifically in the Ishikawa cell line.

This increase in cell number is likely associated with cell proliferation, as BPA, an analog of BPS, also induced cell proliferation in endometrial cancer cells.²⁰ Surprisingly, the proliferative effect of BPS on endometrial cells occurred in the absence but not in the presence of serum. The ability of serum to blunt BPS-induced proliferation is likely due to its stronger growth-stimulatory effect than BPS alone. The serum contains several growth factors, nutrients, and other elements essential for cell growth and survival.³³

The proliferative effects of BPS were also observed in mouse uteri and were evident in the endometrial glandular epithelium—the primary site of endometrial hyperplasia. This is similar to the disordered proliferation of endometrial epithelial glands without changes in cell morphology when exposed to estradiol.³⁴ In BPS-treated mice, the following observations were made: the presence of higher gland-to-stroma ratios in the endometrium, irregularly-shaped endometrial glands, and highly variable density of proliferative glands. Because the dose used



Figure 5. BPS promotes the migration of endometrial glands and stroma in the uterus of mice. (A) Representative photomicrographs of uteri from mice exposed orally to 30 mg/kg body weight per day BPS for 21 days showed the presence of endometrial mucosa and stroma (encircled) within the myometrium (M). (B) High power view of the myometrial layer showing hypertrophic smooth muscles. (C) High-power view of endometrial glands lined by normal-appearing epithelia within the myometrium. Histiocytes (yellow arrow) and neutrophils (white arrow) were seen in the ectopic endometrial tissues. (D) The thickness of uterine walls (i.e., perimetrium, myometrium, and endometrium) in mice treated with BPS or vehicle (n=5 per group). Numerical data were analyzed as the mean thickness of uterine walls \pm SEM (n=5 per group). Differences in letters denote significance at *p*<0.05 using Student's t-test.

in this study is lower than the NOAEL set by ECHA for BPS²⁹, exposure to higher concentrations will likely lead to similar uterotrophic effects.

Previous studies showed that early neonatal exposure of rats to BPA and BPS caused long-term changes in reproductive and endocrine phenotypes, which manifested as delayed onset of the estrous cycle and dysregulated production of hormones.¹² In zebrafish, BPA also caused transgenerational aberrant expression of genes related to reproduction and gonadal differentiation up to the F2 and F3 generations.³⁵ In this study, we showed that even when exposure took place outside the critical window of development, BPS can still elicit immediate architectural changes in the adult mouse uterus. Previous publications have shown that BPS has an estrogenic activity comparable to BPA.^{36,37} Moreover, BPS promotes cell progression, proliferation, and migration through an ER-dependent pathway in MCF-7 breast cancer cells.^{38,39} However, it remains unclear whether the ability of BPS to increase endometrial cell viability in this study is due to its estrogenic activity. Further studies are needed to determine the contribution of ER on BPS response in endometrial cells.

The expression of proliferative genes in Ishikawa cells was assessed to understand the molecular basis of the proliferative potential of BPS on endometrial epithelial cells. Although the expression of proliferative genes was slightly higher in BPS-treated cells, no significant difference was noted between the vehicle and BPS-treated group. Surprisingly, only the expression of *ESR2* was significantly upregulated by 100 nM BPS. This is relatively new, as previous studies have shown the putative role of ESR2 as a tumor suppressor in endometrial cancer cell lines such as RL95/2 and HEC-1A cells.⁴⁰ However, elevated ESR2 has been implicated in other non-malignant proliferative diseases, such as endometriosis.⁴¹⁻⁴³ Hence, the mechanisms involved in the upregulation of ESR2 after BPS treatment are worth investigating in future studies.

Aside from proliferation, the impact of BPS on migration was also studied. In vitro migration of Ishikawa cells exposed to BPS followed a non-monotonous response. Compared to the 100 nM dose, 1 nM BPS significantly increased migration. Similar results were also noted in migration assays involving human non-small cell lung cancer cells (NSCLC), MCF-12A human mammary epithelial cells, and triplenegative breast cancer cells (TNBC).^{3,44,45} The ability of 1 nM BPS to promote significant migration may be attributed to the activation of store-operated calcium²⁺ channels (SOCE) similar to the mechanism of action of BPA.46,47 SOCE plays an important role in regulating cell movement at both the front and rear of migrating cells.48 SOCE in cancers are dysregulated to promote cancer migration, invasion, and metastasis.46 Interestingly, a recent study involving human prostate cancer (PCa) showed that only 1 nM and 10 nM BPA can modulate ion channel protein expression involved in calcium entry and cancer cell migration.47

Our study observed the presence of atypical endometrial mucosa within the myometrial layer of mice treated with BPS. This condition is similar to adenomyosis, which is associated with an enlarged uterus, heavy menstrual bleeding, pelvic pain and infertility in women.49 The presence of endometrial epithelial cells and fibroblasts in the myometrium is often associated with hyperplasia of surrounding smooth muscles.49,50 While the histology of adenomyosis is well-described in humans, the etiology of the disease remains unknown.⁵⁰ However, some studies suggest a potential relationship between environmental exposures to toxicants and the risk of adenomyosis.50,51 Hence, it is tempting to speculate that the BPS-induced migration in endometrial epithelial cells that was observed in this study may also be observed in humans, implicating the role of BPS on the development of adenomyosis. It is important to note that the sample size used in this study was not large enough to show a statistically significant increase in the appearance of adenomyosis-like lesions after BPS versus vehicle treatment. Additional experiments are still needed to ascertain the contribution of BPS to the development of adenomyosis. Nonetheless, one study has already implicated the role of BPA in increasing the incidence of adenomyosis in mice³¹, further supporting the idea that BPS-induced adenomyosis is also likely possible.

CONCLUSION

Our study demonstrated that BPS at 1 nM concentration can significantly promote cell proliferation and migration

in endometrial Ishikawa cells and the phenotypic effect of BPS *in vitro* was confirmed *in vivo*. Similarly, BPS induced the proliferation of endometrial glands in the uterus and promoted the migration and invasion of endometrial mucosa in the myometrium of mice. Further studies are needed to determine the overall impact of BPS on the organism as a whole. Nonetheless, the results obtained in this study support other studies that BPS might not be an ideal substitute for BPA as it can elicit similar estrogenic effects as BPA.

Acknowledgment

The authors thank Mr. Aron Jacob Lunas for his technical assistance in maintaining the mice for this study.

Statement of Authorship

All the authors certified fulfillment of ICMJE authorship criteria.

Authors Contribution Statement

KB, CMM, LA, and MV conceived the study. KB, CMM, MM, LA, and MV developed the methodology. KB, CMM, MM, EMR, LA, and MV validated the results and synthesized the data. KB, CMM, MM, and EMR conducted the research and investigation process and prepared the original draft of the manuscript. KB and MV provided the study materials. MV curated the data and acquired financial support for the project. LA and MV reviewed and edited the manuscript and supervised the research activity planning. CMM and MV managed the research activity planning and execution.

Author Disclosure

The authors declared no conflict of interest.

Funding Source

The development of *in vitro* (Ishikawa cell culture) and *in vivo* (mouse) assays was supported by the University of the Philippines, Office of the Vice President for Academic Affairs, Emerging Interdisciplinary Research Program (OVPAA-EIDR, EIDR-C08-006, MV). The BPS experiment was funded by the National Institute of Health, University of the Philippines Manila (NIH-UPM) Faculty and REPS Grant 2022 (KB and MV).

References

- Diamanti-Kandarakis E, Bourguignon J-P, Giudice LC, et al. Endocrine-disrupting chemicals: An Endocrine Society scientific statement. Endocr Rev. 2009;30(4):293–342. PMID: 19502515. PMCID: PMC2726844. https://doi.org/10.1210/er.2009-0002.
- Gore AC, Chappell VA, Fenton SE, et al. Executive summary to EDC-2: The Endocrine Society's second scientific statement on endocrinedisrupting chemicals. Endocr Rev. 2015;36(6):593–602. PMID: 26414233. PMCID: PMC4702495. https://doi.org/10.1210/er.2015-1093.
- Jun JH, Oh JE, Shim J-K, Kwak Y-L, Cho JS. Effects of bisphenol A on the proliferation, migration, and tumor growth of colon cancer cells: In vitro and in vivo evaluation with mechanistic insights related to ERK and 5-HT3. Food Chem Toxicol. 2021;158:112662. PMID: 34743013. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fct.2021.112662.
- Leung Y-K, Biesiada J, Govindarajah V, et al. Low-dose bisphenol A in a rat model of endometrial cancer: A CLARITY-BPA study. Environ Health Perspect. 2020;128(12):127005. PMID: 33296240. PMCID: PMC7725436. https://doi.org/10.1289/EHP6875.
- Segovia-Mendoza M, Gómez de León CT, García-Becerra R, Ambrosio J, Nava-Castro KE, Morales-Montor J. The chemical environmental pollutants BPA and BPS induce alterations of the proteomic profile of different phenotypes of human breast cancer cells: A proposed interactome. Environ Res. 2020;191:109960. PMID: 33181973. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.envres.2020.109960.
- Ho S-M, Tang W-Y, Belmonte de Frausto J, Prins GS. Developmental exposure to estradiol and bisphenol A increases susceptibility to prostate carcinogenesis and epigenetically regulates phosphodiesterase type 4 variant 4. Cancer Res. 2006;66(11):5624–32. PMID: 16740699. PMCID: PMC2276876. https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-06-0516.

- Rubin BS. Bisphenol A: An endocrine disruptor with widespread exposure and multiple effects. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol. 2011;127(1– 2):27–34. PMID: 21605673. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsbmb.2011.05.002.
- Vandenberg LN, Hauser R, Marcus M, Olea N, Welshons W V. Human exposure to bisphenol A (BPA). Reprod Toxicol. 2007;24(2):139-77. PMID: 17825522. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.reprotox.2007.07.010.
- Jenkins S, Raghuraman N, Eltoum I, Carpenter M, Russo J, Lamartiniere CA. Oral exposure to bisphenol A increases dimethylbenzanthraceneinduced mammary cancer in Rats. Environ Health Perspect. 2009;117(6):910–5. PMID: 19590682. PMCID: PMC2702405. https://doi. org/10.1289/ehp.11751.
- Weber Lozada K, Keri RA. Bisphenol A increases mammary cancer risk in two distinct mouse models of breast cancer. Biol Reprod. 2011;85(3):490–7. PMID: 21636739. PMCID: PMC3159535. https://doi. org/10.1095/biolreprod.110.090431.
- Jones RL, Lang SÅ, Kendziorski JA, Greene AD, Burns KA. Use of a mouse model of experimentally induced endometriosis to evaluate and compare the effects of bisphenol A and bisphenol AF exposure. Environ Health Perspect. 2018;126(12):127004. PMID: 30675821. PMCID: PMC6371646. https://doi.org/10.1289/EHP3802.
- Ahsan N, Ullah H, Ullah W, Jahan S. Comparative effects of Bisphenol S and Bisphenol A on the development of female reproductive system in rats; A neonatal exposure study. Chemosphere. 2018;197:336–43. PMID: 29407803. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2017.12.118.
- Thoene M, Dzika E, Gonkowski S, Wojtkiewicz J. Bisphenol S in food causes hormonal and obesogenic effects comparable to or worse than bisphenol A: A literature review. Nutrients. 2020;12(2):532. PMID: 32092919. PMCID: PMC7071457. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu12020532.
- Malaisé Y, Lencina C, Cartier C, Olier M, Ménard S, Guzylack-Piriou L. Perinatal oral exposure to low doses of bisphenol A, S or F impairs immune functions at intestinal and systemic levels in female offspring mice. Environ Heal. 2020;19(1):93. PMID: 32867778. PMCID: PMC7457519. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12940-020-00614-w.
- Qiu W, Shao H, Lei P, et al. Immunotoxicity of bisphenol S and F are similar to that of bisphenol A during zebrafish early development. Chemosphere. 2018;194:1–8. PMID: 29195089. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. chemosphere.2017.11.125.
- Ferguson M, Lorenzen-Schmidt I, Pyle WG. Bisphenol S rapidly depresses heart function through estrogen receptor-β and decreases phospholamban phosphorylation in a sex-dependent manner. Sci Rep. 2019;9(1):15948. PMID: 31685870. PMCID: PMC6828810. https://doi. org/10.1038/s41598-019-52350-y.
- Dante RAS, Ferrer RJE, Jacinto SD. Leaf Extracts from dillenia philippinensis rolfe exhibit cytotoxic activity to both drug-sensitive and multidrug-resistant cancer cells. Asian Pacific J Cancer Prev. 2019;20(11):3285–90. PMID: 31759350. PMCID: PMC7063009. https:// doi.org/10.31557/APJCP.2019.20.11.3285.
- Neff AM, Blanco SC, Flaws JA, Bagchi IC, Bagchi MK. Chronic exposure of mice to bisphenol-A alters uterine fibroblast growth factor signaling and leads to aberrant epithelial proliferation. Endocrinology. 2019;160(5):1234-6. PMID: 30892605. PMCID: PMC6482033. https://doi. org/10.1210/en.2018-00872.
- Festing MFW. On determining sample size in experiments involving laboratory animals. Lab Anim. 2018;52(4):341–50. PMID: 29310487. https://doi.org/10.1177/0023677217738268.
- Yaguchi T. The endocrine disruptor bisphenol A promotes nuclear ERRγ translocation, facilitating cell proliferation of Grade I endometrial cancer cells via EGF-dependent and EGF-independent pathways. Mol Cell Biochem. 201918;452(1–2):41–50. PMID: 30022450. https://doi. org/10.1007/s11010-018-3410-0.
- Thayer KA, Taylor KW, Garantziotis S, et al. Bisphenol A, bisphenol S, and 4-hydroxyphenyl 4-isoprooxyphenylsulfone (BPSIP) in urine and blood of cashiers. Environ Health Perspect. 2016;124(4):437– 44. PMID: 26309242. PMCID: PMC4824622. https://doi.org/10.1289/ ehp.1409427.
- 22. Li A, Zhuang T, Shi W, et al. Serum concentration of bisphenol analogues in pregnant women in China. Sci Total Environ. 2020;707:136100. PMID: 31863985. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.136100.
- Zhang B, He Y, Zhu H, et al. Concentrations of bisphenol A and its alternatives in paired maternal–fetal urine, serum and amniotic fluid from an e-waste dismantling area in China. Environ Int. 2020;136:105407. PMID: 31955035. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2019.105407.
- Ikezuki Y, Tsutsumi O, Takai Y, Kamei Y, Taketani Y. Determination of bisphenol A concentrations in human biological fluids reveals significant early prenatal exposure. Hum Reprod. 2002;17(11):2839–41. PMID: 12407035. https://doi.org/10.1093/humrep/17.11.2839.
- Komarowska MD, Grubczak K, Czerniecki J, et al. Identification of the bisphenol A (BPA) and the two analogues BPS and BPF in cryptorchidism. Front Endocrinol (Lausanne). 2021;12: 694669.
 PMID: 34335471. PMCID: PMC8318035. https://doi.org/10.3389/ fendo.2021.694669
- 26. Kim YS, Hwang KA, Hyun SH, Nam KH, Lee CK, Choi KC. Bisphenol A and nonylphenol have the potential to stimulate the migration of

ovarian cancer cells by inducing epithelial-mesenchymal transition via an estrogen receptor-dependent pathway. Chem Res Toxicol. 2015;28(4):662–71. PMID: 25690688. https://doi.org/10.1021/tx500443p.

- Zhai D, He J, Li X, Gong L, Ouyang Y. Bisphenol A regulates snailmediated epithelial-mesenchymal transition in hemangioma cells. Cell Biochem Funct. 2016;34(6):441–8. PMID: 27480627. https://doi. org/10.1002/cbf.3206.
- Sauer SJ, Tarpley M, Shah I, et al. Bisphenol A activates EGFR and ERK promoting proliferation, tumor spheroid formation and resistance to EGFR pathway inhibition in estrogen receptor-negative inflammatory breast cancer cells. Carcinogenesis. 2017;38(3):252–60. PMID: 28426875. PMCID: PMC5963742. https://doi.org/10.1093/carcin/ bgx003.
- European Food Safety Authority. FitzGerald R, Loveren H Van, Civitella C, Castoldi AF, Bernasconi G. Assessment of new information on bisphenol S (BPS) submitted in response to the decision 1 under REACH Regulation (EC) No 1907/2006. EFSA Support Publ. 2020;17(4):1844E. https://doi.org/10.2903/sp.efsa.2020.EN-1844.
- Sharma P, Mandal M, Katiyar R, Singh S, Birla H. A comparative study of effects of 28-day exposure of bisphenol A and bisphenol S on body weight changes, organ histology, and relative organ weight. Int J Appl Basic Med Res. 2021;11(4):214. PMID: 34912683. PMCID: PMC8633692. https://doi.org/10.4103/ijabmr.IJABMR_663_20.
- Newbold RR, Jefferson WN, Padilla-Banks E. Long-term adverse effects of neonatal exposure to bisphenol A on the murine female reproductive tract. Reprod Toxicol. 2007;24(2):253–8. PMID: 17804194. PMCID: PMC2043380. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.reprotox.2007.07.006.
- Cunningham RK, Horrow MM, Smith RJ, Springer J. Adenomyosis: A sonographic diagnosis. Radiographics. 2018;38(5):1576–89. PMID: 30207945. https://doi.org/10.1148/rg.2018180080.
- Subbiahanadar Chelladurai K, Selvan Christyraj JD, et al. Alternative to FBS in animal cell culture - An overview and future perspective. Heliyon. 2021;7(8):e07686. PMID: 34401573. PMCID: PMC8349753. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2021.e07686.
- 34. Yang C, Almomen A, Wee YS, Jarboe EA, Peterson CM, Janát-Amsbury MM. An estrogen-induced endometrial hyperplasia mouse model recapitulating human disease progression and genetic aberrations. Cancer Med. 2015;4(7):1039–50. PMID: 25809780. PMCID: PMC4529342. https://doi.org/10.1002/cam4.445.
- Santangeli S, Consales C, Pacchierotti F, Habibi HR, Carnevali O. Transgenerational effects of BPA on female reproduction. Sci Total Environ. 2019;685:1294–305. PMID: 31272786. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. scitotenv.2019.06.029.
- Rochester JR, Bolden AL. Bisphenol S and F: A systematic review and comparison of the hormonal activity of bisphenol substitutes. Environ Health Perspect. 2015;123(7):643–50. PMID: 25775505. PMCID: PMC4492270. https://doi.org/10.1289/ehp.1408989.
- Grignard E, Lapenna S, Bremer S. Weak estrogenic transcriptional activities of bisphenol A and bisphenol S. Toxicol In Vitro. 2012;26(5):727–31. PMID: 22507746. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. tiv.2012.03.013.
- Kim JY, Choi HG, Lee HM, Lee GA, Hwang KA, Choi KC. Effects of bisphenol compounds on the growth and epithelial mesenchymal transition of MCF-7 CV human breast cancer cells. J Biomed Res. 2017;31(4):358–69. PMID: 28808208. PMCID: PMC5548997. https:// doi.org/10.7555/JBR.31.20160162.
- Lin Z, Zhang X, Zhao F, Ru S. Bisphenol S promotes the cell cycle progression and cell proliferation through ERα-cyclin D-CDK4/6-pRb pathway in MCF-7 breast cancer cells. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol. 2019;366:75–82. PMID: 30684532. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.taap.2019.01.017.
- Treeck O, Diepolder E, Skrzypczak M, Schüler-Toprak S, Ortmann O. Knockdown of estrogen receptor β increases proliferation and affects the transcriptome of endometrial adenocarcinoma cells. BMC Cancer. 2019;19(1):745. PMID: 31357971. PMCID: PMC6664594. https://doi. org/10.1186/s12885-019-5928-2.
- Maekawa R, Mihara Y, Sato S, et al. Aberrant DNA methylation suppresses expression of estrogen receptor 1 (ESR1) in ovarian endometrioma. J Ovarian Res. 2019;12(1):14. PMID: 30728052. PMCID: PMC6364435. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13048-019-0489-1.
- Yilmaz BD, Bulun SE. Endometriosis and nuclear receptors. Hum Reprod Update. 2019;2.5(4):473–85. PMID: 30809650. PMCID: PMC6601390. https://doi.org/10.1093/humupd/dmz005.
- Xue Q, Lin Z, Cheng YH, et al. Promoter methylation regulates estrogen receptor 2 in human endometrium and endometriosis. Biol Reprod. 2007;77(4):681–7. PMID: 17625110. https://doi.org/10.1095/ biolreprod.107.061804.
- Atlas E, Dimitrova V. Bisphenol S and Bisphenol A disrupt morphogenesis of MCF-12A human mammary epithelial cells. Sci Rep. 2019;9(1):16005. PMID: 31690802. PMCID: PMC6831626. https:// doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-52505-x.
- Song P, Fan K, Tian X, Wen J. Bisphenol S (BPS) triggers the migration of human non-small cell lung cancer cells via upregulation of

TGF- $\beta.$ Toxicol In Vitro. 2019;54:224–31. PMID: 30292839. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tiv.2018.10.005.

- Hammad AS, Machaca K. Store-operated calcium entry in cell migration and cancer metastasis. Cells. 2021;10(5):1246. PMID: 34069353. PMCID: PMC8158756. https://doi.org/10.3390/cells10051246.
- Derouiche S, Warnier M, Mariot P, et al. Bisphenol A stimulates human prostate cancer cell migration via remodeling of calcium signaling. Springerplus. 2013;2(1):54. PMID: 23450760. PMCID: PMC3581770. https://doi.org/10.1186/2193-1801-2-54.
- Mo P, Yang S. The store-operated calcium channels in cancer metastasis: From cell migration, invasion to metastatic colonization. Front Biosci (Landmark Ed). 2018;23(7):1241-56. PMID: 28930597. PMCID: PMC5632947. https://doi.org/10.2741/4641.

APPENDIX

- Zhai J, Vannuccini S, Petraglia F, Giudice LC. Adenomyosis: Mechanisms and pathogenesis. Semin Reprod Med. 2020;38(2-03):129–43. PMID: 33032339. PMCID: PMC7932680. https://doi. org/10.1055/s-0040-1716687.
- Wang X, Benagiano G, Liu X, Guo SW. Unveiling the pathogenesis of adenomyosis through animal models. J Clin Med. 2022;11(6):1744. PMID: 35330066. PMCID: PMC8953406. https://doi.org/10.3390/ jcm11061744.
- Stephens VR, Rumph JT, Ameli S, Bruner-Tran KL, Osteen KG. The potential relationship between environmental endocrine disruptor exposure and the development of endometriosis and adenomyosis. Front Physiol. 2022;12:807685. PMID: 35153815. PMCID: PMC8832054. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphys.2021.807685.



Appendix 1. BPS increases absorbance and luminescence readings in low but not at high serum. Ishikawa cells were cultured in steroid-free media and then exposed to 1 nM and 100 nM (A, B) BPS and (C, D) BPA with 0% or 2% CS-FBS for 72 hrs before assessment of viability using (A, C) MTT and (B, D) CellTiter-Glo[®] assay. Numerical data were analyzed as mean absorbance \pm SEM (n=3 and n=6 per treatment, respectively). Different letters denote significant differences at p<0.05 using two-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's post hoc test.

Authors are required to accomplish, sign and submit scanned copies of the JAFES Author Form consisting of: (1) Authorship Certification, that authors contributed substantially to the work, that the manuscript has been read and approved by all authors, and that the requirements for authorship have been met by each author; (2) the Author Declaration, that the article represents original material that is not being considered for publication or has not been published or accepted for publication elsewhere, that the article does not infringe or violate any copyrights or intellectual property rights, and that no references have been made to predatory/supected predatory journals; (3) the Author Contribution Disclosure, which lists the specific contributions of authors; (4) the Author Publishing Agreement which retains author copyright, grants publishing and distribution rights to JAFES, and allows JAFES to apply and enforce an Attribution-Non-Commercial Creative Commons user license; and (5) the Conversion to Visual Abstracts (*optional for original articles only) to improve dissemination to practitioners and lay readers Authors are eaglier to ascomplish, sign, and submit the signed ICMJE form for Disclosure of Potential Conflicts of Interest. For original articles, authors are required to submit a scanned copy of the Ethics Review Approval of their research as well as registration in trial registries as appropriate. For manuscripts reporting data from studies involving animals, authors are required for the publication of information about patients; otherwise, appropriate ethical clearance has been obtained for the publication of information about patients; otherwise, appropriate ethical clearance has been obtained from the institutional review board. Articles and any other material published in the JAFES represent the work of the author(s) and should not be construed to reflect the opinions of the Editors or the Publisher.



The Effect of Glucocorticoids on *TAF1* Gene Transcription in X-linked Dystonia Parkinsonism

Sam Ezrael Dela Cruz and Pia Bagamasbad

National Institute of Molecular Biology and Biotechnology, University of the Philippines Diliman

Abstract

Objective. X-linked Dystonia Parkinsonism (XDP) is associated with a SINE-VNTR- Alu (SVA) retrotransposon insertion in an intron of the *TAF1* gene that alters gene transcription and splicing. In this study, we determined if the SVA insertion introduces glucocorticoid (GC)-responsive *cis*-regulatory elements that may contribute to dysregulated *TAF1* transcription and XDP disease progression.

Methodology. We performed *in silico* analysis to identify potential GC receptor (GR) binding sites within the XDP-SVA. We also conducted promoter-reporter assays on HeLa and HEK293T cells to assess the intrinsic promoter activity of three XDP-SVA variants representing different hexameric repeat lengths associated with differences in disease onset. We treated XDP fibroblast cell models with GR agonist (CORT) or antagonist (RU486), then subjected *TAF1* and the XDP-associated aberrant transcript, *TAF1-32i* to gene expression analysis.

Results. A transcription factor binding site search revealed three binding sites for GR within the XDP-SVA—two within the SINE region and one in the Alu region. Promoter-reporter assays showed induction of XDP-SVA promoter activity upon CORT treatment that was dependent on the cell line and XDP-SVA hexamer repeat length. Gene expression analysis showed that baseline *TAF1* levels differed between control and patient fibroblast cell lines, and treatment with CORT led to an increasing trend in the expression of the aberrant *TAF1-32i* transcript but did not reach statistical significance. Treatment with RU486 increased *TAF1* mRNA expression only in the control cell lines.

Conclusion. Using reporter assays, the XDP-SVA was shown to exhibit CORT-dependent transcriptional activation. Gene expression analysis also showed that GC signaling may influence *TAF1* and *TAF1-32i* expression, possibly through interaction with the XDP-SVA. Our data provide a potential link between stress and XDP progression.

Key words: XDP, glucocorticoids, stress, neurodegenerative disease, TAF1

INTRODUCTION

X-linked Dystonia Parkinsonism (XDP) is a neurodegenerative disease that primarily affects males native to the island of Panay, Philippines. It is characterized by the initial appearance of focal dystonia, followed by traits commonly associated with Parkinson's Disease, including tremors, bradykinesia, masked facies, hypomimia, and drooling.¹ At present, the prevalence rate of XDP is unknown² with the most recent estimate from 2010 placing it at 5.74 in 100,000 on Panay Island, and 0.31 in 100,000 in the Philippines.³ Symptoms manifest late into adulthood, with an average age of onset at 39-40 years,¹ making early diagnosis and treatment difficult. Currently, available treatment options include oral medication, chemodenervation, neuroablative surgery, and deep brain stimulation.¹ However, these only serve to alleviate symptoms as currently there is no cure. Patient demise usually occurs due to complications in the aerodigestive tract caused by extreme motor dysfunction.¹

As an X-linked recessive disorder, XDP patients harbor disease-specific nucleotide changes (DSCs) within the DYT3 gene locus⁴ and an insertion of a SINE-VNTR-Alu (SVA)-type retrotransposon in the TAF1 locus⁵ located on the X-chromosome. The SVA insertion contains a hexameric repeat domain whose length appears to inversely correlate with the age of disease onset.6 Furthermore, an aberrant TAF1 transcript, known as TAF1-32i, was found to be exclusively transcribed in XDP patient cells.⁵ The TAF1-32i transcript is a truncated version of the canonical TAF1 mRNA that terminates ~700 bp before the SVA insertion point and incorporates an intronic segment from the same region. The expression level of the aberrant TAF1-32i transcript is inversely proportional to TAF1 mRNA expression levels.5 Removal of the SVA insertion via CRISPR/Cas9-mediated gene editing in patient-derived neural stem cells abolished TAF1-32i transcript synthesis and rescued the attenuated expression of TAF1 mRNA,5 suggesting that the insertion of the SVA retrotransposon may lead to the synthesis

Printed in the Philippines Copyright © 2022 by Dela Cruz and Bagamasbad. Received: April 6, 2022. Accepted: June 13, 2022. Published online first: August 8, 2022. https://doi.org/10.15605/jafes.037.S6 Corresponding author: Prof. Pia D. Bagamasbad, PhD

Director, National Institute of Molecular Biology and Biotechnology, University of the Philippines Diliman, Quezon City, Philippines, 1101 Tel. No.: +632-89818619 E-mail: pdbagamasbad@up.edu.ph ORCiD: https://orcid.org/0000-0001-9751-7521

Vol. 38 No. 1 Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology Special Issue

www.asean-endocrinejournal.org 23

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 4.0 International License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/).

eISSN 2308-118x (Online)

of aberrant transcripts and a decrease in expression of canonical *TAF1* that may consequently translate to a reduction of TAF1 protein synthesis. In promoter-luciferase assays, the XDP-SVA has been shown to exhibit intrinsic promoter activity⁶ as well as *cis*-regulatory activity via *TAF1* promoter repression.⁷ It has been proposed that the insertion of the SVA retrotransposon provides new binding sites within the locus, which may lead to the transcriptional interference of *TAF1* or the binding of trans-acting elements that contribute to disease progression.⁶

Several studies have also looked into the psychosocial aspect of XDP. Measurements of Quality of Life (QoL) through in-depth interviews indicate a pattern of QoL impairment which manifests not only physically but also socially and emotionally.8 Furthermore, case studies have found that depressive symptoms are prevalent among XDP patients, the severity of which are comparable to those seen in patients with Parkinson's disease (PD), Alzheimer's disease (AD), and spinocerebellar degeneration.9 As of 2015, the suicide rate among the population of XDP patients is 10.8% which is higher than the 2015 Philippine estimate of 3.59 in 100,000 cases.¹⁰ As such, it is also of interest to understand how and why psychosocial factors may influence XDP progression and pathophysiology. One way in which these may be integrated is through the Hypothalamic-Pituitary-Adrenal (HPA) axis which mediates the stress response. The HPA integrates environmental and social stimuli and the neuroendocrine system. The presence of stressors activates the HPA axis that leads to the secretion of glucocorticoids (GC) which then binds to the GC receptor (GR), a member of the steroid receptor superfamily.11 In the presence of a bound ligand, GR forms dimers that translocate to the nucleus and bind to GC response elements (GREs) of target genes to regulate GC-dependent transcription.¹² Activation of these target genes leads to the reorganization and modulation of neural circuits, which translate to the phenotypes displayed by stressed individuals.13 One such target is Krüppel-like Factor 9 (KLF9), a transcription factor that is highly expressed in the brain and is involved in various neuronal development processes.14

Stress and dysregulation of the HPA axis have been shown to contribute to the physiology of neurodegenerative diseases. Patients afflicted with PD exhibit increased GC levels indicative of dysregulated GR function, leading to chronic inflammation characteristic of the disease.¹⁵ In AD, stress has been shown to contribute to disease progression through the induction of Tau-hyperphosphorylation. Stressassociated GC secretion leads to aggregation of misfolded and hyperphosphorylated variants of the Tau protein which then causes cytoskeletal instability and neuronal damage, ultimately resulting in neurodegeneration.¹⁶ However, less is known about the role of stress in XDP.

In this study, we determined whether a relationship between the stress response and XDP-associated dysregulated *TAF1* gene transcription exists. We hypothesized that the SVA insertion provides a binding site for GR and that GR binding to the disease-associated XDP-SVA contributes to the dysregulation of *TAF1* transcription through a decrease in expression of the canonical transcript and an increase in expression of aberrant transcripts such as *TAF1-32i*. Towards this end, we tested XDP-SVA promoter activity upon acute hydrocortisone (CORT) treatment via a luciferase reporter assay. We also employed cellular models of XDP for use in gene expression analysis upon GR agonist and antagonist treatment to identify the XDPspecific role of GR on *TAF1* and *TAF1-32i* transcription.

METHODOLOGY

In Silico Analysis

We subjected the full SVA sequence to a transcription factor binding site (TFBS) search using LASAGNA-Search tool 2.0.¹⁷ Search parameters were adjusted to identify binding sites for NR3C1 or GR, by selecting the following TFs: vertebrates, JASPAR ID MA0113.1; Homo sapiens, TRANSFAC Accession Number T00337 and T01920; vertebrates, TRANSFAC Accession Number M00205. For the TF Model Input, the option "Use TRANSFAC TFBSs" under "LASAGNA-Aligned Models" was selected. We filtered results to include only those with associated p-values <0.001. We subsequently mapped putative binding sites onto the SVA sequence to identify the location of putative GREs.

Cell Culture

HeLa cells were cultured in Modified Eagle Medium (MEM) with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS), 1X Penicillin-Streptomycin-Glutamine, and 2.5% Amphotericin B. HEK293T cells were cultured in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM) with 10% FBS, 1X Penicillin-Streptomycin-Glutamine, and 2.5% Amphotericin B. For reporter assays, HeLa and HEK293T cells were seeded in a 96-well plate at a density of 1.0×10^4 cells/well. Upon cell attachment, media was replaced with MEM (HeLa cells) or DMEM (HEK293T) supplemented with 10% charcoal-stripped serum (CSS) to remove possible effects of steroid hormones from the media.

Immortalized fibroblast cell lines from XDP patients and ethnically matched controls with Filipino ancestry were obtained from the laboratory of Dr. Christopher Bragg of the Massachusetts General Hospital (USA). The cell lines were generated in a previous study with participants that were evaluated at Massachusetts General Hospital, or in regional clinics in Panay Island affiliated with Jose Reyes Memorial Medical Center (Manila, Philippines). Sample tissue collection and cell line derivation were done with the approval of the institutional review board at both institutions and with the informed consent of all study participants.⁵ Cell lines were validated through clinical evaluation of the source patients, as well as genetic testing for the seven known haplotype markers of XDP, including the SVA insertion.⁵ The patient fibroblasts used in this study, with the identifier 35833, were sourced from an XDP patient who had an age of onset of 36 years. The XDP-SVA hexameric domain for these cells was found to have a repeat length of 50. The ethnically matched control fibroblasts had the identifier $36176.^5$ Primary fibroblasts were cultured in DMEM supplemented with 20% FBS, 1X Penicillin-Streptomycin-Glutamine, and 2.5% Amphotericin B. For gene expression analysis, control and XDP fibroblasts were seeded in 6-well plates at a density of 2.0 x 10⁶ cells/ well three days before hormone treatment. Upon cell attachment, the media was replaced with DMEM with 20% CSS for treatment with hydrocortisone (CORT; Sigma H0888) or 20% FBS for treatment with the GR antagonist RU486 (Sigma M8046). All cell lines were incubated in 5% CO₂ at 37°C.

Reporter Gene Assays

Three XDP-SVA construct variants, bearing 25 (Hex25), 41 (Hex41), or 52 (Hex52) repeats of the hexamer were obtained from the laboratory of Dr. Christopher Bragg. The inserts were subcloned from pGL3-B vectors⁶ into the pGL4.23 luciferase-reporter vector (Promega), with the XDP-SVA upstream of the luc2 reporter in the anti-sense direction. Briefly, the pGL3-B constructs were digested with *SacI* and *HindIII* enzymes and were then subjected to agarose gel electrophoresis. Bands corresponding to the XDP-SVA (~3kb) were extracted using the Wizard SV Gel and PCR Clean-up System (Promega) and ligated into linearized pGL4.23 vectors.

HeLa and HEK293T cells were co-transfected with the pGL4.23 vector constructs and the pRL-TK vector (Promega) which codes for Renilla luciferase under a constitutive promoter. Transfection was performed using X-tremeGENE HP DNA Transfection Reagent (Roche). Transfection with an empty vector and a vector containing a CORT-responsive enhancer sequence for Cyb561 (upstream Cyb561 enhancer, uCE) served as negative and positive controls, respectively. At least 16 hours posttransfection, cells were treated with either 100nM CORT or an equivalent volume of ethanol (vehicle control) for 4 hours, after which the cells were harvested. Luminescence measurements were performed using the Dual Luciferase Assay System (Promega), through the GloMax®-Multi Jr detection system (Promega) for HeLa cells, and Fluoroskan FL microplate luminometer (Thermo Fisher) for HEK293T cells. Relative light unit (RLU) measurements were obtained via normalization of luc2 luminescence against that of Renilla luciferase. Assays were done with four replicates per treatment per construct.

TAF1 and TAF1-32i Gene Expression analysis

Control and XDP fibroblasts (at least 3 replicates per treatment) were treated with 100nM CORT, 50nM RU486, or an equivalent volume of vehicle control for 24 hours before harvesting for RNA extraction using TRIzol Reagent (Invitrogen) following the manufacturer's protocol.

Table 1. Primer se	quences used for R	T-qPCR experiments
--------------------	--------------------	--------------------

Target		Sequence			
GAPDH	Forward	5'-GGCATGGACTGTGGTCATGAG-3			
	Reverse	5'-TGCACCACCAACTGCTTAGC-3'			
NR3C1	Forward	5'-TATCCTCTGCCTCCCATTCT-3'			
	Reverse	5'-CACCTTCCTGTCTCCTGTTTAC-3'			
KLF9	Forward	5'-TGGCTGTGGGAAAGTCTATG-3'			
	Reverse	5'-GTCTGAGCGGGAGAACTTTT-3'			
TAF1	Forward	5'-GGGAGAGCTTTCTGGATGATGTAAA-3'			
	Reverse	5'-ACAATCTCCTGGGCAGTCTTAGTAT-3'			
TAF1-32i		Custom Taqman ID AJWR28J (Thermo Fisher)			

The RNA extracts were treated with DNAse I (Sigma, AMPD1) and RNAse inhibitor (Applied Biosystems), then converted to cDNA using the ABI High-Capacity cDNA Reverse Transcription kit (Applied Biosystems, 4374967). Quantitative PCR master mixes were prepared using PowerUP SYBR Green (Applied Biosystems, A25742) for *GAPDH*, *KLF9*, *NR3C1* (GR), and *TAF1* or a custom Taqman primer-probe (Thermo Fisher, ID AJWR28J) for *TAF1-32i* (Table 1). Quantitation of *KLF9* transcript levels was used as a positive control as its transcription has been previously shown to be induced by CORT.¹⁴ Quantitative PCR was performed using the ABI 7500 Fast sequence detector (Applied Biosystems). Relative gene expression levels across treatments were obtained using the $\Delta\Delta$ Ct method, using *GAPDH* Ct values for normalization.

Statistical Analysis

For luciferase assays, data (in relative light units) were logtransformed and analyzed by unpaired sample *t*-test and Tukey's post-hoc test (p<0.05; GraphPad Prism 6). For gene expression analysis, data were analyzed using Student's *t*-test and Tukey's post-hoc test (p<0.05; GraphPad Prism 6).

RESULTS

Identification of GREs within the SVA

LASAGNA-Search 2.0 was used to identify GREs within the XDP-SVA. The tool uses an alignment-based approach to match query sequences to the consensus sequence of a given TFBS. From the search, ten hits were obtained (Table 2). Removing redundant results, three unique hits were obtained. Two GREs mapped to the SINE, 271 and 400bp from the XDP-SVA insertion point, and one GRE mapped to the Alu element, 2,199 base pairs from the insertion point (Figure 1).

CORT-dependent activity of XDP-SVA luciferase reporter constructs

We performed dual luciferase assays on HeLa cells and HEK293T cells following transfection with reporter constructs of varying hexameric repeat lengths within the XDP-SVA-sequence. The XDP-SVA is inserted upstream and anti-sense to the reporter gene in the same way the SVA is inserted into the *TAF1* gene in XDP patients. In



Figure 1. Identification of putative GREs within the XDP-SVA. The map shows the location of the SVA insertion within the *TAF1* locus (Xq13.1). LASAGNA-Search 2.0 identified three GREs: two within the SINE, and one within the Alu region. GRE1 is found in the negative strand and is located 271 bp from the XDP-SVA insertion point. GRE2 is found in the positive strand and is located 401 bp from the insertion point. GRE3 is found in the negative strand and is located 2199 bp from the insertion point.

Table 2. LASAGNA-search 2.0 results show potential GREs within XDP-SVA sequence								
Name	Sequence	Pos	Strand	Score	<i>p</i> -value	E-value		
GR-alpha (T00337)	cagaacaaaatgaaa	400	+	138.5	0.000375	0.97		
GR-alpha (T00337)	cggtgcaagatgtgct	273	-	136.68	0.000425	1.10		
GR-alpha (T00337)	agaacaaaatgaaaa	401	+	127.1	0.0009	2.34		
GR-beta (T01920)	cagaacaaaatgaaa	400	+	138.5	0.0008	2.08		
GR-beta (T01920)	cggtgcaagatgtgct	273	-	136.68	0.000825	2.15		
GR (M00205)	ggtgcaagatgtgct	273	-	16.38	5.0E-5	0.130		
GR (M00205)	ggtgcaagatgtgctt	272	-	12.97	0.0004	1.04		
GR (M00205)	cgttcactcagtgct	2199	-	12.84	0.000425	1.10		
GR (M00205)	ggtgcaagatgtgc	274	-	12.15	0.0005	1.30		
GR (M00192)	gcggtgcaagatgtgcttt	271	-	8.66	0.000725	1.88		

Each entry corresponds to a putative GRE. Information on the binding site sequence, position (in bp) within the SVA, and strand are given for each entry, as well as its corresponding score, p-value, and e-value as determined by the alignment algorithm.

HeLa cells, CORT treatment increased luciferase activity in the positive control (t(6) = 3.531, p = 0.012) and in XDP-SVA constructs Hex25 (t(6) = 2.601, p = 0.040) and Hex41 (t(6) = 3.295, p = 0.016) (Figure 2A). In HEK293T cells, CORT hormone treatment increased the normalized luciferase activity of cells transfected with Hex25 (t(5) = 3.919, p = 0.011) and Hex52 (t(6) = 3.079, p = 0.022) reporter constructs while cells transfected with the Hex41 construct only showed an increasing pattern of CORT-induced reporter activity that did not reach statistical significance (t(6) = 2.241, p = 0.066) (Figure 2B).

Analysis of aberrant and canonical *TAF1* transcript expression in XDP fibroblasts

XDP fibroblasts and ethnically matched controls were used to determine the effect of hormone treatment on the expression of *TAF1* and *TAF1-32i* transcripts. Before hormone treatment, we quantified *NR3C1* (GR) mRNA expression in these cell lines and found that *NR3C1* mRNA levels did not differ between control and XDP fibroblasts (Figure 3). Gene expression fold change values for three target genes, *KLF9* (positive control), *TAF1*, and *TAF1-32i* were measured in CORT-treated control and XDP fibroblasts (Figure 4). The established CORT-responsive gene *KLF9* exhibited CORT-dependent induction in XDP fibroblasts but not in control-derived cells (t(5) = 8.315, *p* = 0.0004) (Figure 4A). The expression level of *TAF1* mRNA was not significantly affected by CORT treatment in both control and XDP fibroblasts. However, baseline *TAF1* mRNA level is significantly reduced in XDP relative to control fibroblasts (t(5) = 4.409, *p* = 0.007) (Figure 4B). As expected, we did not detect *TAF1-32i* transcript expression in both vehicle- and CORT-treated control fibroblasts (data not shown). CORT treatment of XDP fibroblasts led to an increasing trend in the expression of the aberrant *TAF1-32i* transcript but did not reach statistical significance (t(5) = 2.545, *p* = 0.0516) (Figure 4C).

Expression of *TAF1* and *TAF1-32i* transcripts in control and XDP fibroblasts was also observed after treatment with the GR-specific antagonist RU486. Treatment with RU486 did not affect *KLF9* mRNA expression in the control and XDP fibroblasts (Figure 5A). We observed an increase in *TAF1* mRNA expression with RU486 treatment of control cells (t(5) = 3.597, p = 0.007) (Figure 5B) while *TAF1* and aberrant *TAF1-32i* transcript expression were not affected by RU486 treatment in XDP fibroblasts (Figure 5B and 5C).



Figure 2. Luciferase reporter assay to assess CORT-dependent transactivation of XDP-SVA promoter-luciferase constructs. Luciferase reporter constructs containing three variants of the XDP-SVA representing different hexameric domain repeat lengths were transfected into (A) HeLa and (B) HEK293T cells. Induction of luciferase activity (measured in Relative Luminescence Units, RLU) following CORT treatment was observed in HeLa cells transfected with the uCE (positive control), Hex25, and Hex41 constructs, while only HEK293T cells transfected with the Hex25 and Hex52 constructs showed significant CORT-dependent induction of promoter activity. Bars represent the mean of each data set \pm standard error of the mean with statistical significance determined through Student's t-test (*p < 0.05). Each treatment was done with four replicates each.



Figure 3. Baseline expression of *NR3C1* in XDP fibroblasts. Untreated control and XDP fibroblasts were harvested for analysis of *NR3C1* (GR) mRNA. The expression level of *NR3C1*, normalized to *GAPDH* mRNA, did not significantly differ across control and XDP fibroblasts (p = 0.0718, Student's *t*-test). Bars represent the fold induction ± standard error of the mean relative to control fibroblasts. Three to four replicates were used for each setup.

DISCUSSION

In this study, we aimed to establish the possible effects that the stress hormone CORT, as mediated by GR, may have on XDP. We hypothesized that this could occur via the interaction of GR with the XDP-SVA, a retrotransposon insertion previously identified to be a causal mutation of the disease. Through *in silico* analysis, three candidate GREs were identified. Indirect evidence for GR association with the SVA sequence was provided by reporter assays, which revealed CORT-responsiveness of the XDP-SVA in human cell lines. Gene expression analysis showed that *NR3C1* (GR) mRNA levels in XDP and control fibroblasts were not significantly different. Control fibroblasts treated

with CORT showed a decreasing but non-significant trend in *TAF1* mRNA expression. Conversely, treatment of the control fibroblasts with the GR antagonist RU486 increased *TAF1* expression. In XDP fibroblasts, CORT treatment did not alter *TAF1* mRNA expression and led to an increasing but non-significant trend of *TAF1-32i* expression. However, treatment of the XDP fibroblasts with RU486 did not affect *TAF1-32i* transcript levels. Overall, the results suggest that GR signaling, through association with the XDP-SVA, could enhance the dysregulation of *TAF1* leading to the production of *TAF1-32i*. This in turn contributes to the disease phenotype.

GR is predicted to bind to the XDP-SVA

A representative XDP-SVA sequence was used as an input for LASAGNA-Search 2.0 to identify possible GR binding sites within the SVA sequence. For the search, all factors named 'GR' were selected. Results returned ten possible binding sites of which only three sites were nonredundant. Mapping the putative GREs to the XDP-SVA sequence revealed two unique sites in the SINE region and one in the Alu region. Sequences similar to the SINE and Alu have been found to bind other nuclear hormone receptors such as estrogen and progesterone receptors. Of these, only the Alu sequences have been tested in vitro for nuclear receptor binding.¹⁸ While this type of analysis provided a starting point in establishing the association of GRs to the SVA, the results are not definitive in terms of direct GR binding to the SVA. This must be tested experimentally through electrophoretic mobility shift assays, mutational analysis of GR binding sequence, or GR chromatin immunoprecipitation assays. Nevertheless, this in silico analysis provides a possible association between the stress-dependent gene regulatory consequences of the



Figure 4. Analysis of TAF1 and TAF1-32i expression in CORT-treated control and XDP fibroblasts. Control and XDP fibroblasts were treated with 100nM CORT or an equivalent volume of 100% ethanol (vehicle control) for 24 hours before harvesting for analysis of mRNA. Fold induction values were obtained using the $\Delta\Delta$ Ct method with *GAPDH* as a housekeeping control. **(A)** *KLF9* mRNA levels, used as a positive control for CORT treatment, increased significantly in XDP fibroblasts (*p* = 0.0004, Student's *t*-test), but not in control fibroblasts (*p* = 0.1224). **(B)** *TAF1* transcript levels differ across vehicle-treated control and XDP fibroblasts (*p* = 0.007, Student's *t*-test). CORT treatment did not significantly change *TAF1* expression levels in either control or XDP fibroblasts (Control, *p* = 0.0833; XDP, *p* = 0.7448, Student's *t*-test). **(C)** The apparent increase in *TAF1-32i* expression levels upon CORT treatment of XDP fibroblasts approaches significance (*p* = 0.0516, Student's *t*-test). Bars represent the fold induction ± standard error of the mean relative to vehicle control with statistical significance determined through Student's t-test (**p* < 0.001 for statistically significant effects of CORT within a cell line, and **p* < 0.01 for statistically significant effects were done with three to four replicates.



Figure 5. Analysis of *TAF1* and *TAF1-32i* expression in control and XDP fibroblast cells treated with GR-specific antagonist RU486. Control and XDP fibroblasts were treated with 50nM RU486 or an equivalent volume of vehicle control for 24 hours before harvesting for analysis of mRNA. Fold induction values were obtained using the $\Delta\Delta$ Ct method with *GAPDH* as a housekeeping control. (A) No significant change in *KLF9* mRNA levels is observed upon RU486 treatment. (B) *TAF1* expression levels in control fibroblasts increase with RU486 treatment (p = 0.007). No effect of RU486 treatment is seen in XDP fibroblasts. (C) RU486 treatment did not alter *TAF1-32i* expression levels in XDP fibroblasts. Bars represent the mean fold induction ± standard error of the mean relative to vehicle control with statistical significance determined through Student's *t*-test (*p < 0.01). All treatments were done with four to five replicates.

SVA insertion and the production of aberrant transcription products from the *TAF1* locus.

The XDP-SVA confers GC responsiveness in human cell lines

We performed luciferase reporter assays *in vitro* to determine the GC response in the context of the XDP-SVA. The XDP-SVA reporter constructs have proven intrinsic promoter activity.⁶ We wanted to test if the XDP-SVA would be responsive to CORT treatment. We made use of different variants of the XDP-SVA to test for possible effects of hexameric repeat length on reporter activity induction. In HeLa and HEK293T cell lines used in the promoter-reporter assays, baseline promoter activity represented by the vehicle treatment showed that only constructs Hex41 and Hex52 have increased reporter activity relative to the

empty vector control, consistent with previously published studies that used the same reporter constructs in human neuroblastoma (SH-SY5Y) and human osteosarcoma epithelial (U2OS) cells.6 Similar to the results we obtained for Hex25, an XDP-SVA promoter-luciferase construct with 35 hexameric repeat length (Hex35) did not exhibit promoter activity in SH-SY5Y cells.6 However, Hex35 exhibited promoter activity in U2OS cells, higher than what was observed for Hex41 and Hex52. They also tested promoter activity of the XDP-SVA with no hexameric repeats (Δ Hex) and observed luciferase activity equal to the empty vector in SH-SY5Y cells, but higher than the empty vector in U2OS cells.6 These results suggest that SVA insertion confers intrinsic promoters outside of the hexameric repeat domain. Moreover, the previously demonstrated lack of a consistent trend between hexameric repeat lengths and promoter activity across cell lines was

also reflected in our findings, indicating that the XDP-SVA confers promoter activity in a cell-specific manner.

Comparing reporter assay results across treatments, it appears that CORT treatment enhances the intrinsic promoter activity of XDP-SVA. This suggests that GR may associate with the SVA to mediate CORT-dependent transcriptional regulation. However, the CORT-dependent induction was only observed in two of three XDP-SVA promoter-reporter constructs used. Whether GR directly binds the identified GREs within the SVA or indirectly associates through the recruitment of TFs remains to be seen.

GCs can alter *TAF1* and *TAF1-32i* expression in an XDP cell model

Following confirmation of expression of endogenous GR in XDP and control fibroblasts, we conducted expression analysis to determine the effects of CORT and the GR-specific antagonist RU486 on *TAF1* and *TAF1-32i* transcript levels. We observed lower expression of *TAF1* mRNA in vehicle-treated XDP fibroblasts relative to control cells maintained in steroid-stripped media. This is in agreement with previous studies that found reduced expression of the functional *TAF1* transcript in XDP cell lines compared to corresponding control cells.⁵ However, the reduced expression of *TAF1* mRNA in XDP versus control fibroblasts was not observed when the cells were maintained in full serum as in the RU486-treated cells, providing further evidence that steroid hormones may be involved in *TAF1* transcriptional regulation.

CORT treatment of control fibroblasts led to a decreasing but non-significant trend in TAF1 mRNA level (t(6) = 2.075, p = 0.0833). Conversely, RU486 treatment significantly upregulated TAF1 expression in control fibroblasts (t(5) =3.597, p = 0.007). In addition, we also observed an increasing trend in the expression of the aberrant TAF1-32i transcript in CORT-treated XDP-fibroblasts; however, this increase did not reach statistical significance (t(5) = 2.545, p = 0.0516). These data suggest that in the context of the wild-type TAF1 gene, GCs can negatively regulate the expression of the canonical TAF1 transcript through transcriptional repressor activity of GR. In the presence of the SVA as in XDP cells, the CORT-dependent negative regulation of TAF1 expression is lost and the effect of CORT shifts towards positive regulation of the aberrant TAF1-32i transcript expression, possibly through GR association with the SVA as established by the CORT-dependent transactivation assay. The SVA sequence may sequester GR from the TAF1 cis-regulatory elements where it would normally bind. Concurrently, GR binding to the SVA could lead to the recruitment of trans-acting elements, resulting in faulty transcription and transcript processing, hence producing aberrant transcripts. Further experiments involving GR chromatin immunoprecipitation assays in control and XDP cells are needed to confirm this mechanism of GRdependent regulation.

Although these results establish a possible link between stress as mediated by GR and TAF1 dysregulation, we performed expression analysis only on one clonal population of XDP and control fibroblasts. TAF1 and TAF1-32i expression in cell lines from other probands and unaffected controls should be interrogated to definitively ascribe the transcriptional effects to the SVA insertion, and not to other genetic variations. Alternatively, neural stem cells (NSCs) which may more accurately recapitulate XDP neuropathology, may be employed as in vitro models. Prolonged or iterative GC treatment may also be employed to better observe the effect of chronic stress on TAF1 transcriptional regulation. Lastly, further studies should also consider how the decrease in TAF1 expression and the emergence of aberrant transcripts as observed in XDP cell lines lead to disease neuropathology (i.e. progressive loss of neurons in the striatum) and clinical manifestations.

CONCLUSION

Overall, our results suggest that acute stress, through CORT-dependent GR transactivation of the XDP-SVA, could enhance the dysregulation of *TAF1* expression in XDP patients and enhance the production of aberrant transcripts such as *TAF1-32i*, which in turn may contribute to the disease phenotype. Our study provides a new facet for the management of XDP cases, taking into account psychological and social factors in the form of stress. It may also provide a basis for new treatment avenues, wherein GC levels may be manipulated to reduce the production of aberrant transcripts which may consequently delay disease onset.

Acknowledgments

The authors thank Dr. Christopher Bragg (Massachusetts General Hospital) for providing the cell lines and the XDP-SVA constructs, and Weaverly Lee for subcloning the XDP-SVA into the vectors used for the luciferase assays.

Statement of Authorship

Both authors certified fulfillment of ICMJE authorship criteria.

Authors Contribution Statement

SEDC and PB developed the methodology; verified results; synthesized the study data; reviewed and edited the manuscript; and prepared the data presentation. SEDC implemented computer code and supporting algorithms; conducted the research and investigation process; curated data; and prepared the original draft of the manuscript. PB formulated the research goals and aims; provided the study materials; supervised and managed the research activity planning and execution; and acquired financial support for the project.

Author Disclosure

Both authors declared no conflict of interest.

Funding Source

The research received funding support from the University of the Philippines-National Institute of Molecular Biology and Biotechnology.

References

- Rosales RL. X-linked dystonia parkinsonism: Clinical phenotype, genetics and therapeutics. J Mov Disord. 2010;3(2):32-8. PMID: 24868378. PMCID: PMC4027667. https://doi.org/10.14802/jmd.10009.
- Diestro JDB, Pasco PMD, Lee LV. Validation of a screening questionnaire for X-linked dystonia parkinsonism: The first phase of the populationbased prevalence study of X-linked dystonia parkinsonism in Panay. Neurol Clin Neurosci. 2017;5(3):79-85. https://doi.org/10.1111/ ncn3.12113.
- Lee LV, Rivera C, Teleg RA, et al. The unique phenomenology of sex-linked dystonia parkinsonism (XDP, DYT3, "Lubag"). Int J Neurosci. 2011;121 Suppl 1:3-11. PMID: 21047175. https://doi.org/ 10.3109/00207454.2010.526728.
- Evidente VGH, Nolte D, Niemann S, et al. Phenotypic and molecular analyses of X-linked dystonia-parkinsonism ("lubag") in women. Archives of Neurology. 2004;61(12):1956-9. PMID: 15596620. https:// doi.org/10.1001/archneur.61.12.1956.
- Aneichyk T, Hendriks WT, Yadav R, et al. Dissecting the causal mechanism of X-linked dystonia-parkinsonism by integrating genome and transcriptome assembly. Cell. 2018;172(5):897-909.e21. PMID: 29474918. PMCID: PMC5831509. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cell.2018.02.011.
- Bragg DC, Mangkalaphiban K, Vaine CA, et al. Disease onset in X-linked dystonia-parkinsonism correlates with expansion of a hexameric repeat within an SVA retrotransposon in TAF1. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2017;114(51):E11020-8. PMID: 29229810. PMCID: PMC5754783. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1712526114.
- Pozojevic J, Algodon SM, Cruz JN, et al. Transcriptional alterations in X-linked dystonia parkinsonism caused by the SVA retrotransposon. Int J Mol Sci. 2022;23(4):2231. PMID: 35216353.PMCID: PMC8875906. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms23042231.
- Alcachupas A, Bellosillo K, Catolico WR, et al. Biopsychosocial aspect of patients with X-linked dystonia-parkinsonism: Its implications on quality of life. Cureus. 2022;14(1):e21699. PMID: 35242471. PMCID: PMC8884542. https://doi.org/10.7759/cureus.21699.
- Morigaki R, Nakataki M, Kawarai T, et al. Depression in X-linked dystonia-parkinsonism: A case-control study. Parkinsonism Relat Disord. 2013;19(9):844-6. PMID: 23706616. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. parkreldis.2013.04.027.

- Jamora RD, Rae F. Cenina A, A. Teleg R, V. Lee L. Suicidality among patients with sex-linked dystonia-parkinsonism (XDP). Acta Medica Philipp. 2015;49(1):20-3. https://doi.org/10.47895/amp.v49i1.1009.
- Heitzer MD, Wolf IM, Sanchez ER, Witchel SF, DeFranco DB. Glucocorticoid receptor physiology. Rev Endocr Metab Disord. 2007;8(4):321-30. PMID: 18049904. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11154-007-9059-8.
- Timmermans S, Souffriau J, Libert C. A general introduction to glucocorticoid biology. Front Immunol. 2019;10:1545. PMID: 31333672. PMCID: PMC6621919. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2019.01545.
- Tost H, Champagne FA, Meyer-Lindenberg A. Environmental influence in the brain, human welfare and mental health. Nat Neurosci. 2015;18(10):1421-31. PMID: 26404717. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.4108.
- Bagamasbad P, Ziera T, Borden SA, et al. Molecular basis for glucocorticoid induction of the Kruppel-like factor 9 gene in hippocampal neurons. Endocrinology. 2012;153(11):5334-45. PMID: 22962255. PMCID: PMC3473204. https://doi.org/10.1210/en.2012-1303.
- Herrero M-T, Estrada C, Maatouk L, Vyas S. Inflammation in Parkinson's disease: Role of glucocorticoids. Frontiers in neuroanatomy. 2015;9:32. PMID: 25883554. PMCID: PMC4382972. https://doi.org/10.3389/ fnana.2015.00032.
- Okawa Y, Ishiguro K, Fujita SC. Stress-induced hyperphosphorylation of tau in the mouse brain. FEBS letters. 2003;535(1-3):183-9. PMID: 12560101. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0014-5793(02)03883-8.
- Lee C, Huang CH. LASAGNA-Search 2.0: Integrated transcription factor binding site search and visualization in a browser. Bioinformatics. 2014;30(13):1923-5. PMID: 24578403. https://doi. org/10.1093/bioinformatics/btu115.
- Jacobsen BM, Jambal P, Schittone SA, Horwitz KB. ALU repeats in promoters are position-dependent co-response elements (coRE) that enhance or repress transcription by dimeric and monomeric progesterone receptors. Mol Endocrinol. 2009;23(7):989-1000. PMID: 19372234. PMCID: PMC2703596. https://doi.org/10.1210/me.2009-0048.

Authors are required to accomplish, sign and submit scanned copies of the JAFES Author Form consisting of: (1) Authorship Certification, that authors contributed substantially to the work, that the manuscript has been read and approved by all authors, and that the requirements for authorship have been met by each author; (2) the Author Declaration, that the article represents original material that is not being considered for publication or has not been published or accepted for publication elsewhere, that the article does not infringe or violate any copyrights or intellectual property rights, and that no references have been made to predatory/supsceted predatory journals; (3) the Author Contribution Disclosure, which lists the specific contributions of authors; (4) the Author Publishing Agreement which retains author copyright, grants publishing and distribution rights to JAFES, to apply and enforce an Attribution-Non-Commercial Creative Commons user license; and (5) the Conversion to Visual Abstracts (*optional for original articles only) to improve dissemination to practitioners and lay readers Authors are required to submit a scanned copy of the Ethics Review Approval of their research as well as registration in trial registries as appropriate. For manuscripts reporting data from studies involving animals, authors are required to submit a scanned copy of the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee approval. For Case Reports or Series, and Images in Endocrinology, consent forms, are required for the publication of information about patients; otherwise, appropriate ethical clearance has been obtained for the published in the JAFES represent the work of the author(s) and should not be construed to reflect the opinions of the Editors or the Publisher.



Send your paper to the publication pathway. Instructions to Authors at www.ASEAN-endocrinejournal.org.

Genetic Variants Associated with Poor Responsiveness to Sulfonylureas in Filipinos with Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus

Elizabeth Paz-Pacheco,^{1*} Jose Nevado Jr.,^{2*} Eva Maria Cutiongco-De La Paz,^{2,3} Gabriel Jasul Jr.,¹ Aimee Yvonne Criselle Aman,² Elizabeth Laurize Alejandro-Ribaya,^{2,3} Mark David Francisco,¹ Ma. Luz Vicenta Guanzon,⁴ May Uyking-Naranjo,⁵ Cecille Añonuevo-Cruz,¹ Maria Patricia Deanna Maningat,¹ Cristina Jaring,¹ Paulette Nacpil-Dominguez,¹ Aniza Pala-Mohamad,¹ Abigail Uy-Canto,¹ John Paul Quisumbing,¹ Annabelle Marie Lat,¹ Diane Carla Bernardo,¹ Noemie Marie Mansibang,¹ Vincent Sean Ribaya,^{2,3} Karell Jo Angelique Calpito,^{2,3} Julius Patrick Ferrer,^{2,3} Jessica Biwang,² Jodelyn Melegrito,² Christian Deo Deguit,² Carlos Emmanuel Panerio²

¹University of the Philippines-Philippine General Hospital, Manila, Philippines ²Institute of Human Genetics, National Institutes of Health, University of the Philippines Manila, Ermita, Manila, Philippines ³Philippine Genome Center, University of the Philippines Diliman, Diliman, Quezon City, Philippines ⁴Corazon Locsin Montelibano Memorial Regional Hospital, Bacolod City, Negros Occidental, Philippines ⁵Southern Philippines Medical Center, Davao City, Philippines

*Elizabeth Paz-Pacheco and Jose Nevado Jr., co-first authors

Abstract

Introduction. Sulfonylureas (SUs) are commonly used drugs for type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) in the Philippines. This study aimed to associate genetic variants with poor response to gliclazide and glimepiride among Filipinos.

Methodology. Two independent, dichotomous longitudinal substudies enrolled 139 and 113 participants in the gliclazide and glimepiride substudies, respectively. DNA from blood samples underwent customized genotyping for candidate genes using microarray. Allelic and genotypic features and clinical associations were determined using exact statistical methods.

Results. Three months after sulfonylurea monotherapy, 18 (13%) were found to be poorly responsive to gliclazide, while 7 (6%) had poor response to glimepiride. Seven genetic variants were nominally associated (p<0.05) with poor gliclazide response, while three variants were nominally associated with poor glimepiride response. For gliclazide response, 3 carboxypeptidase-associated variants (rs319952 and rs393994 of *AGBL4* and rs2229437 of *PRCP*) had the highest genotypic association; other variants include rs9806699, rs7119, rs6465084 and rs1234315. For glimepiride response, 2 variants were nominally associated: *CLCN6-NPPA-MTHFR* gene cluster – rs5063 and rs17367504 – and rs2299267 from the *PON2* loci.

Conclusion. Genetic variants were found to have a nominal association with sulfonylurea response among Filipinos. These findings can guide for future study directions on pharmacotherapeutic applications for sulfonylurea treatment in this population.

Key words: genetic variants, sulfonylureas, resistance, Filipino, gliclazide, glimepiride

INTRODUCTION

Despite the availability of new drugs, sulfonylureas (SU) remain one of the most prescribed drugs in the treatment of type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM).¹ Because of its relatively low price and availability, it is popular in low-resource countries like the Philippines, where local health centers and diabetes clubs distribute SUs through the Department of Health's Philippine Package of Essential NCD Intervention (Phil PEN) program.

eISSN 2308-118x (Online)

Printed in the Philippines

Copyright © 2022 by Paz-Pacheco and Nevado Jr., et al. Received: February 1, 2022. Accepted: August 1, 2022. Published online first: September 1, 2022. https://doi.org/10.15605/jafes.037.S8 However, despite patient compliance, SUs may fail to regulate high sugar levels among T2DM patients. In one study, there was a 21.3% monotherapy failure in Korean patients taking SUs.² Meanwhile among Filipino patients, a study showed that only 15% of those taking oral hypoglycemic agents (OHAs) achieved the American Diabetes Association (ADA) HbA1c target of <7.0%,³ suggesting that Filipinos may have some degree of resistance towards OHAs. While this survey did not exclusively focus on SUs, given the mentioned availability

Corresponding author: Elizabeth Paz-Pacheco, MD, FPCP, FPCEDM Professor, Division of Endocrinology, Diabetes and Metabolism Department of Medicine, University of the Philippines – Philippine General Hospital Taft Avenue, Ermita, Manila, 1000 Philippines Tel. No.: (632)8554-8400 E-mail: eppacheco@gmail.com ORCiD: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-0232-890X

www.asean-endocrinejournal.org 31

of the Federation of

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 4.0 International License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/).

of these drugs to Filipinos, it can be inferred that some variability may also be due to SU. Moreover, in a study that followed progressive up-titration using gliclazide modified release (gliclazide MR), 35% of the participants did not reach the desired HbA1c level.⁴ On the other hand, glimepiride is usually found to be less effective than other OHAs or administered in combination with other drugs to reach the ADA standard of glucose level.⁵⁻⁷

Genetics can influence an individual's responsiveness to sulfonylureas. Variants of genes such as *TCF7L2* (transcription factor 7 like 2 gene), *ABCC8* (ATP binding cassette subfamily C member 8 gene), encoding the sulfonylurea receptor 1, *KCNJ11* (potassium inwardly rectifying channel subfamily J member 11 gene), *CYP2C9* (cytochrome P450 family 2 subfamily C member 9 gene), and *CYP2C19* (cytochrome P450 family 2 subfamily C member 19 gene) have been previously linked with gliclazide and glimepiride response.⁸⁻¹¹

Nonetheless, interethnic differences may infer genetic variation in the trait of interest. For instance, *TCF7L2*, a well-



Figure 1. Flowchart of participant enrollment and follow-up.

known gene associated with therapeutic response to SUs exhibited varying risk alleles among German, Chinese, and Indian populations.^{12,13} In another case, Japanese patients with a mutant-type allele of the *CYP2C9* gene showed a better response to glimepiride compared with the wild-type allele.¹⁴ On the other hand, in Chinese T2DM patients, *CYP2C19* genetic polymorphisms are the more likely determinants of gliclazide response instead of *CYP2C9*.¹⁵

However, there are no known studies that looked at genetic variants and their association with SU resistance among Filipinos. Although there were other variants that were associated with SU use, interethnic variability makes it pertinent to perform a separate study for Filipinos, who are underrepresented in the previous studies. Most studies were done on non-Filipino populations, mainly Caucasians, Blacks, Han Chinese, and even South Asians. We also reviewed the status of Malays, with little success. No documentation on specific targeting of Malay individuals was known to the authors. Thus, the current study investigated the association of genetic variants with treatment response to gliclazide and glimepiride. Among the SUs, the present study selected gliclazide and glimepiride because of their improved insulin release and diminished side effects such as hypoglycemic episodes and weight gain compared with older generation SUs.

The study results may aid in the creation of health policies for prescribing SUs to patients with T2DM. The findings may also serve as a first step in the development of test kits for personalized medicine to attain therapeutic targets.

METHODOLOGY

Study design and enrollment of participants

The study was implemented in compliance with the University of the Philippines Manila – Research Ethics Board (Study Protocol Code: UPMREB-2012-0187-NIH). Volunteer participants were enrolled from March 2014 to January 2019 from different institutions in the Philippines, such as Philippine General Hospital in Manila, Corazon Locsin Montelibano Memorial Regional Hospital in Bacolod City, Southern Philippines Medical Center in Davao City, and other government hospitals, health centers, and private clinics in Metro Manila and nearby provinces.

Screening of participants in this case-control study was performed following the inclusion and exclusion criteria (Figure 1). The study population is composed of adults (>18 years old) Filipinos with at least 3 generations of Filipino ascendancy. Screening involved baseline laboratory tests for fasting blood sugar (FBS), glycated hemoglobin (HbA1c), fasting serum insulin, C-peptide, alkaline phosphatase, aspartate aminotransferase (AST), alanine aminotransferase (ALT) and serum creatinine.

Included participants were started on either gliclazide or glimepiride following the study's treatment algorithm

and administered by the attending physician. Medication adherence was assessed on the day of follow-up and computed as follows: (number of packets consumed/ number of packets prescribed) multiplied by 100%. Responders were defined as those whose HbA1c levels changed by more than or equal to 0.5% (absolute value difference) from baseline after 3 months of treatment, while poor responders were those whose HbA1c changed less than 0.5% from baseline after 3 months of treatment.^{16,17}

The initial estimates for the minimum sample sizes were done by assuming a recessive model (as this model typically requires the largest sample sizes), an odds ratio of >2.5 (risk) or <0.4 (protective, an alpha of 0.05, and power of 80%), with a 1:2 case-control ratio. We recognize the limitation of alpha errors in the setting of multiple testing. To overcome this limitation, the conservative Bonferroni adjusted *p*-value <0.05 correction was initially considered. However, the study did not reach the estimated sample sizes due to the few prospective participants passing the screening criteria. The study screened more than 17,000 participants to come up with the present numbers. In particular, there were challenges in recruiting drug naive T2DM cases and those who were not on medication for the past 3 months.

Thus, in this study, the practical q value for all allelic and genotypic results for all variants is 1, and thus we are not able to reject the likelihood that the results are false positives. Nonetheless, we expect results using both nominal statistical inference and sensible biological insights, although with caution and reservation. Note that the assumptions are considered liberal as we considered the largest minimum based on the recessive model. Thus, when we analyzed the results, many of the variants found had a much lower alpha that became nominally significant at smaller sample sizes. This is true for additive models and the dominant models which require fewer sample sizes than the recessive model.

Besides the statistical inference, the significance of these findings can be enhanced in other ways, particularly, biological relevance/plausibility, multiplicity in results, and literature replicability. However, we will cite select findings with caution, especially if the findings are not supported by such information; nonetheless, these minor findings should still be considered as preliminary findings that need verification.

The actual sizes per subgroup were set at 62 cases and 124 controls to assume a power of 80% at alpha error <0.05 using the recessive genetic model. However, because of the lower-than-expected number of cases, further importance to the enrichment of variants per gene and observed biological theme/s was given.

DNA extraction and quantification

DNA extraction from whole blood samples was performed using QIAamp DNA Blood Mini Kit (QIAGEN,

Victoria, Australia) following manufacturer instructions. Eluted DNA was quantified using the NanoDrop 2000 spectrophotometer (Thermo Fisher Scientific, MA, USA) at 260 nm. DNA samples with an $A_{260/280}$ of between 1.7 to 2.0, and a minimum concentration of 50 ng/ul were stored at -20°C until microarray genotyping.

Genotyping

The customized bead chips included 2,842 variants that were associated with various conditions, treatment responses, and adverse effects of various drugs, including those related to T2DM and SUs. These variants were researched extensively from different sources, such as Pharmacogenetics Knowledgebase (PharmGKB) (Thorn et al., 2013),¹⁸ National Human Genome Research Institute Genome-wide Association Study (NHGRI GWAS Catalog),19 PubMed, and selected patent databases such as Patentscope and Espacenet Variants with odds ratios (ORs) greater than 2.5 or less than 0.40 were preferentially included because of their perceived clinical relevance; variants with less established ORs were also included to assess their frequency in the local population. The selected SNPs were submitted to Illumina, Inc. for scoring to estimate their specificity and determine if the variants will be able to discriminate between responders and poor responders.

The variants were interrogated using Illumina iSelect Infinium Beadchip customized genotyping microarray (Illumina, CA, USA) using the manufacturer's prescribed procedures. Beadchips were scanned using an Illumina HiScan microarray scanner.

GenomeStudio v2.0 and gPlink v2.05.10 were used to evaluate the quality of sample data and for quality control. Variants with call frequencies of more than or equal to 95% were included in the study. Participants with an individual missingness rate (MIND) of more than 5% were excluded from further analysis. Other tests performed to exclude SNPs include frequency tests (minor allele frequency (MAF) <1%), genotype missingness rate (GENO) >5%, and Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium test (significant among controls >0.001).

Statistical analyses

For the clinical data, comparison of categorical variables used chi-square tests or Fisher exact test, as appropriate. For comparison between 2 quantitative variables, an independent t-test was performed.

Description of variants and associated genes were taken from *http://genome.ucsc.edu* (accessed April 20, 2022).²⁰

Allelic and genotypic characteristics were assessed using gPlink v2.05.10. To test for allelic and genotypic association in a small sample set, the non-parametric Fisher-Irwin exact test was used. Correcting for multiple testing was done via the computation of q values.

To address the concern regarding the stability of the findings, p-values were used as the main determinants of association. The CI would be secondary, as it serves as a rough guide as to the directionality of the effect. In place of the q values, we focused on other parameters, such as biological relevance/plausibility, multiplicity in results, and literature replicability to increase confidence in the results, while interpreting the associations with adequate caution. As the sample sizes were small, the genetic association used Fisher-Irwin exact test for categorical variables.

For the genotypic association tests, the mode of inheritance or the effect of the genotypes was inferred based on the distribution of the genotypes among the case and control participants identified using gPlink v2.05.10. Crude ORs were used to infer the impact of an allele or a genotype on the phenotypic outcome. As with classical epidemiology, an OR greater than 1.0 denotes susceptibility or risk, and an OR less than 1.0 denotes protection. The ORs were computed using exact logistic regression; in this case, those with p<0.05 are considered to have a nominal association.

Because of the small sample sizes, we deferred doing multiple regression analyses and limited the interpretations to univariate analyses.

RESULTS

Gliclazide

Originally, 139 patients were enrolled in the gliclazide substudy (Figure 2A). Three participants (2 cases and 1 control) were removed due to a low genotyping rate (MIND >0.05). After screening, 136 participants remained after data quality control of which 18 were non-responders and 118 were responders.

Table 1 summarizes the clinical characteristics between cases and controls in the gliclazide substudy. Age was comparable between both groups. Although not significant, there is a noticeable trend of more males and smokers among the non-responders. Notably, both HbA1c and FBS were lower at baseline among non-responders compared with the responders. Mean HbA1c significantly decreased from baseline to the third month among gliclazide responders by 22% (8.55% to 6.63%, p < 0.05).

Among the 2,842 candidate variants investigated, 1,262 variants were excluded based on significant Hardy-Weinberg disequilibrium, genotypic missingness, and minor allele threshold test results (Figure 2). Seven variants were nominally associated with poor gliclazide response: rs2229437, rs319952, rs393994, rs9806699, rs1234315, rs7119, and rs6465084. However, there was no significant genotypic and allelic association observed after adjustment for multiple testing (Bonferroni-adjusted α = 3.2 x 10⁻⁵).

Table 2 presents allelic features of nominally significant associated genes, while Table 3 presents the genotypic features of nominally significant associated genes.

Two variants, rs319952 and rs393994, were particularly interesting as they are both intronic polymorphisms of the AGBL carboxypeptidase 4 (*AGBL4*) gene. Both are intronic variants exhibiting similar recessive mode of inheritance. Both variants confer almost similar genotypic ORs of 6-7 increasing the confidence of common effects. Both have A as their risk alleles.

The variant rs2229437 had the lowest p-value. Remarkably, this variant is a missense SNP in another carboxypeptidase gene, the prolylcarboxypeptidase (*PRCP*) gene. Sorting Intolerant from Tolerant algorithm predicted a deleterious



Figure 2. Schematic diagram of data processing and analysis for the gliclazide group. A total of 139 participants (**A**) and 2,842 SNPs (**B**) were analyzed to determine the association of genetic variants with poor gliclazide response.

Abbreviations: mind – individual missingness; SNP – single nucleotide polymorphism; HWE – Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium; geno – genotypic missingness; MAF – minor allele frequency.
Table 1. Clinical characteristics of participants in gliclazide substudy						
Characteristics	Gliclazide poor responders (n = 18)	Gliclazide responders (n = 118)	<i>p</i> -value*			
Age, years, mean (SD)	55.56 (12.77)	53.09 (10.12)	0.354			
Male, %	44.44	26.27	0.056			
Hypertension, %	55.56	47.46	0.261			
Ever smoked, %	27.78	14.41	0.076			
Alcohol use, %	16.67	32.20	0.090			
BMI, kg/m², mean (SD)	26.64 (3.71)	26.02 (3.80)	0.519			
Waist circumference, cm, mean (SD)	93.25 (9.37)	91.17 (10.16)	0.416			
Baseline						
FBS, mg/dL, mean (SD)	143.94 (19.05)	167.07 (32.67)	0.004			
HbA1c, %, mean (SD)	7.22 (0.66)	8.55 (1.15)	<0.001			
Creatinine, mg/dL, mean (SD)	0.80 (0.29)	0.73 (0.23)	0.248			
3 rd month**						
FBS, mg/dL, mean (SD)	128.00 (35.33)	116.29 (22.91)**	0.065			
HbA1c, %, mean (SD)	7.26 (0.79)	6.63 (0.85)**	0.003			

Abbrev: BMI, body mass index; FBS, fasting blood sugar; HbA1c, glycosylated hemoglobin A1c; HDL, high-density lipoprotein; LDL, low-density lipoprotein; SD, standard deviation

*Significant at p<0.05 using Student's t-test or Fisher's exact test

**3rd-month values are significantly different compared with baseline values at *p*< 0.05 using paired t-test

Table 2. Allelic characterization of variants associated with	poor g	gliclazide res	ponse
--	--------	----------------	-------

END	Implicated gaps	Risk	Freq	uency	n voluo*	a voluo*	Prodicted offect	Predicted	I Impact
SNF	implicated gene	allele	Cases	Controls	p-value	q-value	Fredicted effect	SIFT	PolyPhen
rs2229437	PRCP	G	0.4444	0.2076	0.003247	1	Missense (E/D)	0.02	0.009
								(deleterious)	(benign)
rs319952	AGBL4	А	0.8824	0.6504	0.005649	1	Intron variant	n/a	а
rs393994	AGBL4	Α	0.8611	0.6525	0.012310	1	Intron variant	n/a	а
rs9806699	ENSG00000259354// C15ORF48	G	0.6389	0.4025	0.010840	1	5-upstream variant	n/a	а
rs7119	HMG20A	Α	0.5	0.2585	0.005146	1	3' untranslated region	n/a	а
rs6465084	GRM3	А	1	0.8475	0.006797	1	Intron variant	n/a	а

Abbrev: *PRCP*, prolylcarboxypeptidase; *AGBL4*, ATP/GTP binding protein like 4; *TNFSF4*, TNF superfamily member 4; *HMG20A*, high mobility group 20A; *GRM3*, glutamate metabotropic receptor 3; E/D, glutamic acid (E) to aspartic acid (D) mutation; SIFT, Sorting Intolerant Form Tolerant; Polyphen, Polymorphism Phenotyping.

*Variants are nominally significant at p<0.05.

CND	Chrom No.	Madal		Freq	uency	Ornela OD	
SNP	Chrom No.	Model	Genotypes	Cases	Controls	Crude OK	p-value"
rs2229437	11	DOM	GG and TG vs TT	77.78	36.44	6.02 (1.75, 26.73)	0.002
rs319952	1	REC	AA vs AG and GG	82.35	39.82	6.95 (1.80, 39.85)	0.002
rs393994	1	REC	AA vs AG and GG	77.78	38.98	5.41 (1.57, 23.98)	0.004
rs9806699	15	REC	GG vs AG and AA	44.44	12.71	5.39 (1.59, 18.14)	0.006
rs1234315	1	GENO	TC vs CC	5.56	45.76	0.08 (0.001, 0.60)	0.006
ro7110	15		TT vs CC	38.89	18.64	1.33 (0.37, 4.52)	0.803
rs7119	15	ALLELIC -	AG vs GG	55.56	44.92	2.85 (0.77, 13.21)	0.138
rs6465084	7	REC	AA vs GG	22.22	3.39	14.13 (1.92, 114.88)	0.007

*Variants are nominally significant at *p*<0.05

effect on its protein (SIFT = 0.02), although Polymorphism Phenotyping v2 (Polyphen v2) algorithm indicates that the resulting amino acid change from glutamic to aspartic acid has an otherwise benign impact (PolyPhen = 0.009). Upon univariate logistic regression analysis, the presence of the G allele resulted in an OR of 6.02 than the TT genotype (dominant model: 95% CI 1.75, 26.73; p = 0.002).

Other variants that were nominally associated with poor gliclazide response were: rs71119 (*HMG20A*), rs9806699 (*C15ORF48*), rs1234315 (*TNFSF4*, TNF superfamily member 4 geneTNF), and rs6465084 (*GRM3*, glutamate metabotropic receptor 3 gene).

Glimepiride

Among the 113 participants in the glimepiride substudy, five (1 case and 4 controls) were excluded due to a low genotyping rate (MIND >0.05), the control majority being expected due to the high control: case ratio. Thus, 7 non-responders and 101 responders were retained (Figure 3A). The clinical characteristics of the participants for this arm of the study are found in Table 4.

Table 5 presents the allelic features of nominally significant associated genes, while Table 6 presents the genotypic features of nominally significant associated genes.



Figure 3. Schematic diagram of data processing and analysis for glimepiride group. A total of 139 participants (A) and 2,842 SNPs (B) were analyzed to determine the association of genetic variants with poor glimepiride response.

Abbreviations: mind - individual missingness; SNP - single nucleotide polymorphism; HWE - Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium; geno - genotypic missingness; MAF - minor allele frequency.

Characteristics	Glimepiride poor responders (n = 7)	Glimepiride responders (n = 101)	<i>p</i> -value*
Age, years, mean (SD)	46.14 (7.73)	52.16 (9.86)	0.117
Male, %	14.29	32.67	0.118
Hypertension, %	71.43	49.50	0.131
Ever smoked, %	28.57	24.75	0.411
Alcohol use, %	14.29	38.61	0.099
BMI, kg/m², mean (SD)	27.42 (3.69)	24.94 (3.25)	0.056
Waist circumference, cm, mean (SD)	92.64 (9.94)	88.01 (7.36)	0.119
Baseline			
FBS, mg/dL, mean (SD)	183.77 (40.62)	174.58 (31.03)	0.459
HbA1c, %, mean (SD)	8.54 (1.15)	8.86 (1.07)	0.448
Creatinine, mg/dL, mean (SD)	0.56 (0.13)	0.75 (0.23)	0.033
3 rd month**			
FBS, mg/dL, mean (SD)	157.03 (57.46)	122.07 (25.95)**	0.002
HbA1c, %, mean (SD)	8.60 (1.33)	6.86 (0.85)**	0.001

density lipoprotein; SD, standard deviation

.

.....

*Significant at p< 0.05

**3rd-month values are significantly different compared with baseline values at p<0.05 using paired t-test

Table 5. Allelic characterization of variants associated with poor glimepiride response

CND Implicated serve		Risk	Frequency		m velue*	a velue*	Dradiated affact	Predicted Impact	
SNP	implicated gene	allele	Cases	Controls	<i>p</i> -value	q-value	Fredicted effect	SIFT	PolyPhen
rs5063	NPPA / near CLCN6	Т	0.5	0.2475	0.05627	1	Missense (V/M)	0.27 (tolerated)	0.58 (benign)
rs2299267	PON2	G	0.4286	0.1436	0.01347	1	Intron variant	n/a	a
rs17367504	MTHFR/ near CLCN6	G	0.5	0.2673	0.07160	1	Intron variant	n/a	a
						_			

Abbrev: CLCN6, chloride voltage-gated channel 6; NPPA, natriuretic peptide A; PON2, paraoxonase 2; MTHFR, methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase; V/M, valine (V) to methionine (M) mutation; SIFT, Sorting Intolerant From Tolerant; Polyphen, Polymorphism Phenotyping. *Variants are nominally significant at p<0.05.

Table 6. Genotypic characterization of variants associated with poor glimepiride response	
---	--

SND	Chrom No	Model	Constructo	Freq	uency	Crude OP	n velve*
SNP	Chirolin No.	woden Genotypes		Cases	Controls	Crude OK	<i>p</i> -value
rs5063	1	DOM	TT and TC vs CC	100	41.58	13.04 (1.88, inf)	0.006
rs2299267	7	DOM	GG and AG vs AA	85.71	27.72	15.22 (1.73, 729.02)	0.008
rs17367504	1	DOM	GG and AG vs AA	100	43.56	12.04 (1.74, inf)	0.008
Abbrev: DOM, dominant. Variants are nominally significant at p< 0.05; exact logistic regression was done to compute the crude odds ratio.							
*Variants are no	ominally significa	ant at <i>p<</i> 0.0	5				

www.asean-endocrinejournal.org

The age distribution is comparable between groups. As opposed to the gliclazide substudy, there are more males and alcohol users among responders of the glimepiride group. Mean HbA1c significantly decreased from baseline to the third month among glimepiride responders by 23% (8.86% to 6.86%, p <0.05).

Among the 2,842 variants selected for the study, 88 SNPs failed the HWE test ($p \le 0.001$), 328 variants failed the missingness test (GENO >0.05), while 866 were further removed due to low minor allele frequency (MAF <0.01).

It is interesting that although rs5063 is mainly considered as a missense variant in the *natriuretic peptide A (NPPA)* gene, resulting in a valine to methionine substitution, SIFT and PolyPhen v2 predicted tolerated and benign effects, and GTEx Portal indicated the variant as an Expression Quantitative Trait Loci (eQTL) for the nearby *CLCN6* and methyltetrahydrofolate reductase (*MTHFR*) genes.

Thus, 2 of the 3 nominally associated variants belong to a set that appears to influence both *CLCN6* and *MTHFR* genes (Table 5). The variants seem to have a similar dominant model with a high-risk effect. The presence of the rs5063 T allele conferred an OR of 13.04 towards poor glimepiride response than the CC genotype (95% CI: 1.88, inf; p = 0.006) (Table 6). Meanwhile, the presence of the G allele conferred an OR of 12.04 compared with the AA genotype (model: 95%, CI:1.74, inf; p = 0.008) in the variant, rs17367504 found in the same gene.

Another variant of interest would be rs2299267, an intronic variant of the paraoxonase 2 (*PON2*) gene. Seemingly acting in a dominant model, the G allele in the *PON2* gene variant conferred an OR of 15.22 times poor glimepiride response (Table 6) than the AA genotype (dominant model: 95% CI: 1.73, 729.02; p = 0.008).

DISCUSSION

Type 2 diabetes mellitus is commonly treated with SUs in the Philippines. However, some patients fail to meet treatment targets despite compliance. Several studies pointed out that genetics contribute to the variable response, and these genetic associations differ across various ethnicities. This study investigated such association among Filipinos using a candidate gene approach. Seven variants had been nominally associated with poor response to gliclazide and three variants with poor response to glimepiride.

Gliclazide

The three variants with the lowest p-values – rs2229437, rs319952, and rs393994 – are all found near genes that code for carboxypeptidases that are related to metabolic processes.

Two of the variants of the *ABGL4* gene, rs319952, and rs393994, have higher odds of poor gliclazide response.

ABGL4 codes for cytosolic carboxypeptidase 6, a metallocarboxypeptidase that mediates deglutamylation of target proteins to form tubulins like microtubules.^{16,17} Microtubules negatively regulate insulin secretion in pancreatic beta cells, and their depolymerization is necessary for glucose-stimulated insulin secretion. High glucose levels destabilize microtubules and are balanced by new microtubule formation, which likely prevents glucose over-secretion. As a result, microtubule density is greater in dysfunctional beta cells of diabetic mice. Few studies have explored the connection between ABGL4 and diabetes, more so sulfonylureas. Of these, one study identified AGBL4 as one of the down-regulated genes using differential gene expression between T2DM patients and healthy controls.²¹ Such downregulation may be explained by the destabilization of microtubules in patients with high glucose levels. Further studies are required to understand the contribution of these AGBL4 variants to gliclazide nonresponse.

Curiously, another carboxypeptidase gene variant, rs2229437 in PRCP, a gene coding for prolylcarboxypeptidase was found to be highly, albeit nominally, associated with gliclazide response. It was previously found to play a role in appetite suppression and weight gain.²² Pharmacological inhibition studies on PRCP-knockout mice showed that lower levels of PRCP activity decreased appetite and were resistant to diet-induced obesity.23,24 Plasma PRCP concentrations were also found to be higher among diabetic fatty rats fed with a high-fat diet compared to their lean controls.25 In the current study, participants with GG and TG genotypes were more likely to be poorly responsive to gliclazide compared with those with the TT genotype in a dominant model. The GG genotype is associated with a higher expression of the PRCP gene in subcutaneous adipose tissue,26 which may result in higher levels of circulating PRCP and an increased likelihood of diabetes. Interestingly, the administration of metformin among rats and humans with high PRCP levels reversed this elevation.²⁵ In case the hypothesis is found to be correct in subsequent functional studies, it may be advisable to avoid giving patients gliclazide and prescribe metformin instead.

Of relative relevance would be rs1234315, which is within 1000 bp upstream of *SLC30A4-ASI*. This variant was previously reported to affect several drugs like statins.^{27,28} The possible mechanism of the variant on how exactly it affects SUs is yet to be elucidated. Its function as a catalyst of pancreatic carboxypeptidases and zinc transporters may play a role in such a mechanism.

In retrospect, the exact role of the carboxypeptidases in the dynamics of the SUs was scarcely investigated. This paper thus suggests that such thematic association may provide clues to the mechanistic importance of carboxypeptidases in SU response.

Another interesting theme to entertain is glutamate metabolism. In addition to the polyglutamate-acting carboxypeptidases, another variant, rs6465084, implicated the involvement of *GRM3* (*glutamate metabotropic receptor 3*). The G-protein receptor is linked with cyclic adenosine monophosphate (AMP) signaling and has been implicated to influence insulin secretion in beta-cells through an α -amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid or AMPA-regulated mechanism in the pancreas.²⁹ Thus, the possibility of glutamate processing affecting the secretagogue function of SUs becomes plausible.

Other nominally associated variants include rs7119, an intron variant of HMG20A, which is responsible for regulating the metabolism-insulin secretion coupling genes and functional maturity of β -cells. Single-tissue eQTLs show that individuals with the T allele have higher expression levels of HMG20A.30 Knockdown of the gene resulted in reduced glucose-induced insulin secretion.31 While there is no literature linking the variant to gliclazide response, gliclazide's mechanism of action involves the stimulation of insulin secretion through binding to the β -cell SU receptor (SUR1).³² The altered expression of the *HMG20A* gene may affect the functional maturity of β -cells, which may consequently contribute to poor response to gliclazide. As genotypic associations are compared pairwise, the association of the variants to the trait is set as a group. The significance of the HMG20A variant, rs7119, mainly relies on the AG vs GG comparison. Thus, even if the other comparisons lack significance, the variant itself is associated with the trait.

Other associated variants are rs9806699 and rs1234315 upstream of *C15ORF48* and *TNFSF4*, respectively. These were scarcely studied and no previous data defines their function. Moreover, these variants were not previously linked to diabetes or response to oral hypoglycemic agents.

Glimepiride

Three variants were nominally associated with poor glimepiride response (*p*<0.01), two are found near the *CLCN6-NPPA-MTHFR* gene cluster and one from the *PON2 loci*. All three variants were not previously linked to poor sulfonylurea response.

Two associated variants were noted to be near the gene cluster *CLCN6-NPPA-MTHFR*, rs5063 and rs17367504, each resulting in more than ten times higher odds of poor glimepiride response. Although the SNPs are 50kb apart from each other, with different hypothetical effects - 5063 is an intronic variant of the *NPPA* gene, while rs17367504 is an intronic variant of *MTHFR*, both variants seem to influence the expression of *MTHFR*, *CLCN6*, and *NPPA* and *NPPA* in various tissues, including the *NPPA* antisense RNA.³³ The variants in the *MTHFR-CLCN6-NPPA-NPPA* gene cluster were investigated by a previous study providing novel insights into the mechanisms of cardiac dysfunction.^{34,35} Moreover, the *MTHFR* gene is implicated in T2DM susceptibility.³⁶ These findings are interesting considering that the *MTHFR* gene is widely implicated

in drug metabolism, such as with methotrexate, by acting through 1-carbon transfer.³⁷ However, such speculation and questions on the role of other implicated genes remain to be investigated.

Another variant that conferred a high OR is rs2299267, an intronic region of the *PON2* gene and upstream from the *PON1* and *PON3* genes. In a study differentiating the effect of SUs, specifically glimepiride and glibenclamide, it has been found that the SUs increased *PON1* hepatic activity.³⁸ As this finding may imply an influence on hepatic metabolism, studies that aim to understand the contribution of *PON* variants to glimepiride response are worth exploring in the future.

Nonetheless, the authors recognize the obvious limitation of the study's sample size. The lack of association in multiple testing resulting in false positives is possible.

Studies of similar candidate approaches with small sample sizes have been published. For instance, one study that shows the correlation of KCNQ1 polymorphism with glycemic parameters only had 91 subjects (44 cases and 47 controls).³⁹ In addition, a longitudinal study on various metformin/sulfonylurea combinations of up to 6 months involved 88 individuals comprising of 17 cases and 71 controls.40 Both demonstrated associations of genotypes with glycemic parameters. The main difference in approach is they utilized continuous glycemic variables. In contrast, our study used categorical glycemic parameters as these are real-life clinical parameters and to determine pharmacogenetic markers likely foreseen. Negative results were seen in several studies. For instance, a lack of association was found in assessing the use of GLP-1 analogue exenatide to control blood sugar that enrolled only 36 patients,41 or in associating CYP2C9 rs1067910 to glycemic responses to pooled sulfonylureas that had only 30 samples.⁴² Both failed to demonstrate treatment effects.

We underscore that validation research using the markers of interest may be conducted in a larger-scale study of patients with T2DM. Alternatively, as some findings suggest thematic enrichment, functional studies can be conducted. The preliminary results of this study may provide impetus to evaluate the clinical relevance of the identified SNPs on SU treatment.

CONCLUSION

Interethnic variations compel the conduct of pharmacogenetic studies in scarcely studied populations, such as Filipinos. In this context, as sulfonylureas such as gliclazide and glimepiride are used on a national scale to treat T2DM, we observed several variants to be nominally associated with sulfonylurea response among Filipinos. With this data, new possibilities on the pharmacodynamics and pharmacokinetics of sulfonylureas are suggested, and the results of the current study may guide future directions in SU research.

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to acknowledge the clinical personnel of the Division of Endocrinology, Department of Medicine, University of the Philippines-Philippine General Hospital, and the personnel and staff of the project and the Microarray Core Facility of the Institute of Human Genetics, University of the Philippines Manila for their support and assistance.

Statement of Authorship

All authors certified fulfillment of ICMJE authorship criteria.

Authors Contribution Statement

EPP and JBN conceived the study; developed the methodology; provided study materials; validated data; acquired financial support for the study.

EMC conceived the study; developed the methodology; provided study materials; validated data; acquired financial support for the study; reviewed and edited the manuscript; supervised and managed the research activity planning.

GJJ conceived the study; developed the methodology; provided study materials; validated data; reviewed and edited the manuscript; supervised the research.

EPP, JBN and AYCA synthesized the data; conducted the research; curated the data; prepared the original draft; reviewed and edited the manuscript; supervised and managed the research activity planning.

ELAR and MGF applied the statistical techniques; collected and curated the data; helped in the preparation of the original draft; reviewed and edited the manuscript; supervised and coordinated the research activity planning.

MVG and MUN validated data; collected and curated the data; reviewed and edited the manuscript; supervised and coordinated the research activity planning.

CAC, MDM, CVJ, PND, APM developed the methodology; collected data; reviewed and edited the manuscript.

AUC, JMQ, AML, DCB, NMM collected and curated the data; reviewed and edited the manuscript; supervised and coordinated the research activity planning.

VDR, KJAC and JPF supervised and coordinated the research activity planning.

NMM, VSR, KJAC, JPF, JB, JM, CDD and CEP synthesized the data; conducted the investigation process; curated the data; prepared the original draft; reviewed and edited the manuscript.

Author Disclosure

EPP is the Editor-in-Chief of the JAFES. EPP, JBN, EMCDP, AYCA have patent application at UP Manila. GJJ served as CME/ Speaker's Bureau of the following companies: MSD, J& J, Astra Zeneca, Boehringer-Ingelheim, Sanofi Aventis, Novo Nordisk, Abbott Nutrition, LRI-Therapharma, UMed, Woerwag. CAC represented the Philippine College of Endocrinology, Diabetes and Metabolism (PCEDM) as the primary investigator and was given a research grant by Servier Laboratories through the PCEDM; received compensation as lecturer for the following companies: AstraZeneca,Getz Pharma, LRI-Therapharma, MSD, Natrapharm, Novo Nordisk, Sanofi, Servier and Zuellig-Lilly; received compensation for module development/presentations for Natrapharm and received support for registration to scientific meetings/ conventions from MSD, Natrapharm, Sanofi and Servier; received medical equipment and PPEs from BioFemme, LRI-Therapharma, Natrapharm and UAP; serves as the head of the Reproductive Endocrinology and Transgender Health Council of the PCEDM. PND received honoraria for lectures.

The following have no conflicts of interest to disclose: ELAR, MDF, MLVG, MUN, MPDM, CJ, APM, AUC, JPQ, AML, DCB, NMM, VSR, KJAC, JPF, JB, JM, CDD, CEP.

Funding source

This study received a research grant from the Philippine Council for Health Research and Development.

References

- Sola D, Rossi L, Schianca GP, et al. Sulfonylureas and their use in clinical practice. Arch Med Sci. 2015;11(4):840-8. PMID: 26322096. PMCID: PMC4548036. https://doi.org/10.5114/aoms.2015.53304.
- Jeon JY, Lee SJ, Lee S, et al. Failure of monotherapy in clinical practice in patients with type 2 diabetes: The Korean National Diabetes Program. J Diabetes Investig. 2018;9(5):1144-52. PMID: 29328551. PMCID: PMC6123024. https://doi.org/10.1111/jdi.12801.
- Jimeno C, Sobrepeña L, Mirasol R. DiabCare 2008: Survey on glycaemic control and the status of diabetes care and complications among patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus in the Philippines. Philipp J Intern Med. 2012;50(1):15-22.
- Leiter LA, Shestakova MV, Trubitsyna NP, Piletič M, Satman I. Implementing an optimized glucose-lowering strategy with a novel once daily modified release gliclazide formulation. Diabetes Res Clin Pract. 2016;112:50-6. PMID: 26653612. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. diabres.2015.11.001.
- Garber A, Henry R, Ratner R, et al. Liraglutide versus glimepiride monotherapy for type 2 diabetes (LEAD-3 Mono): A randomised, 52-week, phase III, double-blind, parallel-treatment trial. Lancet. 2009;373(9662):473-81. PMID: 18819705. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(08)61246-5.
- 6. Kim HS, Kim DM, Cha BS, et al. Efficacy of glimepiride/metformin fixed-dose combination vs metformin uptitration in type 2 diabetic patients inadequately controlled on low-dose metformin monotherapy: A randomized, open label, parallel group, multicenter study in Korea. J Diabetes Investig. 2014;5(6):701-8. PMID: 25422771. PMCID: PMC4234234. https://doi.org/10.1111/jdi.12201.
- Kondo Y, Harada N, Hamasaki A, et al. Sitagliptin monotherapy has better effect on insulinogenic index than glimepiride monotherapy in Japanese patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus: A 52-week, multicenter, parallel-group Randomized Controlled trial. Diabetol Metab Syndr. 2016;8:15. PMID: 26925169. PMCID: PMC4769515. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13098-016-0131-y.
- Becker ML, Pearson ER, Tkáč I. Pharmacogenetics of oral antidiabetic drugs. Int J Endocrinol. 2013;2013:686315. PMID: 24324494. PMCID: PMC3845331. https://doi.org/10.1155/2013/686315.
- Huang C, Florez JC. Pharmacogenetics in type 2 diabetes: Potential implications for clinical practice. Genome Med. 2011;3(11):76. PMID: 22126607. PMCID: PMC3308031. https://doi.org/10.1186/gm292.
- Samer CF, Lorenzini KI, Rollason V, Daali Y, Desmeules JA. Applications of CYP450 testing in the clinical setting. Mol Diagn Ther. 2013;17(3):165-84. PMID: 23588782. PMCID: PMC3663206. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s40291-013-0028-5.
- Song J, Yang Y, Mauvais-Jarvis F, Wang YP, Niu T. KCNJ11, ABCC8 and TCF7L2 polymorphisms and the response to sulfonylurea treatment in patients with type 2 diabetes: A bioinformatics assessment. BMC Med Genet. 2017;18(1):64. PMID: 28587604. PMCID: PMC5461698. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12881-017-0422-7.
- Holstein A, Hahn M, Körner A, Stumvoll M, Kovacs P. TCF7L2 and therapeutic response to sulfonylureas in patients with type 2 diabetes. BMC Med Genet. 2011;12:30. PMID: 21349175. PMCID: PMC3051886. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2350-12-30.
- Tong Y, Lin Y, Zhang Y, et al. Association between TCF7L2 gene polymorphisms and susceptibility to type 2 diabetes mellitus: A large Human Genome Epidemiology (HuGE) review and meta-analysis. BMC Med Genet. 2009;10:15. PMID: 19228405. PMCID: PMC2653476. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2350-10-15.
- Suzuki K, Yanagawa T, Shibasaki T, Kaniwa N, Hasegawa R, Tohkin M. Effect of CYP2C9 genetic polymorphisms on the efficacy and pharmacokinetics of glimepiride in subjects with type 2 diabetes. Diabetes Res Clin Pract. 2006;72(2):148-54. PMID: 16325295. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.diabres.2005.09.019.
- Zhang Y, Si D, Chen X, et al. Influence of CYP2C9 and CYP2C19 genetic polymorphisms on pharmacokinetics of gliclazide MR in Chinese subjects. Br J Clin Pharmacol. 2007;64(1):67-74. PMID: 17298483. PMCID: PMC2000619. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2125. 2007.02846.x.

- Downing KH, Nogales E. Tubulin and microtubule structure. Curr Opin Cell Biol. 1998;10(1):16–22. PMID: 9484591. https://doi. org/10.1016/s0955-0674(98)80082-3.
- UniProt Consortium. UniProt: The universal protein knowledgebase in 2021. Nucleic Acids Res. 2021;49(D1):D480-9. PMID: 33237286. PMCID: PMC7778908. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkaa1100.
- Thorn CF, Klein TE, Altman RB. PharmGKB: The Pharmacogenomics Knowledge Base. Methods Mol Biol. 2013;1015:311-20. PMID: 23824865. PMCID: PMC4084821. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-62703-435-7_20.
- Welter D, MacArthur J, Morales J, et al. The NHGRI GWAS Catalog, a curated resource of SNP-trait associations. Nucleic Acids Res. 2014;42(Database issue):D1001-6. PMID: 24316577. PMCID: PMC3965119. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkt1229.
- Kent WJ, Sugnet CW, Furey TS, et al. The human genome browser at UCSC. Genome Res. 2002;12(6):996-1006. PMID: 12045153. PMCID: PMC186604. https://doi.org/10.1101/gr.229102.
- Mao J, Ai J, Zhou X, et al. Transcriptomic profiles of peripheral white blood cells in type II diabetes and racial differences in expression profiles. BMC Genomics. 2011;12 Suppl 5(Suppl 5):S12. PMID: 22369568. PMCID: PMC3287494. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2164-12-S5-S12.
- Wallingford N, Perroud B, Gao Q, et al. Prolylcarboxypeptidase regulates food intake by inactivating alpha-MSH in rodents. J Clin Invest. 2009;119(8):2291-303. PMID: 19620781. PMCID: PMC2719925. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI37209.
- Jeong JK, Diano S. Prolyl carboxypeptidase and its inhibitors in metabolism. Trends Endocrinol Metab. 2013;24(2):61-7. PMID: 23245768. PMCID: PMC3893043. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tem.2012. 11.001.
- Zhou C, Garcia-Calvo M, Pinto S, et al. Design and synthesis of prolylcarboxypeptidase (PrCP) inhibitors to validate PrCP as a potential target for obesity. J Med Chem. 2010;53(19):7251-63. PMID: 20857914. https://doi.org/10.1021/jm101013m.
- Tabrizian T, Hataway F, Murray D, Shariat-Madar Z. Prolylcarboxypeptidase gene expression in the heart and kidney: Effects of obesity and diabetes. Cardiovasc Hematol Agents Med Chem. 2015;13(2):113-23. PMID: 26362276. https://doi.org/10.2174/187 1525713666150911112916.
- [GTExa] Genotype-Tissue Expression. Variant Page rs2229437. Available in https://gtexportal.org/home/snp/rs2229437. Retrieved on 10 April 2022.
- Bai X, Zhang B, Wang P, et al. Effects of SLCO1B1 and GATM gene variants on rosuvastatin-induced myopathy are unrelated to high plasma exposure of rosuvastatin and its metabolites. Acta Pharmacol Sin. 2019;40(4):492-9. PMID: 29950617. PMCID: PMC6461793. https:// doi.org/10.1038/s41401-018-0013-y.
- Liu M, Fan F, Zhang Y, Li J. The association of GATM polymorphism with statin-induced myopathy: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur J Clin Pharmacol. 2021;77(3):349-57. PMID: 33051696. PMCID: PMC7867530. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00228-020-03019-3.
- La TM, Yamada H, Seiriki S, et al. Internalization of AMPA-type glutamate receptor in the MIN6 pancreatic β-cell line. Cell Struct Funct. 2020;45(2):121-30. PMID: 32581155. https://doi.org/10.1247/ csf.20020.
- [GTExb] Genotype-Tissue Expression. Variant Page rs7119. Available in https://gtexportal.org/home/snp/rs7119. Retrieved on 22 April 2022.
- Mellado-Gil JM, Fuente-Martín E, Lorenzo PI, et al. The type 2 diabetes associated HMG20A gene is mandatory for islet beta cell functional maturity. Cell Death Dis. 2018;9(3):279. PMID: 29449530. PMCID: PMC5833347. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41419-018-0272-z.

- 32. Colagiuri S, Matthews D, Leiter LA, Chan SP, Sesti G, Marre M. The place of gliclazide MR in the evolving type 2 diabetes landscape: A comparison with other sulfonylureas and newer oral antihyperglycemic agents. Diabetes Res Clin Pract. 2018;143:1-14. PMID: 29802958. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.diabres.2018.05.028.
- [GTExc] Genotype-Tissue Expression. Variant Page rs17367504. Available in https://gtexportal.org/home/snp/rs17367504. Retrieved on 22 April 2022.
- 34. Del Greco MF, Pattaro C, Luchner A, et al. Genome-wide association analysis and fine mapping of NT-proBNP level provide novel insight into the role of the MTHFR-CLCN6-NPPA-NPPB gene cluster. Hum Mol Genet. 2011;20(8):1660-71. PMID: 21273288. PMCID: PMC3063986. https://doi.org/10.1093/hmg/ddr035.
- Rangaraju A, Krishnan S, Aparna G, Sankaran S, Mannan AU, Rao BH. Genetic variants in post myocardial infarction patients presenting with electrical storm of unstable ventricular tachycardia. Indian Pacing Electrophysiol J.;2018;18(3):91-4. PMID: 29396286. PMCID: PMC5986548. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ipej.2018.01.003.
- Settin A, El-Baz R, Ismaeel A, Tolba W, Allah WA. Association of ACE and MTHFR genetic polymorphisms with type 2 diabetes mellitus: Susceptibility and complications. J Renin Angiotensin Aldosterone Syst. 2015;16(4):838-43. PMID: 24452036. https://doi. org/10.1177/1470320313516172.
- Shen Y, Wang Z, Zhou F, Jin R. The influence of MTHFR genetic polymorphisms on methotrexate therapy in pediatric acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Open Life Sci. 2021;16(1):1203-12. PMID: 34761111. PMCID: PMC8572804. https://doi.org/10.1515/biol-2021-0121.
- Wójcicka G, Jamroz-Wiśniewska A, Marciniak A, Łowicka E, Bełtowski J. The differentiating effect of glimepiride and glibenclamide on paraoxonase 1 and platelet-activating factor acetylohydrolase activity. Life Sci. 2010;87(3-4):126-32. PMID: 20638992. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. lfs.2010.05.018.
- Li Q, Tang TT, Jiang F, et al. Polymorphisms of the KCNQ1 gene are associated with the therapeutic responses of sulfonylureas in Chinese patients with type 2 diabetes. Acta Pharmacol Sin. 2017;38(1): 80-9. PMID: 27694910. PMCID: PMC5220536. https://doi.org/10.1038/ aps.2016.103.
- Naja K, Salami A, El Shamieh S, Fakhoury R. rs622342 in SLC22A1, CYP2C9*2 and CYP2C9*3 and glycemic response in individuals with type 2 diabetes mellitus receiving metformin/sulfonylurea combination therapy: 6-month follow-up study. J Pers Med. 2020;10(2):53. PMID: 32575674. PMCID: PMC7354490. https://doi.org/10.3390/jpm10020053.
- Lin CH, Lee YS, Huang YY, Hsieh SH, Chen ZS, Tsai CN. Polymorphisms of GLP-1 receptor gene and response to GLP-1 analogue in patients with poorly controlled type 2 diabetes. J Diabetes Res. 2015;2015:176949. PMID: 25785276. PMCID: PMC4345081. https:// doi.org/10.1155/2015/176949.
- Didari E, Sarhangi N, Afshari M, Aghaei Meybodi HR, Hasanzad M. A pharmacogenetic pilot study of CYP2C9 common genetic variant and sulfonylureas therapeutic response in type 2 diabetes mellitus patients. J Diabetes Metab Disord. 2021;20(2):1513-9. PMID: 34900803. PMCID: PMC8630254 (available on 2022-09-14). https://doi. org/10.1007/s40200-021-00894-0.

Authors are required to accomplish, sign and submit scanned copies of the JAFES Author Form consisting of: (1) Authorship Certification, that authors contributed substantially to the work, that the manuscript has been read and approved by all authors, and that the requirements for authorship have been met by each author; (2) the Author Declaration, that the article represents original material that is not being considered for publication or has not been published or accepted for publication elsewhere, that the article does not infringe or violate any copyrights or intellectual property rights, and that no references have been made to predatory/supsected predatory journals; (3) the Author Contribution Disclosure, which lists the specific contributions of authors; (4) the Author Publishing Agreement which retains author copyright, grants publishing and distribution rights to JAFES, and allows JAFES to apply and enforce an Attribution-Non-Commercial Creative Commons user license; and (5) the Conversion to Visual Abstracts (*optional for original articles only) to improve dissemination to practitioners and lay readers Authors are required to submit a scanned copy of the Ethics Review Approval of their research as well as registration in trial registries as appropriate. For manuscripts reporting data from studies involving animals, authors are required for the publication of information about patients; otherwise, appropriate ethical clearance has been obtained from the institutional review board. Articles and any other material published in the JAFES represent the work of the author(s) and should not be construed to reflect the opinions of the Editors or the Publisher.



Single Nucleotide Polymorphism at rs7903146 of Transcription Factor 7-like 2 gene Among Subjects with Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus in Myanmar

Sagawah Phu,¹ Aye Thida,² Kyu Kyu Maung,³ Tet Tun Chit⁴

¹Department of Biochemistry, University of Medicine Taunggyi, Taunggyi, Myanmar ²Department of Medical Education, University of Medicine 2, Yangon, Myanmar ³Department of Biochemistry, University of Medicine 1, Yangon, Myanmar ⁴Department of Medicine, East Yangon General Hospital, Yangon, Myanmar

Abstract

Objectives. To investigate the association between the single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) rs7903146 in the transcription factor 7-like 2 (TCF7L2) gene and type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) and to examine the impact of this variant on pancreatic beta-cell function in the Myanmar population.

Methodology. A case-control study was undertaken in 100 subjects with T2DM and 113 controls. The SNP rs7903146 was genotyped using the allele-specific polymerase chain reaction method. Plasma glucose and serum insulin levels were determined using the enzymatic colorimetric method and ELISA respectively. Beta-cell function was calculated by the HOMA- β formula.

Results. The frequencies of carrier genotypes (CT and TT) were higher in subjects with T2DM than in controls. The minor T alleles of rs7903146 were found to statistically increase type 2 diabetes risk than the C allele with an allelic odds ratio of 2.07 (95% CI 1.39-3.09, p=0.0004). The mean HOMA-β level of the group with non-carrier genotype (CC) was significantly higher than that of the groups with carrier genotypes (CT and TT) in subjects with T2DM and controls with a p-value of 0.0003 and less than 0.0001, respectively.

Conclusion. The rs7903146 variant of the TCF7L2 gene was found to be associated with T2DM and low β-cell function among Myanmar subjects.

Key words: type 2 diabetes, risk variants, bioinformatics, whole exome sequencing, Pashtun population

INTRODUCTION

Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) is a complex disorder of carbohydrate metabolism and is characterized by abnormal glucose homeostasis leading to hyperglycemia.¹ Environment and lifestyle changes are believed to play a primary role in the current epidemic of T2DM, but the inherent susceptibility to the disease is widely attributed to complex genetic factors. There is compelling evidence that genetic susceptibility to the disease is polygenic, and genome-wide association studies have identified over 400 loci associated with T2DM risk.2 The TCF7L2 gene was found to be associated with T2DM. Five SNPs in intron 3 of the TCF7L2 gene were identified and the association of each SNP with T2DM was studied in different populations. Frequencies of the risk allele (T) were found to be high among the Japanese, Chinese, and African-American populations but were low in the Finnish population.3-5

eISSN 2308-118x (Online) Printed in the Philippines

Copyright © 2022 by Phu et al.

Received: June 3, 2021. Accepted: September 18, 2021. Published online first: December 3, 2021. https://doi.org/10.15605/jafes.037.S2

Data among the Myanmar population are yet to be available. In the present study, we investigated the SNP rs7903146 genotypes in 100 subjects with T2DM and 113 controls in Myanmar. The impact of these variants on beta-cell function was also studied in these two groups.

According to the National Center for Biotechnology Information, the TCF7L2 gene is located on the long arm of chromosome 10 and has 14 exons and 13 introns.⁶ In 2006, Grant et al. identified that a common microsatellite in the TCF7L2 gene region (DG10S478) in intron 3 of TCF7L2 gene was associated with T2DM in an Icelandic case-control sample. This association was supported in two further populations, a Danish female cohort, and an European-American cohort. There are five SNPs found to have the strongest correlation to DG10S478 in HapMap samples; rs12255372; rs7903146; rs7901695; rs11196205; rs7895340. All five SNPs were shown to be associated in various

Corresponding author: Prof. Sagawah Phu, MD Professor and Head, Department of Biochemistry University of Medicine Taunggyi, Taunggyi, Myanmar No 4, National High Way (Taunggyi Hopone & Shwe Phone Pwint Pagoda Road), Thittaw Quarter, Taunggyi, Shan State, Myanmar, 06017 Tel. No.: 081-2124861 Fax No.: 081 -2124862 E-mail: sagawahphoo@gmail.com ORCiD: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-1985-1564

Vol. 38 No. 1 Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology Special Issue

41 www.asean-endocrinejournal.org

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 4.0 International License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/).

degrees with T2DM. Among all five SNPs, rs12255372 and rs7903146 were found to be in strong linkage disequilibrium with DG 10S478 and have a higher strength of association with T2DM than other SNPs.7 Peng et al., published a meta-analysis in which significant associations were found between T2DM and rs7903146, rs12255372, rs11196205, rs7901695, and rs7895340 with summary odds ratios (95% CI) of 1.39 (1.34-1.45), 1.33 (1.27-1.40), 1.20 (1.14-1.26), 1.32 (1.25-1.39) and 1.21 (1.13-1.29), respectively.8 In this study, we focused on the rs7903146 variant of the TCF7L2 gene which showed the highest odds ratio in the study of Peng et al.⁸ The risk T allele is associated with increased risk of T2DM due to impaired insulin secretion, impaired incretin effects, as well as enhanced rate of hepatic glucose production.9 Cropana et al., conducted a study in which genetic variations in the TCF7L2 gene may increase the risk of T2DM in obese adolescents. They found that the rs7903146 variant in the TCF7L2 affects functional betacell capacity with impaired proinsulin processing and impaired hepatic insulin sensitivity.¹⁰

The TCF7L2 gene has recently been implicated in the pathogenesis of T2DM through the regulation of pancreatic beta-cell insulin secretion.¹¹ It encodes for an enteroendocrine transcription factor that has a role in the wingless-type integration site family, member 1(WNT) signaling pathway, which seems to be critical to pancreatic islet development and adipogenesis.¹² WNT signaling is also required for islet beta-cell proliferation.¹³ TCF7L2 forms heterodimers with β -catenin to induce the expression of various genes such as glucagon-like peptide 1, the insulin gene and genes that encode proteins involved in processing and exocytosis of insulin granules.¹⁴

GLP-1 produced in intestinal endocrine L cells lowers the blood glucose levels through stimulation of insulin secretion and biosynthesis in pancreatic cells. Variants of the TCF7L2 gene could influence the susceptibility to T2DM by altering the level of GLP-1.15 However, some studies have shown that risk allele carriers of TCF7L2 have normal concentrations of GLP-1 but have impaired insulin secretion in response to GLP-1 infusion, which indicated that the effect lies at the level of GLP-1 action on pancreatic beta-cells rather than secretion of GLP-1.16 Ferreira et al., found that after treatment with exenatide, only carriers of the T allele (CT/TT) showed significantly decreased postprandial plasma insulin levels compared to the noncarrier CC genotype groups.17 In concert with TCF7L2, the WNT signaling pathway and GLP-1 exert a critical effect on blood glucose homeostasis by stimulating insulin production by pancreatic beta-cells.

METHODOLOGY

A case-control study was conducted in the present study. After exclusion of patients with malignancy, chronic liver diseases, chronic renal failure and those who were taking insulin, 100 subjects with T2DM were recruited from the out-patient department and in-patient care of the Medical Ward of North Okkalapa General Hospital by simple random sampling method. According to WHO criteria 2006, individuals with fasting plasma glucose concentration more than or equal to 7.0 mmol/l or 126 mg/ dl or 2-hour postprandial glucose level more than or equal to 11.1 mmol/l or 200 mg/dl were considered as having T2DM.¹⁸ Inclusion criteria were subjects diagnosed with T2DM, above 35 years of age regardless of gender. One hundred and thirteen healthy persons without T2DM from the population of Quarter B, North Okkalapa Township were selected by simple random sampling to serve as nondiabetic controls. The control subjects had fasting plasma glucose levels less than 6.1 mmol/l or less than 110 mg/dl (based on WHO 2006 criteria).¹⁸

The estimated sample size for each study group was calculated using the following formula:

P₁ = Proportion of T allele in type 2 diabetes = 0.13 (13%)¹⁹ P₂ = Proportion of T allele in controls = 0.06 (6%)¹⁹ N₄ = N₂ = Number of each group

$$N_{1} = N_{2} = \frac{2Z\alpha^{2} P(1-P)}{(P_{1}-P_{2})^{2}}^{20}$$
$$P = \frac{P_{1}+P_{2}}{2} = \frac{0.13+0.06}{2} = 0.095$$

 $Z\alpha = 1.64$ (standard normal deviation for $\alpha = 0.1 = Z\alpha = 1.64$)

$$J1 = N2 = \frac{2 \times (1.64)^2 \times 0.095 (1-0.095)}{(0.07)^2}$$

= 94.38
= (Number for each group - T2DM and controls)

So, a total of 200 subjects were selected for this study.

Ν

A total of 5 ml of fasting venous blood was collected for the determination of fasting plasma glucose, fasting serum insulin, and for genotyping. Fasting insulin and glucose levels were used to estimate insulin secretion using homeostatic model assessment (HOMA- β). Plasma glucose level was determined in duplicate by a glucose oxidase method adapted to an autoanalyzer (Human, Germany). Serum insulin concentrations were determined by Enzyme-linked Immunosorbent Assay (DRG International, Inc, USA).

Genomic DNA was extracted by the salting-out method and rs7903146 genotype assays were conducted by allelespecific polymerase chain reaction method and agarose gel electrophoresis.

Table 1. Primers used for rs7903146 genotyping by allele-	
specific PCR. ²¹	

Primer	Sequence 5'–3'
rs7903146 C	Forward primer specific for allele C detection
	GAACAATTAGAGAGCTAAGCACTTTTTAGAAAC
rs7903146 T	Forward primer specific for allele T detection
	GAACAATTAGAGAGCTAAGCACTTTTTAGAGAT
rs7903146 R	Common reverse primer
	AGATGAAATGTAGCAGTGAAGTGC

Statistical analyses

Descriptive statistics were used to describe the profile of study participants. Quantitative variables were described using the mean and standard deviation. Meanwhile, qualitative variables were summarized as frequencies and percentages. Comparison of mean HOMA- β levels among TCF7L2 gene carriers and non-carriers were performed among diabetic and non-diabetic study participants separately. Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium and the association between disease status and the genetic variants were tested by Pearson's Chi-square test. Odds ratio, 95% confidence intervals, and all statistical tests were carried out using SPSS software version 16.0. A *p-value* <0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Ethical consideration

This research is approved by the Ethical Research Committee of the University of Medicine 2, Yangon.

RESULTS

A total of 250 participants were recruited for this study, 213 subjects had complete data and were completely

analyzed for the TCF7L2 gene polymorphism, serum insulin and glucose levels. The results were presented for 213 subjects, 100 with T2DM and 113 without T2DM.

Representative genotyping of rs7903146(C/T) by allelespecific PCR is shown in Figure 1. The clinical and biochemical characteristics of subjects with and without T2DM are presented in Table 2.

Genotype distribution and analysis of the association of rs903146 of the TCF7L2 gene in subjects with and without T2DM are shown in Table 3. The CC, CT, and TT genotype frequencies were 17%, 76%, and 7% in subjects with T2DM and 46%, 51%, and 3%, respectively in the control subjects. The CT and TT genotypes are more frequent in subjects with T2DM than in controls. The CC genotype is more frequent in controls than in subjects with T2DM. The risk of T2DM is higher in the homozygous (TT) genotype group with an odds ratio of 7.14 (95% CI 1.66 – 30.71, p=0.008) than in the heterozygous (CT) genotype group with an odds ratio of 4.00 (95% CI 2.10 - 7.64, p <0.0001).

In Table 4, the C and T allele frequencies are 55% and 45% in subjects with T2DM and 72% and 28% in controls. The T alleles of rs7903146 statistically increase T2DM risk



Figure 1. Genotyping of rs7903146 of TCF7L2 gene in agarose gel. This figure showed representative genotyping of rs7903146(C/T) by allele specific PCR. For each sample, two PCR reactions were performed, one with primers rs7903146 C and rs7903146 R (PCR C) and a second with primers rs7903146 T and rs7903146 R (PCR T). PCR products for C and T were identified after separation on an agarose gel. A 205 base pair (bp) band indicated the presence of the allele and amplification failure indicated the absence of the allele. Since products for C and T were placed side by side on the agarose gel, if 205 bp bands were seen on PCR C and PCR T, it indicates CT genotype. In the CC genotype, 205bp band was seen only on PCR C and absent in PCR T. In the TT genotype, 205 bp band was seen only on PCR T and absent in PCR C.

Table 2. Clinical and biochemical characteristics of subjects with and without T2DM					
Parameters	Subjects with T2DM (n=100)	Subjects without T2DM (n=113)	<i>p</i> -value		
Age (years)	57.47±10.71	47.05±8.94	<0.001		
BMI (kg/m ²)	26.85±4.71	22.78±4.31	<0.001		
Fasting plasma glucose (mg/dl)	136.02±15.76	92.02±11.03	<0.001		
Fasting serum insulin (uIU/mI)	16.19±6.18	13.05±5.27	<0.001		
ΗΟΜΑ-β	79.69±24.94	174.02±61.39	<0.001		
Results were shown in Mean±SD					

 Table 3. Genotype distribution and analysis of the association of rs7903146 of TCF7L2 gene in subjects with and without T2DM

Genotype	Subjects with T2DM (n=100)	Subjects without T2DM (n=113)	OR	95% CI	p-value
CC (%)	17 (17%)	52 (46%)		Reference	
CT (%)	76 (76%)	58 (51%)	4.00	2.10-7.64	<0.0001
TT (%)	7 (7%)	3 (3%)	7.14	1.66-30.71	0.008
$v_2 = 21.06$ m	~ 0.0001 OR = odds ratio 95% CI =	95% confidence interval			

 Table 4. Allele frequencies and analysis of SNP at rs7903146 of TCF7L2 gene in subjects with and without T2DM

Allele(2N) ²	Subjects with T2DM (n=100)	Subjects without T2DM (n=113)	OR (95% CI)	<i>p</i> -value	Adjusted OR (95% CI)	<i>p</i> -value
C allele	110 (55%)	162 (72%)	2.07	0.0004	1.98	0.002
T allele	90 (45%)	64 (28 %)	(1.39-3.09)		(1.27-3.08)	

 χ 2 = 12.79, p<0.0001, OR = odds ratio, 95% CI = 95% confidence interval, adjusted odds ratio and p-values were obtained from logistic regression analyses adjusting for BMI

Table 5. Comparison of HOMA- β level in non-carrier and carrier risk allele of Subjects with and without T2DM

0	Geno	types	
Groups	Non-carrier (CC)	Carrier (CT and TT)	<i>p</i> -value
Subjects with T2DM	99.18±13.78 (n=17)	75.70±24.89 (n=83)	0.0003
Subjects without T2DM	210.12±53.77 (n=52)	143.25±49.86 (n=61)	<0.0001
Results were shown in Mean±SD			

compared to the C allele with an allelic odds ratio of 2.07 (95% CI 1.39-3.09, p=0.0004, and significantly increase T2DM risk even after adjusting for BMI.

The mean HOMA- β levels of the non-carrier (CC) genotype group are significantly higher than that of carrier genotype groups (CT and TT) with the *p*< 0.0001 in controls as well as in subjects with T2DM with a *p*<0.0003 as shown in Table 5.

DISCUSSION

This study found a significant association in samples from a Myanmar population between the variants rs7903146 of TCF7L2 and T2DM and this is similar to that previously reported in samples from European-origin populations.^{7,22,23} The data from the present study shows that the CT and TT genotypes are more frequent in patients with T2DM with a frequency of 76% and 7% respectively, compared to a frequency of 51% of CT genotype and 3% of TT genotype in controls.

On the other hand, the CC genotype is more frequent in controls with a frequency of 46% compared to a frequency of 17% in subjects with T2DM as shown in Table 3. Genotype distribution of SNP at rs7903146 did not conform to the Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium in both subjects with T2DM (χ^2 = 28.66, df=1, *p*<0.001) and in the control group

(X^{2} =7.89, df=1, *p*=0.005) (data not shown). It is also noted that deviation from Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium at rs7903146 SNP of TCF7L2 gene was also reported in the study of Marquezine et al.²⁴

The risk of T2DM was higher in the risk allele carrier homozygous genotype (TT) group than the heterozygous genotype (CT) group compared to the non-carrier homozygous genotype (CC) group as shown in Table 3. In the present study, the frequency of the T allele was significantly higher in subjects with T2DM (45%) compared to controls (28%). The T allele of rs7903146 increases the risk of type 2 diabetes than the C allele with an allelic odds ratio of 2.07 (95% CI 1.39 - 3.09) with a p=0.004 as shown in Table 4. Chandak et al., showed that the T allele was more frequent in subjects with T2DM (37%) than healthy control subjects (29%) in the Indian population with an odds ratio of 1.46 (95% CI 1.22-1.75, p=3 x 10⁻⁵).²⁵ Moreover, Bahaaeldin et al., also found that the frequency of the T allele was higher in subjects with T2DM (32.9%) compared to controls (26.7%) in an Egyptian study with an odds ratio of 1.35 (95% CI 0.68-2.6), but this was statistically insignificant (p>0.05).²⁶ In agreement with the current work, the T allele was more frequent in subjects with diabetes (45.3%) than healthy controls (34.5%) and is associated with a high risk of diabetes with an odds ratio of 2.13, (95% CI 1.12-7.31, p =0.005) in a Moroccan population.²⁷

The odds ratio of rs7903146 of the TCF7L2 polymorphism in this study appears to be higher than that of other studies. However, the odds ratio of rs7903146 of the TCF7L2 polymorphism in the present study was comparable to the studies of Dabelea et al.,⁵ and Ren et al.⁴ A lack of association between the TCF7L2 rs7903146 variant and T2DM was reported in the study among Hong Kong Chinese²⁸ and in the Iran study of Pourahmadi et al.²⁹ Mandour et al., reported that the frequency of the TT genotype was significantly lower among subjects with diabetes compared to healthy controls. Moreover, the study found that the T allele of TCF7L2 rs7903146 was associated with a lower risk of T2DM.³⁰ These disparate results may be due to differences in ethnicity.

The frequency of risk allele T of rs77903146 was more prevalent in the European, American, and African populations than the Asian population. The higher frequencies of the T allele in the present study suggest that the genetic background and environmental conditions of Myanmar Asians may be different from that of other Asian populations. This difference might be due to many factors such as ethnic stratification, variation in study design, sample size, variation in methods for SNP detection, or gene-gene and gene-environment interaction.

In this study, risks of T2DM were consistently higher for the homozygous (TT) genotype (odds ratio 7.14, 95% CI 1.66 -30.71, p=0.008) than for the heterozygous (CT) genotype of rs7903146 SNP, (odds ratio 4.00, 95% CI 2.10-7.64, *p*<0.0001). It may indicate that subjects carrying both risk alleles (homozygous carrier, TT) have about a sevenfold higher risk of T2DM compared to those without the risk allele (homozygous non-carrier, CC). Subjects carrying one risk allele (heterozygous carrier, CT) may have a fourfold risk of developing T2DM compared to those without any risk allele (homozygous non-carrier, CC). Barra and colleagues found that the odds ratio for the homozygous (TT) genotype was 4.04 (95% CI 1.48-11.0, p=0.004) and that of the heterozygous (CT) genotype was 1.06 (95% CI 0.63-1.80, p=0.81).¹⁴ Our study showed the odds ratios for the homozygous and heterozygous genotypes were higher than other studies. This may be due to genetic variation among different ethnicities in the different studies. Based on the data from the present study, it shows that the polymorphism rs7903146 of the TCF7L2 gene is associated with increased susceptibility to T2DM in the population.

Although insulin resistance is the leading factor in the pathogenesis of T2DM, there is evidence that pancreatic beta-cells also play an important role in the development of T2DM. Many genes associated with T2DM have been linked to beta-cell mass and function. Decreased beta-cell mass and impaired insulin secretion have been reported in patients with T2DM in numerous studies. Gene variants of beta-cell loss which are associated with decreased beta-cell function are also regulated as risk factors for T2DM.³¹

In this study, the mean HOMA-B levels of non-carrier genotypes (CC) was significantly higher than carrier genotypes (CT, TT) in control subjects as well as subjects with T2DM as shown in Table 5. This indicates that risk allele T carrier genotype groups have impaired beta-cell function compared to non-carrier groups. The trend of reduced HOMA-β between different genotypes was similar to the study of Loos et al.32 Therefore, the risk allele T of rs7903146 is strongly associated with reduced HOMA-β levels and results in diabetes by affecting the function of pancreatic beta-cells. The impaired beta-cell function of risk allele T carrier groups could be due to reduced beta-cell mass through defects in cell differentiation and maturation. This finding was supported by the findings of Papadopoulou and Edlund, in which TCF7L2 activates many genes downstream of the WNT signaling pathway, which is required for the development of the pancreas and islets during embryonic growth.³³

Similarly, Takamoto et al., demonstrated that newborn mice expression of TCF7L2 dominant-negative form showed a reduction in the area of beta-cells and pancreatic insulin content leading to impaired glucose tolerance with decreased insulin secretion. They also reported that TCF7L2 in pancreatic beta-cells plays a crucial role in the metabolism of glucose through the regulation of beta-cell mass during development.³⁴ These findings suggest that individuals with at-risk T allele carrier (CT, TT) genotypes of rs7903146 of the TCF7L2 gene exhibit a reduction in HOMA– β levels compared to the non-carrier genotype (CC) group and this may be due to reduced beta-cell mass and subsequent impaired beta-cell function.

In addition, TCF7L2 has been involved in the expression of GLP-1 and gastric inhibitory peptide receptors in beta-cells which mediate the effects of the corresponding incretin hormones to promote beta-cell proliferation.7 Shu and coworkers found that there was a decrease in TCF7L2 protein level and decreased expression of GLP-1 receptors on pancreatic islet cells of subjects with diabetes. This downregulation of GLP-1 receptors may be the underlying etiology for impaired GLP-1-induced insulin secretion by pancreatic beta-cells in T2DM.35 Moreover, TCF7L2 is also involved in the expression of beta-cell genes which are required for insulin secretory granule fusion. The number of morphologically docked vesicles was unchanged by TCF7L2 suppression, however, secretory granule movement and capacitance decreased, indicating defective vesicle fusion. This defect in insulin exocytosis may increase diabetes incidence in the carrier of TCF7L2 allele.³⁶

CONCLUSION

This study found a significant association between the rs7903146 TCF7L2 variant and T2DM. It also showed higher frequencies of T allele carrier genotypes compared to other studies. Moreover, it provides evidence that variants in TCF7L2 rs7903146 may play a crucial role in the pathogenesis of T2DM by reducing insulin secretion.

Therefore, this study revealed that TCF7L2 is an important gene for determining susceptibility to T2DM in the studied population in Myanmar.

Limitations of study

The limitations of this study are that GLP-1 level was not measured and only a small sample size was included.

Acknowledgment

The authors express their deep gratitude to the staff of the Biochemistry Department, University of Medicine 2, Yangon, for their kind cooperation.

Statement of Authorship

All authors certified fulfillment of ICMJE authorship criteria.

Author Disclosure

The authors declared no conflict of interest.

Funding Source

None.

References

- Kahn CR. Banting lecture. Insulin action, diabetogenes, and the cause of type II diabetes. Diabetes. 1994; 43(8):1066-84. PMID: 8039601. https://doi.org/10.2337/diab.43.8.1066.
- Suzuki K, Akiyama M, Ishigaki K, et al. Identification of 28 new susceptibility loci for type 2 diabetes in the Japanese population. Nat Genet. 2019;51(3): 379-86. PMID: 30718926. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41588-018-0332-4.
- Hayashi T, Iwamoto Y, Kaku K, Hirose H, Maeda S. Replication study for the association of TCF7L2 with susceptibility to type 2 diabetes in a Japanese population. Diabetologia. 2007;50(5):980-4. PMID: 17340123. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00125-007-0618-z.
- Ren Q, Han XY, Wang F, et al. Exon sequencing and association analysis of polymorphisms in TCF7L2 with type 2 diabetes in a Chinese population. Diabetologia. 2008;51(7):1146-52. PMID:18493736. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00125-008-1039-3.
- Dabelea D, Dolon LM, Agostino Jr RD, et al. Association testing of TCF7L2 polymorphisms with type 2 diabetes in multi-ethnic youth. Diabetologia. 2011;54(3):535-9. PMID: 21109996. PMCID: PMC3766323. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00125-010-1982-7.
- Duval A, Rolland S, Tubacher E, Bui H, Thomas G, Hamelin R. The human T-cell transcriptional factor-4 gene: Structure, extensive characterization of alternative splicings, and mutational analysis in colorectal cancer cell lines. Cancer Res. 2000;60(14):3872-9. PMID: 10919662.
- Grant SFA, Thorleifsson G, Reynisdottir I, et al. Variant of transcriptional factor 7- like 2 gene confers risk of type 2 diabetes. Nat Genet. 2006; 38(3):320-3. PMID: 16415884. https://doi.org/10.1038/ ng1732.
- Peng S, Zhu Y, Lü B, Xu F, Li X, and Lai M. TCF7L2 gene polymorphisms and type 2 diabetes risk: A comprehensive and updated meta-analysis involving 121 174 subjects. Mutagenesis. 2013; 28(1): 25-37. PMID: 23188737. https://doi.org/10.1093/mutage/ges048.
- Zhou Y, Park SY, Su J, et al. TCF7L2 is a master regulator of insulin production and processing. Hum Mol Genet. 2014;23(24):6419–31. PMID: 25015099. PMCID: PMC4240194. https//doi.org/10.1093/hmg/ ddu359.
- Cropano C, Santoro N, Groop L, et al. The rs7903146 variant in the TCF7L2 gene increases the risk of prediabetes/type 2 diabetes in obese adolescents by impairing β-cell function and hepatic insulin sensitivity. Diabetes Care. 2017;40(8):1082-9. PMID: 28611053. PMCID: PMC5521977. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc17-0290.
- Schäfer SA, Tschritter O, Machicao F, et al. Impaired glucagon-like peptide-1-induced insulin secretion in carrier of transcription factor 7-like 2 (TCF7L2) gene polymorphisms. Diabetologia. 2007;50(12): 2443-50. PMID: 17661009. PMCID: PMC2063563. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s00125-007-0753-6.
- Prestwich TC, Macdouglad OA. Wnt/ beta catenin signaling in adipogenesis and metabolism. Curr Opin Cell Biol. 2007;19(6):612-7. PMID: 17997088. PMCID: PMC2709272. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ceb. 2007.09.014.
- Rulifson IC, Karnik SK, Heiser PW, et al. Wnt signaling regulates pancreatic beta cell proliferation. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2007;

104(15):6247-52. PMID: 17404238. PMCID: PMC1847455. https://doi. org/10.1073/pnas.0701509104.

- 14. Barra GB, Dutra LAS, Watanabe SC, et al. Association of the rs7903146 single nucleotide polymorphism at the transcriptional factor 7-like 2 (TCF7L2) locus with type 2 diabetes in Brazilian subjects. Arq Bras Endocrinol Metabol. 2012; 56(8): 479-84. PMID: 23295285. https://doi.org/10.10590/s0004-27302012000800003.
- Yi F, Brubaker PL, Jin T. TCF-4 mediates cell type-specific regulation of proglucagon gene expression by beta-catenin and glycogen synthase kinase-3beta. J Biol Chem. 2005; 280(2): 1457-64. PMID: 15525634. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M411487200.
- Lyssenko V, Lupi R, Marchetti P, et al. Mechanisms by which common variants in TCF7L2 gene increase risk of type 2 diabetes. J Clin Invest. 2007;117(8):2155-63. PMID: 17671651. PMCID: PMC1934596. https:// doi.org/10.1172/JCI30706.
- Ferreira MC, da Silva MER, Fukui RT, Arruda-Marques MdC, Azhar S, Dos Santos RF. Effect of TCF7L2 polymorphism on pancreatic hormones after exenatide in type 2 diabetes. Diabetol Metab Syndr. 2019; 11:10-19. PMID: 30700996. PMCID: PMC6347826. https://doi. org/10.1186/s13098-019-0401-6.
- World Health Organization and International Diabetes Federation. Definition and diagnosis of diabetes mellitus and intermediate hyperglycemia: Report of a WHO/IDF consultation. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization, 2006. http://apps.who.int/ iris/handle/10665/43588. Accessed December 5, 2010.
- Moczulski D, Gawlik B, August R, Strojek K and Grzeszczak W. TCF7L2 gene is associated with type 2 diabetes in Polish population. Exp Clinic Diabetologia, 2007;7(2):109-11.
- Thabane L. Sample size determination in clinical trials. HRM-733 Class-Notes. https://www.scribd.com/document/358495328/Thabane-L-Sample-Size-Determination-in-Clinical-Trials-2004-pdf. Accessed by January 20, 2010.
- Dutra LAS, Costa PGG, Velasco LFR, Amato AA, Barra GBB. Allelespecific PCR assay to genotype SNP rs7903146 in TCF7L2 gene for rapid screening of diabetes susceptibility. Arg Bras Endocrinol Metabol. 2008; 52(8):1362-6. PMID: 19169495. https://doi.org/10.1590/ s0004-27302008000800026.
- Mayans S, Lockovic K, Lindgren P, et al. TCF7L2 polymorphisms are associated with type 2 diabetes in northern Sweden. Eur J Hum Genet. 2007;15(3):342-6. PMID: 17245407. https://doi.org/10.1038/ sj.ejhg.5201773.
- Cauchi S, Meyre D, Dina C, et al. Transcription factor TCF7L2 genetic study in the French population: expression in human betacells and adipose tissue and strong association with type 2 diabetes. Diabetes. 2006;55(10):2903-8. PMID: 17003360. https://doi.org/10.2337. db06-0474.
- Marquezine GF, Pereira AC, Sousa AGP, Mill JG, Hued WA, Krieger JE. TCF7L2 variant genotypes and type 2 diabetes risk in Brazil: Significant association, but not a significant tool for risk stratification in the general population. BMC Med Genet. 2008;9: 106. PMID: 19055834. PMCID: PMC2632659. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2350-9-106.
- Chandak GR, Janipalli CS, Bhaskar S, et al. Common variants in the TCF7L2 gene are strongly associated with type 2 diabetes mellitus in the Indian population. Diabetologia, 2007; 50(1):63-7. PMID: 17093941. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00125-006-0502-2.
- Baĥaaeldin AM, Seif AA, Hamed AI, Kabiel WAY. Transcription factors 7-like 2 (TCF7L2) rs 7903146 (C/T) polymorphism in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus. Dubai Diabetes Endocrinol J. 2020;26:112-8. https://doi.org/10.1159/000509756.
- Elhourch S, Arrouchi H, Mekkaoui N, et al. Significant association of polymorphisms in the TCF7L2 gene with a higher risk of type 2 diabetes in a Moroccan population. J Pers Med. 2021;11(6):461. PMID: 34073870. PMCID: PMC8225140. https://doi.org/10.3390/jpm11060461.
- Ng MCY, Tam CHT, Lam VKL, So WY, Ma RCW, Chan JCN. Replication and identification of novel variants at TCF7L2 associated with type 2 diabetes in Hong Kong Chinese. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2007;92(9):3733-7. PMID: 17609304. https://doi.org/10.1210/ jc.2007-0849.
- 29. Pourahmadi M, Erfanian S, Moradzadeh M, Jahromi AS. Nonassociation between rs7903146 and rs12255372 polymorphisms in transcription factor 7-like 2 gene and type 2 diabetes mellitus in Jahrom City, Iran. Diabetes Metab J. 2015; 39(6): 512-7. PMID: 26616591. https://doi.org/10.4093/dmj.2015.39.6.512.
- Mandour I, Darwish R, Fayez R, Naguib M, El-Sayegh S. TCF7L2 gene polymorphisms and susceptibility to type 2 diabetes mellitus, a pilot study. Biomedical Pharmacol J. 2018; 11(2): 1043-9. https://doi. org/10.13005/bpj/1465.
- Meier JJ, Bonadonna RC. Role of reduced β-cell mass versus impaired β-cell function in the pathogenesis of type 2 diabetes. Diabetes Care. 2013; 36(2):113-9. PMID: 23882035. PMCID: PMC3920783. https://doi. org/10.2337.dcS13-2008.

- Loos Ruth JF, Franks PW, Francis RW, Barroso I, Gribble FM, Savage DB. TCF7L2 polymorphisms modulate proinsulin level and betacell function in a British Europid population. Diabetes. 2007;56(7): 1943-7. PMID: 17416797. PMCID: PMC2668957. https://doi.org/10.2337/ db07-0055.
- Papadopoulou S, Edlund H. Attenuated Wnt signaling perturbs pancreatic growth but not pancreatic function. Diabetes. 2005; 54(10): 2844-51. PMID: 16186384. https://doi.org/10.2337.diabetes.54. 10.2844.
- Takamoto I, Kubota N, Nakaya K, et al. TCF7L2 in mouse pancreatic beta cells plays a crucial role in glucose homeostasis by regulating beta cell mass. Diabetologia. 2014; 57(3): 542–53. PMID: 24317852. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00125-013-3131-6
- Shu L, Matveyenko A, Kerr-Conte J, Cho JH, McIntosh CHS, Maedler K. Decreased TCF7L2 protein levels in type 2 diabetes mellitus correlate with downregulation of GIP and GLP-1 receptors and impaired beta cell function. Hum Mol Genet. 2009;18(13): 2388-2399. PMID: 19386626. PMCID: PMC2722186. https://doi.org/ 10.1093/hmg/ddp178.
- da Silva Xavier G, Loder MK, McDonald A, et al. TCF7L2 regulates late events in insulin secretion from pancreatic islet beta cells. Diabetes. 2009;58(4):894-905. PMID: 19168596. PMCID: PMC2661588. https://doi.org/10.2337/db08-1187.

Authors are required to accomplish, sign and submit scanned copies of the JAFES Author Form consisting of: (1) Authorship Certification, that authors contributed substantially to the work, that the manuscript has been read and approved by all authors, and that the requirements for authorship have been met by each author; (2) the Author Declaration, that the article represents original material that is not being considered for publication or has not been published or accepted for publication elsewhere, that the article does not infringe or violate any copyrights or intellectual property rights, and that no references have been made to predatory/suspected predatory journals; (3) the Author Contribution Disclosure, which lists the specific contributions of authors; (4) the Author Publishing and distribution rights to JAFES, and allows JAFES to apply and enforce an Attribution-Non-Commercial Creative Commons user license; and (5) the Conversion to Visual Abstracts (*optional for original articles only) to improve dissemination to practitioners and lay readers Authors are also required to accomplish, sign, and submit the signed ICMJE form for Disclosure of Potential Conflicts of Interest. For original articles, authors are required to submit a scanned copy of the Ethics Review Approval of their research as well as registration in trial registries as appropriate. For manuscripts reporting data from studies involving animals, authors are required for the publication of information about patients; otherwise, appropriate ethical clearance has been obtained from the institutional review board. Articles and and copy of the Ethics Review Approval of the publication of information about patients; otherwise, appropriate ethical clearance has been obtained from the institutional review board. Articles and any other material published in the JAFES represent the work of the author(s) and should not be construed to reflect the opinions of the Editors or the Publisher.



A new venue for publishing your original articles. Visit www.ASEAN-endocrinejournal.org for Instructions to Authors.



Evaluation of Type 2 Diabetes Risk Variants (Alleles) in the Pashtun Ethnic Population of Pakistan

Asif Jan,¹ Muhammad Saeed,¹ Zakiullah,¹ Rani Akbar,² Hamayun Khan³

¹Department of Pharmacy, University of Peshawar, Pakistan ²Department of Pharmacy, Adul Wali Khan University Mardan, Pakistan ³Islam College of Pharmacy, Gujranwala, Punjab, Pakistan

Abstract

Objective. To evaluate the Type 2 Diabetes (T2D) risk variants in the Pashtun ethnic population of Khyber Pakhtunkhwa using nascent whole-exome sequencing (WES) to better understand the pathogenesis of this complex polygenic disorder.

Methodology. A total of 100 confirmed patients with T2D of Pashtun ethnicity were included in the study, DNA was extracted from whole blood samples, and paired-end libraries were prepared using the Illumina Nextera XT DNA library kit carefully following the manufacturer's instructions. Illumina HiSeq 2000 was used to obtain sequences of the prepared libraries followed by bioinformatics data analysis.

Results. A total of n=11 pathogenic/likely pathogenic variants were reported in the CAP10, PAX4, IRS-2, NEUROD1, CDKL1 and WFS1. Among the reported variants CAP10/rs55878652 (c.1990-7T>C; p.Leu446Pro) and CAP10/rs2975766 (c.1996A>G; p.Ile666Val) identified were novel, and have not yet been reported for any disease in the database.

The variants CAP10/rs7607759 (c.1510A>G, p.Thr504Ala), PAX4/rs712701 (c.962A>C; p.His321Pro), PAX4/ rs772936097 (c.748-3delT; p.Arg325Trp), IRS-2/rs1805097 (c.3170G>A; p.Gly1057Asp), NEUROD1/rs1801262 (c.133A>G; p.Thr45Ala), CDKL1/rs77152992 (c.1226C>T; p.Pro409Leu), WFS1/rs1801212 (c.997G>A; p.Val333lle), WFS1/rs1801208 (c.1367G>A; p.Arg456His), and WFS1/rs734312 (c.1832G>A; p.Arg611His) are previously identified in other ethnic populations. Our study reconfirms the associations of these variants with T2D in the Pakistani Pashtun population.

Conclusion. In-silico analysis of exome sequencing data suggests a statistically substantial association of all (n=11) identified variants with T2D in the Pashtun ethnic population. This study may serve as a foundation for performing future molecular studies aimed at unraveling T2D associated genes.

Key words: type 2 diabetes, risk variants, bioinformatics, whole exome sequencing, Pashtun population

INTRODUCTION

Diabetes Mellitus (DM) is a metabolic disease with its major hallmark being increased blood glucose level that affects around 6% of the world population.^{1,2} It is classified into two major types namely Type 1 Diabetes (T1D) and Type 2 Diabetes (T2D), the latter accounting for 90-95% of total cases globally.³ It is among the four lethal non-communicable diseases (NCDs) namely chronic respiratory diseases, cancer, cardiovascular diseases, and diabetes mellitus causing 1.5 million global deaths each year.⁴ According to the most recent data from the International Diabetes Federation, there were approximately 463 million people living with diabetes in 2019. This number

is expected to increase to 578 million by 2030 and 700 million by 2045.⁵ Eighty percent (80%) of cases belong to developing nations. India, China, Pakistan, Bangladesh, Maldives, and Sri Lanka are the South Asian nations with the highest prevalence of T2D.⁶⁻⁹ Pakistan, the sixth most populous nation of the world, presently occupies the seventh position in the list of nations with cases of DM, which might move up to be in the fourth position if the current circumstances continue.^{4,10,11} The Pakistani population includes five major ethnic groups, namely Punjabis, Pashtuns, Sindhis, Baluchis and Refuges. Pashtuns constitute the major population of Khyber Pakhtunkhwa, where T2D is more common in urban areas as compared to rural areas of the province.¹²

eISSN 2308-118x (Online) Printed in the Philippines Copyright © 2022 by Jan et al. Received: May 12, 2021. Accepted: October 8, 2021. Published online first: December 4, 2021. https://doi.org/10.15605/jafes.037.S3 Corresponding author: Asst. Prof. Zakiullah, PhD Department of Pharmacy, University of Peshawar Khyber Pakhtunkhwa, Pakistan 2400 Tel. No.: (091) 9216750 Fax No.: +92-91-9222199 E-mail: Zakiullah@uop.edu.pk ORCiD: https://orcid.org/0000-0001-7932-9498

Vol. 38 No. 1 Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology Special Issue

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 4.0 International License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/).

Many contributing factors have been identified including lifestyle, environmental and genetic susceptibility.⁹ Although environmental and lifestyle factors contribute to the development of T2D, they do not completely explain its increased prevalence among South Asians and genetic makeup may have a significant role.¹³

Over the past decades, much work has been done on the genetic architecture of T2D to understand its pathogenesis. Currently, many risk variants in T2D associated genes have been reported in multiple ethnic populations.^{14,15} These genes regulate the normal function of beta cells of the pancreas, insulin secretion, blood glucose homeostasis, insulin receptor functioning and differentiation of insulin-producing b-cells -mutations in these genes lead to the development of T2D. Genes responsible for T2D include CDKAL1, HLA-B, TCF7L2 SLC30A8, HHEX, IGF2BP2, CDKN2A/B, EXT2, FTO, NOTCH2, WFS1, IRS1, CAPN10, KCNQ1, HNF4A, TCF-2/ HNF1B and IRS-2.¹⁶⁻²²

However, the expression of these genes varies in people due to the single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) that results in differences in the occurrence of DM. Certain individuals are more prone to T2D due to the presence of susceptibility alleles resulting in different gene expressions.¹⁰ It is hypothesized that the genetic mutation spectrum of T2D in the Pakistani population is different from others. Genome-wide association studies (GWAS) largely conducted among European descendants have identified a number of loci predisposing to T2D risk, namely CAPN10, PAX4, NEUROD1, IRS-2, CDKAL1 and WFS1 which were found to have significant association with the incidence of T2D. These genes of interest will be further investigated for T2D risk variants in Pakistani Pashtun population, using advanced Next-Generation Sequencing (NGS). For fast and accurate results, flexible multiplexing, high coverage, rapid preparation of pairedend libraries and quality sequencing Illumina Nextera XT DNA library kit was specifically employed. The Pakistani Pashtun population was selected for this study due to the limited genomic research/studies in this population. Secondly, this ethnic group has a unique life style, social values and behaviors that make it a suitable population for such studies.

METHODOLOGY

Subject description

A total of 100 confirmed T2D patients of Pashtun ethnicity were prospectively included in this pilot study. Selection of sample size with sufficient statistical power (>80%) is a critical step in carrying out genetic association studies. We computed the effective sample size using the Genetic Power Calculator developed by Purcell et al.²³ The following parameters were used for power and sample size estimation: RAF=0.10%, K=0.52%, Aa=1.5%, A&A=1.0%, d=0.9 in arriving with n=100 in our study. Prior to sample collection, patients' consent and thorough demographics

were taken on a carefully designed Proforma. Inclusion criteria for study subjects were (i) diabetes diagnosed according to World Health Organization protocols, i.e., fasting blood glucose (FBS) level >126 mg/dL and random blood glucose (RBS) level >200 m mg/dL) and (ii) patients with a 30-80-year age range. The exclusion criteria were (i) presence of any chronic and infectious disease, (ii) study subjects with age not in the range of 30-80 years, and (iii) patients belonging to other nationality.

Ethical approval for the study

Ethical approval for the study was obtained from the Ethical Committee of the Department of Pharmacy of the University of Peshawar. All procedures and experiments were carried as per Helsinki declaration.

Blood samplings

Blood samples were collected from T2D patients admitted to the endocrinology department of the aforementioned hospitals in EDTA tubes (properly labeled), thoroughly mixed, and stored at -10°C in the freezer.

DNA extraction and quantification

DNA was extracted from 200 μ l whole blood samples from patients with type 2 diabetes using the WizPrep DNA extraction kit (WizPrep no. W54100). DNA quantification was carried out with the help of the QubitTM dsDNA HS Assay kit (Catalog No.Q32851) using Invitrogen QubitTM3 and the concentration is adjusted to 5 ng/ μ L.

DNA samples pooling

DNA samples of all 100 patients with T2D were pooled according to previously described protocols.²⁴⁻²⁶ Pooling of DNA samples simplify the sequencing process and reduce cost and time. The constructed DNA pool containing an equimolar amount of DNA (100ng) from each individual was then subjected to further for libraries preparation and sequencing.²⁷

Library preparation

Libraries were prepared following well-established library preparation protocols.²⁸ The Illumina Nextera XT DNA library kit (Cat. No. FC-142-1123) was used to prepare paired-end libraries (2×101-bp) carefully following the manufacturer's instructions.²⁹ Libraries preparation by Illumina Nextera XT DNA library kit involves initial fragmentation of genomic DNA by Transposome (genetically engineered enzymes) into randomly size DNA fragments adding known adopter sequence added to 5 prime and 3 prime ends in the process,³⁰ followed by a cleanup step to remove transposomes attached to DNA fragments to avoid interference in the subsequent steps and DNA amplification using 12 cycles of thermal PCR.³¹ Once the PCR-amplification completed fragments of size less than 150-200 bp (unamplified) were removed using paramagnetic beads. $^{\rm 32}$

Next, following the capture approach strategy, the exome amplified fragments of DNA (pre-selected genomic regions of interest) were kept while nonspecified DNA fragments were removed using biotinylated probes.^{33,34} Libraries were quantified to confirm final DNA concentration using Agilent 2100 Bioanalyzer (Agilent 228 Technologies). Finally, Illumina HiSeq 2000 was used to accomplish sequences of the prepared libraries. Illumina HiSeq 2000 generated sequence data was stored in FASTQ format.^{35,37} WES and bioinformatics were carried out at the Center for Genomics, Rehman Institute of Medical Sciences, Hayatabad, Peshawar.

Bioinformatic analysis

We used a custom-built in-house NGS bioinformatics pipeline to move from raw sequencing data to final variant calls. FASTQ files produced by the Illumina HiSeq were filtered for low-quality reads (Q>30) using Trimmomatic software tool.³⁸ The filtered reads were then aligned to reference genome (hg19/GRCh37) using the Burrows Wheel Aligner (BWA).³⁹ Polymerase chain reaction (PCR) duplicated reads generated in the library preparation step were removed using Picard software tool. Variant calling was performed using Genome Analysis Toolkit (GATK) and SAMtools. GATK was also used to base quality control recalibration.⁴⁰ For the annotation of variants, the ANNOVER software tool was used.⁴¹ The resulting annotated variant list generated by ANNOVER was stored in the form of a Comma-Separated Values (CSV) file having a separate column for each annotation. The CSV file was then loaded into an excel file for easy filtering, viewing and interpretation of data. All T2D risk variants identified by WES were further confirmed by Sanger Sequencing.

RESULTS

Demographic and clinical profile of participants

A total of 100 confirmed T2D patients (68 males and 32 females) aged between 30 and 80 years were included in this study. Seventy-six percent (76%) were married and 20% were single. A large proportion of study subjects were illiterate and belonged to a lower socio-economic family background. Nearly all patients (95%) showed a positive family history of T2D. Increased incidence of T2D was observed in patients who were obese and with sedentary lifestyle. Similarly, the incidence of T2D was more evident in patients from urban areas compared to rural areas from Khyber Pakhtunkhwa. For details on demographics, please see Table 1. The prevalence of comorbidities (i.e., hypertension, nephropathy, cardiovascular disease, retinopathy and foot ulcer) in study subjects is described in Table 2. The average blood pressure of patients with T2D was normal 120/80 mmHg; however, patients with comorbidities showed elevated blood pressure 140/80 mmHg.

Table 1. Sociodemographic	c characteristics of the study				
subjects					
Variables	Frequency (%)				
Gender					
Male	68 (68%)				
Female	32 (32%)				
Age (years)					
31-40	6 (6%)				
41-50	39 (39%)				
51-60	34 (34%)				
61-70	19 (19%)				
71-80	2 (2%)				
Marital status					
Single	20 (20%)				
Married	76 (76%)				
Widow	4 (4%)				
Occupation					
Labour	25 (25%)				
Government servant	10 (10%)				
Farmer	21 (21%)				
Driver	9 (9%)				
Housewife	32 (32%)				
Businessman	3 (3%)				
Level of education					
Un-educated	65 (65%)				
Primary	5 (5%)				
Secondary	23 (23%)				
University	7 (7%)				
Family history of T2D					
Yes	95 (95%)				
No	5 (5%)				
Smoking					
Non-smoker	35 (35%)				
Snuff	44 (44%)				
Cigarette	21 (21%)				
Exercise					
Yes	15 (15%)				
No	85 (85%)				

Yes	15 (15%)
No	85 (85%)
Economic status	
Good	10 (10%)
Average	35 (35%)
Below average	55 (55%)
Obesity	
Yes	69 (69%)
No	31 (31%)
Location	
Urban	75 (75%)
Rural	35 (35%)

Table 2. Prevalence of comorbidities in study subjects					
Disorder	Frequency (%)				
Hypertension	39%				
Nephropathy	2%				
Cardiovascular disease	11%				
Foot Ulcer	9%				
Hypocholesteraemia	21%				

Variants reported in the study population

Moving beyond traditional linkage analysis and genetic association studies, we performed WES to investigate T2D risk variants in the Pashtun ethnic population of Khyber Pakhtunkhwa. Sequencing metrics (Summary of variants/ SNPs identified by WES) are shown in Table 3.

Table 3. Summary of Variants/SNPs reported by WES

Total variants	Homozygous variants/SNPs	Heterozygous variants/SNPs	Deletions	Insertions	Missense SNPs	SNPs expressed in pancreas	Damaging SNPs
1048575	607572	441003	99392	74390	7710	1797	570

Table 4. Risk variants in the IRS-2, CDKAL1, PAX4, WFS1 and CAPN10 gene reported in the study subjects

Genes	Identifier	Variant	Allelic frequency	Chr.pos ¹	Genotype	Mutation	SIFT score	PolyPhen score	HGVSc
CAPN10	rs55878652	T>T/C	12.04	Chr2:240598644	Het	Missense- Variant	Deleterious (0.02)	Probably damaging (0.997)	c.1990- 7T>C
CAPN10	rs2975766	A>G/G	98.98	Chr2:240598657	Hom ³	Missense- Variant	Deleterious (0.05)	Possibly damaging (0.52)	c.1996A>G
CAPN10	rs7607759	A>A/G	11.68	Chr2:240596709	Het	Missense- Variant	Deleterious (0.04)	Possibly damaging (0.83)	c.1510A>G
PAX4	rs712701	T>T/G	67.05	Chr7:127611134	Het	Missense- Variant	Deleterious (0.02)	Possibly damaging (0.597)	c.962A>C
PAX4	rs772936097	TA>TA/T	56.01	Chr7:127611134	Het	Splice-Variant	Deleterious (0.05)	Probably damaging (0.997)	c.748-3delT
IRS-2	rs1805097	C>C/T	28.33	Chr13:109782884	Het ²	Missense- Variant	Deleterious (0.04)	Probably damaging (0.95)	c.3170G>A
NEUROD1	rs1801262	T>C/C	77.08	Chr2:181678728	Hom	Missense- Variant	Deleterious (0)	Probably damaging (0.997)	c.133A>G
CDKAL1	rs77152992	C>C/T	8.61	Chr6:21065218	Het	Missense- Variant	Deleterious (0.02)	Probably damaging (0.997)	c.1226C>T
WFS1	rs1801212	G>G/A	88.44	Chr4: 6300792	Het	Missense- Variant	Deleterious (0.02)	Probably damaging (0.997)	c.997G>A
WFS1	rs1801208	G>G/A	6.03	Chr4: 6301162	Het	Missense- Variant	Deleterious (0)	Possibly damaging (0.671)	c.1367G>A
WFS1	rs734312	G>G/A	46.92	Chr4: 6301627	Het	Missense- Variant	Deleterious (0)	Probably damaging (0.972)	c.1832G>A
101			2						

¹Chromosome position; ²Heterozygous; ³Homozygous



Figure 1. Variant filtration and prioritization pipeline.

The WES generates a huge amount of data that need to be filtered for easy downstream analysis. WES data was first filtered for the selected T2D associated genes (Supplementary 1) and then filtered for pathogenic variants in CAPN10, IRS-2, CDKAL1, PAX4, NEUROD1, and WFS1. The filtration pipeline is shown in Figure 1. We reported two novel missense variants/SNPs rs55878652 (c.1990-7T>C; p.Leu446Pro), rs2975766 (c.1996A>G; p.Ile666Val) and one previously reported variant rs7607759 (c.1510A>G, p.Thr504Ala) in the CAPN10 (NM_023083.3). In the IRS-2 a pathogenic missense rs1805097 (c. 3170G>A, p.Gly1057Asp) in the protein-coding region (NM_003749.2) was reported.

We reported a missense variant rs77152992 (c. 1226C>T, p.Pro409Leu) in the protein-coding region of the CDKAL1 (NM_017774.3). The reported variant was found pathogenic according to the In-Silico variants pathogenicity detection

Vol. 38 No. 1 Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology Special Issue

software (SIFT, PolyPhen). Similarly, two missense variants, rs712701 (c.962A>C, p.His321Pro) and rs772936097 (c.748-3delT, p.Ser424Pro) in the PAX4 (NM_006193.2) were reported. Reported variants are in the protein-coding region of the gene, heterogeneous and pathogenic. A missense variant rs1801262 (c.133A>G, p.Thr45Ala) was reported in NEUROD1 (NM_002500.4). SIFT and PolyPhen labeled this variant as pathogenic. Three heterogeneous missense variants rs1801212 (c.997G>A, p.Val333Ile), rs1801208 (c.1367G>A, p.Arg456His) and rs734312 (c.1832G>A, p.Arg611His) in the WFS1 (NM_006005.3). Reportedly, all three variants are found to be deleterious according to SIFT score (Table 4).

Validation of WES results by Sanger sequencing

The T2D risk variants identified by WES were crosschecked and validated by Sanger sequencing. The primers were designed using Primer3 version 4.0 available at (https://primer3.ut.ee/). Post-PCR amplified products were sequenced directly using Applied Biosystems' 3730XL DNA analyzer (catalog-3070XL).

DISCUSSION

T2D is a complex multifactorial disorder that is caused by a complex interaction of genetic and environmental factors.⁴² Traditional linkage analysis, earlier candidate gene analysis/studies and GWAS have better explained the genetic architecture of complex polygenic disorder; however, genomic research is further revolutionized

SND	Sanger Sequencing			WES				
SNF	Chromosome position	Reference base	Variation	Chromosome position	Call	Variant frequency	Read depth	
rs1805097	109782884	С	Т	109782884	C>T	28.33	145	
rs77152992	21065218	С	Т	21065218	C>T	8.61	518	
rs712701	127611134	Т	G	127611134	T>G	67.05	632	
rs772936097	127611134	TA	т	127611134	TA>T	56.01	228	
rs1801262	181678728	Т	С	181678728	T>C	77.08	497	
rs1801212	6300792	G	A	6300792	G>A	88.44	512	
rs1801208	6301162	G	А	6301162	G>A	6.03	124	
rs734312	6301627	G	А	6301627	G>A	46.92	376	
rs7607759	240596709	А	G	240596709	A>G	11.68	36	
rs55878652	240598644	Т	С	240598644	T>C	12.04	171	
rs2975766	240598657	А	G	240598657	A>G	98.98	193	
Light yellow: Common bases between Sanger and Exome sequencing analysis; 🗖 Light green: Same identified variant position on chromosome								

Table F Distance is a fair with the set of the		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	l finner I le -		
Table 5 Risk variants identified by	/ exome sea	uencing and	contirmed by	/ Sander se	allencina
	oxonno ooq	aononig ana		, ounger oo	quonomg

by the introduction of or massively parallel or deep sequencing.⁴³ The NGS is one of the most important tools in identifying risk variants for T2D that have escaped detection by GWAS.⁴⁴ The most frequently implicated genes in T2D are IRS-2,⁴⁵ CDKAL1,¹⁹ PAX4,⁴⁶ NEUROD1,⁴⁷ WFS1,⁴⁸ CAPN10,⁴⁹ ADCY5, PROX1, GCK, GCKR, DGKB,⁵⁰ TCF7L2,⁵¹ PPARG, DUSP9, ADCY5, ARAP1, HMGA2, HNF1A, ST6GAL1, MTNR1B, HMG20A, FTO and HNF4A.⁵²⁻⁵⁴ However, most of these genes associated with T2D are recognized in the European population and very few genetic studies are present in the Pakistani population. Here, we present for the first time the wholeexome sequencing in the Pakistani Pashtun population to identify possible core genes associated with T2D in this particular ethnic group.

The present study evaluated the genetic association of CAP10, PAX4, IRS-2, NEUROD1, CDKL1 and WFS1 genes with Type 2 Diabetes in the Pashtun ethnic population of KP, Pakistan. We reported three deleterious mutations A>A/G (rs7607759, c.1510A>G), T>T/C (rs55878652, c.1990-7T>C) and A>G/G (rs2975766, c.1996A>G) in CAPN10 gene; reported variants possibly affect the glucose haemostasis leading to T2D in the studied population. Among the reported variants, two variants namely T>T/C (rs55878652, c.1990-7T>C) and A>G/G (rs2975766, c.1996A>G) were novel mutations not reported previously in any study. The third CAPN10 variant A>A/G (rs7607759, c.1510A>G) identified in our study was previously reported in several studies carried out in different ethnic populations. One study carried out in a Tunisian population suggests strong association of rs7607759 (A>G) with T2D.49 Two variants TA>TA/T (rs772936097, c.748-3delT) and T>T/G (rs712701, c.962A>C) in the coding region of PAX4 were reported. A large-scale meta-analysis in the Thai cohort investigated the weak association of rs712701 with T2D.55 Genetic variations in PAX4 that has a key role in beta cells differentiation and development causes a decline in beta cells function, glucose intolerance thus act as a predisposing gene for T2D in the studied population.

Our study reported apathogenic T2D risk variant rs1805097 (also known as Gly1057Asp) in the proteincoding region of the IRS-2 gene previously reported in a study conducted in the Kurdish Iranian population. Hence, our findings support a study conducted in the Kurdish Iranian population and suggest an association of IRS-2 Gly1057Asp polymorphisms with T2D in the Pakistani Pashtun population. The IRS-2 encodes a protein the 'insulin receptor substrate 2' that mediates effects of insulin. Mutations in IRS-2 impairs normal insulin function and leads to T2D.⁵⁶ However, it is not necessary that in all ethnic populations rs1805097 of IRS-2 may increase the risk for T2D. For example, a study from Fujian, China reveals that the Insulin receptor substrate-2 (IRS-2) rs1805097, G>A polymorphism is strongly associated with colorectal cancer.⁵⁷

Another variant of T2D susceptibility variant T>C/C (rs1801262, c.133A>G) was identified in NEUROD1a gene involved in the embryonic development of pancreatic beta cells. Mutations in the NEUROD1 leads to improper islet formation and marked reduction in beta cells number. The aforementioned mutation was already reported in a population-based genetic study in Finland.58 Similarly, we report a heterogeneous missense mutation in the coding region of CDKL1 (C>C/T, c.1226C>T) in the studied population. This gene encodes a protein 'regulatory subunit-associated protein 1' and is broadly expressed in the beta cell and neuronal cells. Mutations in CDKL1 causes loss of pancreatic beta cell's function. More than a dozen studies conducted in a diverse population confirm that CDKL1 mutation increases susceptibility to T2D.59,60 To our knowledge, this study is the first of its kind in the Pashtun ethnic population reporting a missense variant in CDKL1 responsible for T2D.

Furthermore, we reported three missense variants G>G/A (rs1801212, c.997G>A), G>G/A (rs1801208, c.1367G>A) and G>G/A (rs734312, c.1832G>A) in WFS1 a gene that encodes a transmembrane protein, primarily located in the endoplasmic reticulum and highly expressed in pancreas, brain, heart and kidneys. Mutations in WFS1 are associated with T2D according to various studies conducted in different ethnic populations. All studies reveal a strong association of the aforementioned mutations with T2D.^{48,61-63} Thus, our present study is an agreement with previous studies.

CONCLUSION

The present study identified a total of 11 mutations, 2 novel and 9 previously reported mutations associated with T2D in the Pashtun ethnic population using the nascent WES technology. The identified exonic mutations possibly alter the amino acid sequence and protein expression contributing to the pathogenesis of T2D. It is recommended that similar projects should be designed on a large scale to screen individuals who are genetically susceptible to T2D. Awareness campaigns on genetic and environmental risk factors should be initiated in the general public. This will help reduce/control the prevalence of the disease.

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank all volunteer control subjects and diabetic patients for agreeing to participate in this study. We also thank Dr. Johar Ali, head of the Genomic Center, Rehman Medical Institute, Hayatabad Peshawar, for their kind support in carrying out this research. We also thank Syed Adnan Ali Haider for his kind efforts in bioinformatics analysis of data at the Center of Genomics, Rehman Medical Institute.

Statement of Authorship

All authors certified fulfillment of ICMJE authorship criteria.

Author Disclosure

The authors declared no conflict of interest.

Funding Source

This project was approved and financially supported by the Government of Khyber Pakhtunkhwa, under Higher Education Research Endowment Fund, No. PMU1-22/HEREF/2014-15/ VolIV/3408.

Supplemental Data

Supplemental data are available upon request from the corresponding author.

References

- 1. Adeghate E, Schattner P, Dunn E. An update on the etiology and epidemiology of diabetes mellitus. Ann N Y Acad Sci. 2006;1084:1-29. PMID:17151290. https://doi.org/10.1196/annals.1372.029.
- Mayor S. Diabetes affects nearly 6% of the world's adults. BMJ. 2006;333(7580):1191. PMID: 17158376. PMCID: PMC1693646. https:// doi.org/10.1136/bmj.39055.608507.DB.
- Boutayeb A. The double burden of communicable and noncommunicable diseases in developing countries. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2006;100(3):191-9. PMID: 16274715. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. trstmh.2005.07.021.
- Al-Mawali A. Non-communicable diseases: Shining a light on cardiovascular disease, Oman's biggest killer. Oman Med J. 2015;30(4):227. PMID: 26366254. PMCID: PMC4561645. https://doi. org/10.5001/omj.2015.47.
- Saeedi P, Petersohn I, Salpea P, et al. Global and regional diabetes prevalence estimates for 2019 and projections for 2030 and 2045: Results from the International Diabetes Federation Diabetes Atlas. Diabetes research and clinical practice. 2019 ; 11(157):107843 PMID:31518657. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.diabres.2019.107843
- Basit A, Fawwad A, Qureshi H, Shera A. Prevalence of diabetes, pre-diabetes and associated risk factors: Second National Diabetes Survey of Pakistan (NDSP), 2016–2017. BMJ Open. 2018;8(8):e020961.
 PMID: 30082350. PMCID: PMC6078264. https://doi.org/10.1136/ bmjopen-2017-020961.
- Hills AP, Misra A, Gill JM, et al. Public health and health systems: Implications for the prevention and management of type 2 diabetes in south Asia. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol. 2018;6(12):992-1002. PMID: 30287104. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2213-8587(18)30203-1.
- Ghaffar A, Reddy KS, Singhi M. Burden of non-communicable diseases in South Asia. BMJ. 2004;328(7443):807-10. PMID: 15070638. PMCID: PMC383378. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.328.7443.807.

Asif Jan, et al

53

- Garduño-Diaz SD, Khokhar S. Prevalence, risk factors and complications associated with type 2 diabetes in South Asian migrants. Diabetes Metab Res Rev. 2012;28(1):6-24. PMID: 21591242. https:// doi.org/10.1002/dmrr.1219.
- Adnan M, Aasim M. Prevalence of type 2 diabetes mellitus in the adult population of Pakistan: A meta-analysis of prospective crosssectional surveys. Ann Glob Health. 2020;86(1):7. PMID: 32025503. PMCID: PMC6993597. https://doi.org/10.5334/aogh.2679.
- Jabbar A, Farooqui K, Habib A, et al. Clinical characteristics and outcomes of diabetic ketoacidosis in Pakistani adults with type 2 diabetes mellitus. Diabet Med. 2004;21(8):920-3. PMID: 15270798. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-5491.2004.01249.x.
- Jafar T, Levey A, White F, et al. Ethnic differences and determinants of diabetes and central obesity among South Asians in Pakistan. Diab Med. 2004;21(7):716-23. PMID: 15209764. https://doi.org/10.1111/ j.1464-5491.2004.01140.x.
- Rees SD, Hydrie MZI, Shera AS, et al. Replication of 13 genomewide association (GWA)-validated risk variants for type 2 diabetes in Pakistani populations. Diabetologia. 2011;54(6):1368-74. PMID: 21350842. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00125-011-2063-2.
- Zeggini E, McCarthy MI. TCF7L2: The biggest story in diabetes genetics since HLA? Diabetologia. 2007;50(1):1-4. PMID: 17096114. PMCID: PMC1760757. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00125-006-0507-x
- Saxena R, Elbers CC, Guo Y, et al. Large-scale gene-centric metaanalysis across 39 studies identifies type 2 diabetes loci. Am J Hum Genet. 2012;90(3):410-25. PMID: 22325160. PMCID: PMC3309185. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajhg.2011.12.022.
- van Tilburg J, van Haeften TW, Pearson P, Wijmenga C. Defining the genetic contribution of type 2 diabetes mellitus. J Med Genet. 2001;38(9):569-78. PMID: 11546824. PMCID: PMC1734947. https:// doi.org/10.1136/jmg.38.9.569.
- Helgason A, Pálsson S, Thorleifsson G, et al. Refine the impact of variants of the TCF7L2 gene on type 2 diabetes and adaptive evolution. Nat Genet. 2007;39(2):218-25. PMID: 17206141.
- Sesti G, Federici M, Hribal ML, Lauro D, Sbraccia P, Lauro R. Defects of the insulin receptor substrate (IRS) system in human metabolic disorders. FASEB J. 2001;15(12):2099-111. PMID: 11641236. https:// doi.org/10.1096/fj.01-0009rev.
- Liu Y, Yu L, Zhang D, et al. Positive association between variations in CDKAL1 and type 2 diabetes in Han Chinese individuals. Diabetologia. 2008;51(11):2134-7. PMID: 18766326. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s00125-008-1141-6.
- Wang H, Rissanen J, Miettinen R, et al. New amino acid substitutions in the IRS-2 gene in Finnish and Chinese subjects with late-onset type 2 diabetes. Diabetes. 2001;50(8):1949-51. PMID: 11473060. https:// doi.org/10.2337/diabetes.50.8.1949.
- Kanatsuka A, Tokuyama Y, Nozaki O, Matsui K, Egashira T. Beta-cell dysfunction in late-onset diabetic subjects carrying homozygous mutation in transcription factors NeuroD1 and Pax4. Metabolism. 2002;51(9):1161-5. PMID: 12200761. https://doi. org/10.1053/meta.2002.34707.
- Bonnefond A, Froguel P. Rare and common genetic events in type 2 diabetes: What should biologists know? Cell Metabol. 2015;21(3): 357-68. PMID: 25640731. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmet.2014.12.020.
- Purcell S, Cherny SS, Sham PC. Genetic power calculator: Design of linkage and association genetic mapping studies of complex traits. Bioinformatics. 2003;19(1):149-50. PMID:12499305. https://doi. org/10.1093/bioinformatics/19.1.149.
- Wang X, Sui W, Wu W, et al. Whole genome resequencing of 100 healthy individuals using DNA pooling. Exp Ther Med. 2016;12(5): 3143-50. PMID: 27882129. PMCID: PMC5103757. https://doi.org/ 10.3892/etm.2016.3797.
- Amos CI, Frazier ML, Wang W. DNA pooling in mutation detection with reference to sequence analysis. Am J Hum Genet. 2000;66(5):1689-92. PMID: 10733464. PMCID: PMC1378002. https:// doi.org/10.1086/302894.
- Carmi R, Rokhlina T, Kwitek-Black AE, et al. Use of a DNA pooling strategy to identify a human obesity syndrome locus on chromosome 15. Human molecular genetics. 1995;4(1):9-13. PMID: 7711739. https://doi.org/10.1093/hmg/4.1.9.
- Druley TE, Vallania FLM, Wegner DJ, et al. Quantification of rare allelic variants from pooled genomic DNA. Nat Methods. 2009;6(4): 263-5. PMID: 19252504. PMCID: PMC2776647. https://doi.org/10.1038/ nmeth.1307.
- Hess J, Kohl T, Kotrová M, et al. Library preparation for next generation sequencing: A review of automation strategies. Biotechnol Adv. 2020;41:107537. PMID: 32199980. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. biotechadv.2020.107537.
- Nextera® XT DNA sample preparation guide. Illumina Inc.; 2012. https://hahana.soest.hawaii.edu/cmoreserver/summercourse/2015/ documents/Metagenomics_06-22/nextera_xt_sample_preparation_ guide_15031942_c.pdf. Accessed December 22, 2020.

- Marine R, Polson SW, Ravel J, et al. Evaluation of a transposase protocol for rapid generation of shotgun high-throughput sequencing libraries from nanogram quantities of DNA. Appl Environ Microbiol. 2011;77(22):8071-9. PMID: 21948828. PMCID: PMC3209006. https:// doi.org/10.1128/AEM.05610-11.
- Adey A, Morrison HG, Xun X, et al. Rapid, low-input, low-bias construction of shotgun fragment libraries by high-density in vitro transposition. Genome Biol. 2010;11(12):R119. PMID: 21143862. PMCID: PMC3046479. https://doi.org/10.1186/gb-2010-11-12-r119.
- Bronner IF, Quail MA, Turner DJ, Swerdlow H. Improved protocols for illumina sequencing. Curr Protoc Hum Genet. 2014;80:18.2.1-42. PMID: 26270174. https://doi.org/10.1002/0471142905.hg1802s80.
- Jones MR, Good JM. Targeted capture in evolutionary and ecological genomics. Mol Ecol. 2016;25(1):185-202. PMID: 26137993. PMCID: PMC4823023. https://doi.org/10.1111/mec.13304.
 Puritz JB, Lotterhos KE. Expressed exome capture sequencing:
- Puritz JB, Lotterhos KE. Expressed exome capture sequencing: A method for cost-effective exome sequencing for all organisms. Mol Ecol Resour. 2018;18(6):1209-22. PMID: 29791785. https://doi. org/10.1111/1755-0998.12905.
- Chilamakuri CSR, Lorenz S, Madoui MA, et al. Performance comparison of four exome capture systems for deep sequencing. BMC genomics. 2014;15(1):449. PMID: 24912484. PMCID: PMC4092227. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2164-15-449.
- Shendure J, Ji H. Next-generation DNA sequencing. Nat Biotechnol. 2008;26(10):1135-45. PMID: 18846087. https://doi.org/10.1038/nbt1486.
- Stawski H. Preparing whole genome human mitochondrial DNA libraries for next generation sequencing using Illumina Nextera XT. Western Carolina University; 2013. https://libres.uncg.edu/ir/wcu/f/ Stawski2013.pdf.
- Bolger AM, Lohse M, Usadel B. Trimmomatic: A flexible trimmer for Illumina sequence data. Bioinformatics. 2014;30(15):2114-20. PMID: 24695404. PMCID: PMC4103590. https://doi.org/10.1093/ bioinformatics/btu170.
- Li H, Durbin R. Fast and accurate short read alignment with Burrows–Wheeler transform. Bioinformatics. 2009;25(14):1754-60. PMID: 19451168. PMCID: PMC2705234. https://doi.org/10.1093/ bioinformatics/btp324.
- Pirooznia M, Kramer M, Parla J, et al. Validation and assessment of variant calling pipelines for next-generation sequencing. Hum Genomics. 2014;8(1):14. PMID: 25078893. PMCID: PMC4129436. https://doi.org/10.1186/1479-7364-8-14.
- Wang K, Li M, Hakonarson H. ANNOVAR: functional annotation of genetic variants from high-throughput sequencing data. Nucleic Acids Res. 2010;38(16):e164. PMID: 20601685. PMCID: PMC2938201. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkq603.
- Prasad RB, Groop L. Genetics of type 2 diabetes—pitfalls and possibilities. Genes (Basel). 2015;6(1):87-123. PMID: 25774817. PMCID: PMC4377835. https://doi.org/10.3390/genes6010087.
- Behjati S, Tarpey PS. What is next generation sequencing?. Arch Dis Child Educ Pract Ed. 2013;98(6):236-8. PMID: 23986538. PMCID: PMC3841808. https://doi.org/10.1136/archdischild-2013-304340.
- Gaulton K, Flannick J, Fuchsberger C. Whole genome and exome sequencing of type 2 diabetes. genetics in diabetes. Gloyn AL, McCarty MI (eds). Genetics in diabetes. Type 2 diabetes and related traits. Front Diabetes. Basel, Karger: Karger Publishers; 2014. https:// doi.org/10.1159/000362465.
- Bodhini D, Radha V, Deepa R, et al. The G1057D polymorphism of IRS-2 gene and its relationship with obesity in conferring susceptibility to type 2 diabetes in Asian Indians. Int J Obes (Lond). 2007;31(1): 97-102. PMID: 16652127. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.ijo.0803356.
- Shimajiri Y, Sanke T, Furuta H, et al. A missense mutation of Pax4 gene (R121W) is associated with type 2 diabetes in Japanese. Diabetes. 2001;50(12):2864-9. PMID: 11723072.
- Han X, Xiao J, Ren Q, Tang Y, Yang W, Ji L. Evaluation of variant A45T in NEUROD1/BETA2 for its association with type 2 diabetes mellitus. Endocrine 2013;44(1):99-106. PMID: 23203005. https://doi. org/10.1007/s12020-012-9844-3.

- Mita M, Miyake K, Zenibayashi M, et al. Association study of the effect of WFS1 polymorphisms on risk of type 2 diabetes in Japanese population. Kobe J Med Sci. 2008;54(4):E192-9. PMID: 19258739.
- Kifagi C, Makni K, Mnif F, et al. Association of calpain-10 polymorphisms with type 2 diabetes in the Tunisian population. Diabet Metab. 2008;34(3):273-8.PMID: 18487065. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.diabet.2008.01.007.
- Dupuis J, Langenberg C, Prokopenko I, et al. New genetic loci implicated in fasting glucose homeostasis and their impact on type 2 diabetes risk. Nat Genet. 2010;42(2):105-16. PMID: 20081858. PMCID: PMC3018764. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng.520.
- Hattersley AT. Prime suspect: The TCF7L2 gene and type 2 diabetes risk. J Clin Invest. 2007;117(8):2077-9. PMID: 17671643. PMCID: PMC1934573. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI33077.
- Kooner JS, Saleheen D, Sim X et al. Genome-wide association study in individuals of South Asian ancestry identifies six new type 2 diabetes susceptibility loci. Nat Genet. 2011;43(10):984-9. PMID: 21874001. PMCID: PMC3773920. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng.921.
- Qi L, Cornelis MC, Kraft P, et al. Genetic variants at 2q24 are associated with susceptibility to type 2 diabetes. Hum Mol Genet. 2010;19(13):2706-15. PMID: 20418489. PMCID: PMC2883345. https:// doi.org/10.1093/hmg/ddq156.
- Voight BF, Scott LJ, Steinthorsdottir V, et al. Twelve type 2 diabetes susceptibility loci identified through large-scale association analysis. Nat Genet. 2010;42(7):579-89. PMID: 20581827. PMCID: PMC3080658. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng.609.
- Sujjitjoon J, Kooptiwut S, Chongjaroen N, et al. PAX4 R192H and P321H polymorphisms in type 2 diabetes and their functional defects. J Hum Genet. 2016;61(11):943-9. PMID: 27334367. https://doi. org/10.1038/jhg.2016.80.
- Haghani K, Bakhtiyari S. The study on the relationship between IRS-1 Gly972Arg and IRS-2 Gly1057Asp polymorphisms and type 2 diabetes in the Kurdish ethnic group in West Iran. Genet Test Mol Biomarkers. 2012;16(11):1270-6. PMID: 22994406. https://doi. org/10.1089/gtmb.2012.0160.
- Lin J, Wang Y, Tang W et al. Insulin receptor substrate-2 (IRS-2) rs1805097 G>A polymorphism is associated with susceptibility to colorectal cancer: A meta-analysis involving 11,234 subjects. Int J Clin Exp Med. 2016;9(7):12639-48.
- Willer CJ, Bonnycastle LL, Conneely KN, et al. Screening of 134 single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) previously associated with type 2 diabetes replicates association with 12 SNPs in nine genes. Diabetes 2007;56(1):256-64. PMID: 17192490. https://doi.org/ 10.2337/ db06-0461.
- Palmer, CJ, Bruckner, RJ, Paulo, JA et al. Cdkal1, a type 2 diabetes susceptibility gene, regulates mitochondrial function in adipose tissue. Mol Metab. 2017;6(10):1212-25. PMID: 29031721. PMCID: PMC5641635. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molmet.2017.07.013.
- Kirchhoff K, Machicao F, Haupt A, et al. Polymorphisms in the TCF7L2, CDKAL1, and SLC30A8 genes are associated with impaired proinsulin conversion. Diabetologia. 2008;51(4):597-601. PMID: 18264689. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00125-008-0926-y.
- Franks PW, Rolandsson O, Debenham SL, et al. Replication of the association between variants in WFS1 and the risk of type 2 diabetes in European populations. Diabetologia 2008;51(3):458-63. PMID: 18040659. PMCID: PMC2670195. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00125-007-0887-6.
- Sandhu, MS, Weedon, MN, Fawcett, KA et al. Common variants in WFS1 confer risk of type 2 diabetes. Nat Gen. 2007;39(8):951-3. PMID: 17603484. PMCID: PMC2672152. https://doi.org/10.1038/ ng2067.
- Fawcett KA, Wheeler E, Morris AP, et al. Detailed investigation of the role of common and low-frequency WFS1 variants in type 2 diabetes risk. Diabetes 2010;59(3):741-6. PMID: 20028947. PMCID: PMC2828659. https://doi.org/10.2337/db09-0920.

Authors are required to accomplish, sign and submit scanned copies of the JAFES Author Form consisting of: (1) Authorship Certification, that authors contributed substantially to the work, that the manuscript has been read and approved by all authors, and that the requirements for authorship have been met by each author; (2) the Author Declaration, that the article represents original material that is not being considered for publication or has not been published or accepted for publication elsewhere, that the article does not infringe or violate any copyrights or intellectual property rights, and that no references have been made to predatory/suspected predatory journals; (3) the Author Contribution Disclosure, which lists the specific contributions of authors; (4) the Author Publishing Agreement which retains author copyright, grants publishing and distribution rights to JAFES, and allows JAFES to apply and enforce an Attribution-Non-Commercial Creative Commons user license; and (5) the Conversion to Visual Abstracts (*optional for original articles only) to improve dissemination to practitioners and lay readers Authors are also required to accomplish, sign, and submit the signed ICMJE form for Disclosure of Potential Conflicts of Interest. For original articles, authors are required to submit a scanned copy of the Ethics Review Approval of their research as well as registration in trial registries as appropriate. For manuscripts reporting data from studies involving animals, authors are required to submit a scanned copy of the Ethics Review Approval of the publication of information about patients; otherwise, appropriate ethical clearance has been obtained from the institutional review board. Articles and any other material published in the JAFES represent the work of the author(s) and should not be construed to reflect the opinions of the Editors or the Publisher.



Validation of Genome-Wide Association Studies (GWAS)-Identified Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus Risk Variants in Pakistani Pashtun Population

Asif Jan,¹ Zakiullah,¹ Fazli Khuda,¹ Rani Akbar²

¹Department of Pharmacy, University of Peshawar, Pakistan ²Department of Pharmacy, Abdul Wali Khan, University, Mardan, Pakistan

Abstract

Objective. Recent GWAS largely conducted in European populations have successfully identified multiple genetic risk variants associated with Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus (T2DM). However, the effects conferred by these variants in the Pakistani population have not yet been fully elucidated. The objective of this study was to examine European GWAS-identified T2DM risk variants in the Pakistani Pashtun population to better understand the shared genetic basis of T2DM in the European and Pakistani cohorts.

Methodology. A total of 100 T2DM patients and 100 healthy volunteers of Pashtun ethnicity were enrolled in this study. Both groups were genotyped for 8 selected single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) using the Sequenom MassARRAY[®] platform. The association between selected SNPs and T2DM was determined by using appropriate statistical tests.

Results. Of the 8 studied SNPs, 5 SNPs, *SLC30A8*/ rs13266634 (p=0.031, OR=2.13), *IGF2BP2*/ rs4402960 (p=0.001, OR=3.01), *KCNJ11*/ rs5219 (p=0.042, OR=1.78), *PPARG*/ rs1801282 (p=0.042, OR=2.81) and *TCF7L2*/ rs7903146 (p=0.00006, 3.41) had a significant association with T2DM. SNP *GLIS3*/ rs7041847 (p=0.051, OR=2.01) showed no sufficient evidence of association. SNPs *KCNQ1*/ rs2237892 (p=0.140, OR=1.61) and *HHEX/IDE*/ s1111875 (p=0.112, OR=1.31) showed opposite allelic effects and were not validated for T2DM risk in the study population. Among the studied SNPs, *TCF7L2*/ rs7903146 showed the most significant association.

Conclusion. Our study finding indicates that selected genome-wide significant T2DM risk variants previously identified in European descent also increase the risk of developing T2DM in the Pakistani Pashtun population.

Key words: type 2 diabetes mellitus, European GWAS, SNPs validation, replication study, Pashtun population

INTRODUCTION

Diabetes mellitus (DM) is a complex metabolic disorder with hyperglycemia as a hallmark. DM is one of the serious and common diseases of our time, causing disabling and life-threatening complications.^{1,2} According to the American Diabetes Association (ADA), DM is classified into two broad forms: Type 1 Diabetes Mellitus (T1DM) and Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus (T2DM). T2DM is the most frequent subtype of DM accounting for 90% of all diabetes cases.3 It results from the combination of defective insulin secretion and peripheral insulin resistance.4 However, these defects or alterations are not enough to explain the complex pathophysiology of this multifaceted metabolic disorder. Other factors like obesity,⁵ physical inactivity,6 environmental,7 and genetic factors8 are believed to have a key role in the development of T2DM. Identification of T2DM-causing genetic and non-genetic risk factors greatly helps in the assessment and prevention of this fatal and costly disease.

In recent decades, the global burden of diabetes has significantly increased.9 Increased prevalence of diabetes caused unprecedented health¹⁰ and economic challenges¹¹ worldwide. According to the latest epidemiological data from 10th edition of the International Diabetes Federation (IDF) Diabetes Atlas, approximately 537 million people (ages 20-79 years) are living with diabetes. This number is projected to soar to 643 million by 2030 and 784 million by 2045.12 Around 81% of people with diabetes are living in low and middle-income countries.13 The prevalence of diabetes is not similar among different ethnicities. South Asians (people living in China, India, Pakistan, Bhutan, Nepal, Sri Lanka, and the Maldives) are at high risk of developing diabetes compared to other ancestral groups.14,15 In terms of diabetes prevalence, Pakistan ranks 3rd behind China and India.12 The factors for an increased prevalence of diabetes in Pakistan include rapid transition in lifestyle and a high degree of urbanization.^{16,17}

eISSN 2308-118x (Online) Printed in the Philippines Copyright © 2022 by Jan et al. Received: April 13, 2022. Accepted: May 23, 2022. Published online first: June 16, 2022. https://doi.org/10.15605/jafes.037.S5 Corresponding author: Dr. Asif Jan, PhD Department of Pharmacy, University of Peshawar Khyber Pakhtunkhwa, Pakistan 2400 Tel. No.: (091) 9216750 Fax No.: +92-91-9222199 E-mail: Asif.research1@gmail.com ORCiD: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-3880-5579

Vol. 38 No. 1 Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology Special Issue

www.asean-endocrinejournal.org 55

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 4.0 International License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/).

The risk of developing T2DM is strongly heritable.¹⁸ The chances of diabetes escalate by 40% if one parent has diabetes and by 70% if both parents have diabetes.¹⁹ Genetic studies hold great promise in predicting an individual's disease risk, exploring disease molecular pathways, and selecting treatment therapy as per individual-specific biology.²⁰ To date, genetic studies have provided plentiful information on the pathogenesis of T2DM.21 GWAS identified over 400 genetic signatures associated with T2DM.²² However, most of these large-scale genetic studies disproportionately focused on individuals of European ancestry.²³ Currently few genetic studies reporting T2DM-associated risk variants are available in South Asians.²⁴ T2DM is a major public health care issue in Pakistan.²⁵ Since genetic susceptibility plays a key role in T2DM etiology, it is important to carry out genetic studies to assess the genetic risk of T2DM in the Pakistani population. Pakistan is a developing country with limited resources for comprehensive genomic research.²⁶ Despite limited resources, GWAS replication studies on previously reported risk loci will help to enhance our under-standing of the genetics of T2DM in the Pakistani population. In this replication study, we attempted to investigate the 8 T2DM-associated SNPs previously identified by European GWAS in the Pashtun ethnic population of Pakistan to better understand the shared genetic basis of T2DM between Pakistanis and Europeans. The Pakistani Pashtun population was selected for this study because no comprehensive genomic research in this study group has been done. Secondly, this ethnic group has unique social values, traditions, lifestyles, and strict religious beliefs.

METHODOLOGY

Subject recruitment

A total of 200 unrelated individuals (persons with diabetes = 100 and without diabetes = 100) of Pashtun ethnicity belonging from different districts (Peshawar, Charsadda, Swat, Bannu, Kohat, Mardan, and Dir) of Khyber Pakhtunkhwa, Pakistan were included in the study. Persons with diabetes were recruited from endocrinology units of Hayatabad Medical Complex (HMC) Peshawar, Mardan Medical Complex (MMC) Mardan, and Khyber Teaching Hospital (KTH) Peshawar. Healthy volunteers that served as controls were recruited from free medical camps organized by Rehman Medical Institute (RMI) Peshawar and Khyber Medical College (KMC) Peshawar. Consent forms were taken from all the participants. Thorough demographic data, family history of diabetes, and clinical profile of all the participants were noted on a carefully designed proforma. In the case of patients and volunteers who were illiterate and/or did not understand the English language, the consent forms were read and properly explained in the local Pashtu language and then signed on their behalf by their relatives. Inclusion and exclusion of study participants were according to the previously defined criteria used for Asian populations.²⁷

Inclusion criteria were (i) T2DM diagnosed as per Interna-tional Diabetes Federation-imposed etiologic classification, (ii) age above 30 years, and (iii) study subjects must be Pakistani & Pashtun ethnicity. Patients with chronic disorders like cancer and recent infections were excluded. Similarly, previously defined criteria were followed for control participants.²⁸ Controls were healthy volunteers from the general population with fasting blood sugars in the normal ranges. The ethical approval was obtained from the Ethical Committee of the Department of Pharmacy, University of Peshawar (Approval No. 907/ PHAR). All procedures and experiments were carried out in conformity with the Helsinki declaration.

Blood sampling

Three milliliters (ml) of venous blood from the mean cubital vein was collected from each study participant with the help of a trained nurse. The blood was placed in a properly labeled ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA) tube and was stored at -10°C.

DNA extraction

DNA was isolated from 200 μ l whole blood samples using an imported WizPrep DNA extraction kit (Product code No. W54100) which gives trusted and reliable results. Quantification of DNA was conducted with the help of the QubitTM dsDNA HS Assay kit (Catalog No. Q32851) using Introgen QubitTM, and the final DNA concentration was normalized to 10 ng/ μ L for genotyping.

SNPs selection

Eight T2DM-associated SNPs previously identified in different GWAS were selected to be investigated in the present study population. GWAS Catalog^{29,30} which contains a highquality curated collection of previously published largescale genomic studies was used in the selection of SNPs. Table 1 shows detailed information on the selected SNPs

Table 1. Summary of selected T2DM risk variants curated from GWAS catalog

Variant	Allelic change	Variant description	Chromosomal position	Cytogenetic location	Mapped gene	Trait	
rs13266634	C/T	Exonic	8:117172544	8q24.11	SLC30A8	T2DM	
rs4402960	G/T	Intronic	3:185793899	3q27.2	IGF2BP2	T2DM	
rs5219	C/T	Exonic	11:17388025	11p15.1	KCNJ11	T2DM	
rs1801282	C/G	Exonic	3:12351626	3p25.2	PPARG	T2DM	
rs7903146	C/T	Intronic	10:112998590	10q25.2	TCF7L2	T2DM	
rs2237892	C/T	Intronic	11:2818521	11p15.4	KCNQ1	T2DM	
rs1111875	T/C	Intergenic	10:94452862	10q23.33	HHEX/IDE	T2DM	
rs7041847	A/G	Intronic	9:4287466	9p24.2	GLIS3	T2DM	

Table 0. On the dama and the factories of a second second second

Variables	Case n(f)	Control n(f)	p-value		
Gender			0.061		
Male	65 (65.0%)	77 (77.0%)	0.001		
Female	35 (35.0%)	23 (23.0%)			
Mean age (vears)	58±12.40	56±13.43	0.951		
Mean weight (kg)	62.64±6.07	59.55±8.32	0.104		
Occupation					
Labourer	20 (20.0%)	14 (14.0%)			
Government employee	13 (13.0%)	21 (21.0%)	0.112		
Businessman	16 (16.0%)	18 (18.0%)			
Farmer	7 (7.00%)	16 (16.0%)			
Housewife	34 (34.0%)	23 (23.0%)			
Driver	10 (10.0%)	8 (8.00%)			
Geographical area (District)			0.145		
Peshawar	53 (53.0%)	19 (19.0%)			
Charsadda	13 (13.0%)	53 (53.0%)			
Swat	8 (8.00%)	7 (7.00%)			
Dir	5 (4.00%)	5 (5.00%)			
Mardan	12 (12.0%)	10 (10.0%)			
Kohat	6 (6.00%)	3 (3.00%)			
Bannu	3 (3.00%)	3 (3.00%)			
Family history of T2DM			0.012		
Yes	94 (94.0%)	0 (0.0%)			
No	6 (6.00%)	100 (100%)			
Exercise			0.016		
Non-exercising	85 (85.0%)	89 (89.0%)			
Walking	14 (14.0%)	4 (4.00%)			
Jogging	1 (1.00%)	5 (5.00%)			
Gym/Sports	0 (0.0%)	2 (2.00%)			
Smoking status			0.178		
Cigarette smoker	19 (19.0%)	10 (10.0%)			
Snuff (smokeless tobacco)	21 (21.0%)	26 (26.0%)			
Non-smoker	60 (60.0%)	64 (64.0%)			
Diet control/compliance	-		0.031		
Yes	50 (50.0%)	90 (90.0%)			
No	50 (50.0%)	10 (10.0%)			
kg: kilogram; T2DM: Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus; n(f): number (frequency)					

retrieved from the GWAS Catalog. Selection of SNPs was based on their subsequent association with T2DM in many populations across the globe. For genotype distribution of selected SNPs in the study population, the co-dominant (additive) genetic model of inheritance was applied.

Genotyping

Sequenom MassARRAY® platform (Agena Bioscience, San Diego, CA) available at the Centre of Genomics Rehman Medical Institute, Peshawar was used for genotyping carefully following the previously described protocols.³¹ SNP-Genotyping by Agena MassARRAY® platform is not only cost-effective but also generates fast, sensitive, and

 Table 3. Prevalence rates of co-morbidities among study subjects

Diagona	Freq	n voluo	
Disease	Cases	Controls	- <i>p</i> -value
Hypertension	34.00%	10.00%	0.003
Ischemic heart disease	14.00%	0.00%	<0.001
Renal failure	5.00%	0.00%	<0.001
Retinopathy	61.00%	0.00%	<0.001
Hypercholesterolemia	6.00%	3.01%	0.005
Hepatitis C virus	1.00%	0.00%	<0.001
Hepatitis B virus	0.00%	0.00%	<0.001

highly accurate results. SNPs with genotyping call rates above 90% were considered for forward analysis.

Statistical analysis

IBM SPSS (Statistical Package for Social Sciences version 26) was used for statistical analysis. The difference in the distribution of allelic and genotypic frequencies between cases and controls was analyzed using Chi-square (χ 2) test. Each SNP was tested for Hardy-Weinberg Equilibrium (HWE) using χ 2 test. Odds radio (unadjusted) and 95% confidence interval were determined using logistic regression. The association analysis was performed using the Armitage trend test.³² A *p*-value of <0.05 was considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

Subject description

The prevalence ratios of the study participants' demographics, general characteristics, and co-morbidities are described in Tables 2 and 3.³³ A greater ratio of co-morbid conditions like hypertension, renal failure, ischemic heart disease, hypercholesterolemia, nephropathy and retinopathy were observed in diabetic cases compared to controls. The majority of patients were obese and physically inactive. Most lived in the urban areas of Khyber Pakhtunkhwa. Diet compliance was recorded poor in the study subjects.

Allele/genotype frequencies of the selected SNPs

All the selected 8 SNPs were successfully genotyped (call rate >90) and were found consistent with HWE (p>0.05) (Table 4). Allelic and genotypic frequency distribution

Table 4. Genotype call rate and HWE <i>p</i> -value information of the selected T2DM risk variants					
Variant	Allelic change	Mapped gene –	HWE	Call rate	
			Cases	Controls	Call Tale
rs13266634	C/T	SLC30A8	1.00	0.24	98.2
rs4402960	G/T	GF2BP2	0.50	0.2	98.5
rs5219	C/T	KCNJ11	0.78	1.00	98.6
rs1801282	C/G	PPARG	1.00	0.81	99.1
rs7903146	C/T	TCF7L2	1.00	1.00	98.6
rs2237892	C/T	KCNQ1	0.71	0.47	99.3
rs1111875	T/C	HHEX/IDE	1.00	0.82	98.5
rs7041847	A/G	GLIS3	1.00	0.66	98.5

Gene/SNP	Allele/Genotype	T2DM patients	Healthy controls	Odds Ratio (95% CI)	p-value	Armitage trend test OR (<i>p</i> -value)
	С	147(73.5%)	159(79.5%)	1.73(1.04-2.86)	0.052	
	Т	53 (26.55)	41 (20.5%)			
<i>SLC30A8</i> / rs13266634	CC	50 (50%)	66 (66%)	Reference	_	2.13 (0.031)
	СТ	38 (38%)	23 (23%)	2.04 (1.11- 4.21)	0.011	
	TT	12 (12%)	11 (11%)	1.30 (0.09- 67.41)	0.771	
	G	95 (47.5%)	137 (68.5%)	1.92 (1.93- 5.01)	0.010	
	Т	105 (52.5%)	63 (31.5%)			
IGF2BP2/ rs4402960	GG	17 (17%)	39 (39%)	Reference	_	3.01 (0.001)
	GT	56 (56%)	41 (41%)	3.21 (2.64-12.89)	0.008	
	TT	27 (27%)	20 (20%)	2.23 (3.71-11.41)	0.042	
	С	140 (70%)	161 (80.5%)	1.08 (0.48-0.27)	0.054	
	Т	60 (60%)	39 (19.5%)			
KCNJ11/ rs5219	CC	52 (52%)	63 (63%)	Reference	_	1.78 (0.042)
	СТ	34 (34%)	32 (32%)	1.43 (0.72-2.01)	0.320	
	ТТ	41 (41%)	05(05%)	4.48 (1.26-16.7)	0.012	
	С	132 (66%)	158 (79%)	1.12 (1.02–1.71)	0.013	
	G	68 (34%)	42 (21%)			
PPARG/ rs1801282	CC	47 (47%)	58 (58%)	Reference	_	2.81(0.002)
	CG	53 (53%)	42 (42%)	1.61 (0.36-2.91)	0.022	
	GG	0.0 (0.0%)	0.0 (0.0%)	1.01(0.02-54.91)	0.991	
	С	88 (44%)	139 (69.5)	2.88 (1.92-4.45)	0.001	
	Т	112 (56%)	61 (30.5)			
TCF7L2/ rs7903146	CC	11 (11%)	50 (50%)	Reference	_	3.41 (0.00006)
	СТ	66 (66%)	39 (39%)	8.01 (2.64-16.51)	0.00001	
	TT	23 (23%)	11 (11%)	9.12 (3.71-26.61)	0.00002	
	С	147 (73.5%)	158 (79%)	1.32 (0.95-2.21)	0.192	
KCNQ1/rs2237892	Т	53 (26.5%)	42 (21%)			
	CC	48 (48%)	58 (58%)	Reference	_	1.61 (0.140)
	СТ	52 (52%)	42 (42%)	1.52 (0.77-2.71)	0.141	
	TT	0 (0.0%)	0 (0.0%)	1.24 (0.04-62.11)	0.980	
	Т	139 (69.5%)	129 (64.5%)	1.41 (0.85-2.01)	0.294	
	C	61 (30.5%)	71 (35.5%)			
HHEX/IDE/ s1111875	TT	26 (26%)	29 (29%)	Reference	_	1.31 (0.112)
	TC	41 (41%)	50 (50%)	0.72 (0.34-1.09)	0.313	
	CC	33 (33%)	21 (21%)	1 44 (1 05-3 11)	0 181	
GL/S3/rs7041847	A	195 (97 5%)	188 (94%)	5.12 (1.12-23.1)	0.032	
	G	05 (2.5%)	12 (6%)	0.12 (1.12 20.1)	0.002	
	۵۵	96 (96%)	88 (88%)	Reference	_	2.01 (0.051)
	ΔC	04 (4%)	12 (12%)		0.014	
	7.0	0+(4/0)	12 (12/0)	0.13 (0.03-0.30)	0.014	

between diabetic cases and healthy controls, odds ratios (OD), 95% confidence intervals (95%Cl), crude p-values, and Armitage trend test p-values of the selected SNPs are summarized in Table 5. Among the tested SNPs, five SNPs namely SLC30A8/ rs13266634, IGF2BP2/ rs4402960, KCNJ11/ rs5219, PPARG/ rs1801282 and TCF7L2/ rs7903146 met the significant threshold (trend's test *p*-value <0.05) and showed strong association with T2DM in the study population. SNP GLIS3/ rs7041847 showed no sufficient evidence of association with a p-value of 0.051. The remaining two SNPs (KCNQ1/ rs2237892 and HHEX/ IDE/ s1111875) showed opposite allelic effects and were not validated for T2DM risk in the study population. The top three significant variants in our study were TCF7L2/ rs7903146 (p=0.00006, OR=3.01) followed by IGF2BP2/ rs4402960 (p=0.001, OR=3.01) and PPARG/ rs1801282 (p=0.002, OR=2.81). TCF7L2/ rs7903146 apart from our study was reported as a significant risk factor for T2DM by two previous replication studies in the Pakistani subpopulation.34-36

DISCUSSION

T2DM is a 21st-century epidemic.³⁷ It results from a complex interaction of genetic and environmental factors.³⁸ The genetic component of T2DM is well explored in European compared to other ancestral populations.³⁹ Despite significant progress in the genetics of T2DM around the world, limited genetic studies have been conducted in the Pakistani population where the incidence of T2DM is rapidly increasing.^{34,40} To fill the gap of deficient genetic studies in Pakistan, this replication study examined European-originated genome-wide significant T2DM risk variants in the Pakistani Pashtun population to shed some light on the shared genetic basis of T2DM in European and Pakistani cohorts.

In this study, we tested the association of 8 previously GWAS implicated T2DM risk variants in the Pakistani Pashtun population and confirmed the association of 6 genetic risk variants with T2DM in the study population. SNPs *SLC30A8*/ rs13266634, *GF2BP2*/ rs4402960, *KCNJ11*/ rs5219, *PPARG*/ rs1801282 and *TCF7L2*/ rs7903146 showed significant association (p<0.05) whereas the SNP, *GLIS3*/ rs7041847 showed no sufficient evidence of association (p=0.051). The aforementioned SNPs (*SLC30A8*/ rs13266634, *IGF2BP2*/ rs4402960, *KCNJ11*/ rs5219, *PPARG*/ rs1801282 and *TCF7L2*/ rs7903146) showed the same directional effects as reported in the earlier GWAS studies.⁴¹⁻⁴⁴ Two SNPs, *KCNQ1*/ rs2237892 and *HHEX/IDE*/ s1111875, showed opposite allelic effects and were not validated (p>0.05) for T2DM in the present study despite their welldocumented role in the pathogenesis of T2DM in previous studies.⁴⁵⁻⁴⁹ Conflicting results in our study population reflect the possible genetic heterogeneity that exists among different populations.

The TCF7L2/ rs7903146, a well-documented risk variant for T2DM^{44,50}, showed a significant association with T2DM in the present Pashtun population. The same was reported by two earlier studies in the Punjabi population of Pakistan.^{34,35} According to Lyssenko et al.,51 the variant TCF7L2/ rs7903146 increases the risk for T2DM by enhancing hepatic glucose production and impaired secretion of insulin. TCF7L2 is a transcription factor and an important component of the Wnt signaling pathway which has a key role in blood glucose regulation involving a complex mechanism. Genetic variations in TCF7L2 disrupt the Wnt signaling pathway and impair glucose homeostasis leading to T2DM. $^{\rm 52,53}$ Of the studied variants, IGF2BP2/ rs4402960 also showed notable genetic association with T2DM in our investigated population. Significant association of IGF2BP2/ rs4402960 with T2DM has been reported in other populations.54,55 According to the research finding of Chistiakov and colleagues, the genetic variants in IGF2BP2 contribute to insulin resistance in persons with diabetes.⁵⁶ Among the studied SNPs, PPARG/ rs1801282 was the top third hit SNP validated for T2DM association in the present study population. Consistent with our study finding, the significant association of this variant has been documented in other populations.57,58 Cumulative evidence suggests that variants in PPARG have an important role in glucose and lipid metabolism.59,60 Among them, variant rs1801282 (also known as Pro12Ala) has been extensively reviewed in different studies and repeatedly documented for T2DM susceptibility.^{61,62}

Likewise, the *SLC30A8*/ rs13266634 and *KCNJ11*/ rs5219 showed a strong association with T2DM in the present Pakistani Pashtun population. Both SNPs were previously reported in East Asian, South Asian, Caucasian, and European populations.^{42,63-65} The *SLC30A8* located on chromosome 8q24.11 encodes Zinc transporter 8 (ZnT-8) which is highly expressed in beta cells of the pancreas. ZnT-8 carries zinc from the cytoplasm to insulin secretory vesicles. Non-synonymous variant *SLC30A8*/ rs13266634 disrupts insulin secretion from the vesicles and increases T2DM susceptibility.⁶⁶ The *KCNJ11* gene encodes Kir6.2 protein in the ATP-sensitive potassium (KATP) channel. The KATP channels are expressed throughout the body including

beta cells of the pancreas where they help in the release of insulin in response to increased blood glucose levels. The *KCNJ11*/ rs5219 polymorphism alters the normal function of KATP channels and increases the risk of developing T2DM.^{67,68} Last but not least, variant *GLIS3*/ rs7041847 showed no sufficient evidence of association in our study population. *GLIS3*/ rs7041847 was previously marked as a risk factor for T2DM in the Chinese population.⁶⁹ Similar to our finding, one recent study³⁶ also replicated variant *GLIS3*/ rs7041847 in the Pakistani population.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, we investigated 8 selected T2DM-associated SNPs previously identified by European GWAS in the Pakistani Pashtun population. Of the selected variants, 6 genetic variants were replicated in the study population. Among the 6 replicated variants, 5 variants showed statistically significant association (p<0.05), 1 variant showed no sufficient evidence of association (p=0.051), while the remaining 2 variants showed no association with T2DM.

The strength of the present study is that it was conducted in an understudied and genetically unique Pakistani Pashtun population. The weakness of this study is the relatively small sample size. Future large-scale genomic studies are strongly suggested in Pakistani sub-populations to unmask the genetic architecture of T2DM and develop better management strategies for the control of this fatal and costly disease.

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank all the control subjects (volunteers) and patients with diabetes for agreeing to participate in this study. They also thank the following: Dr. Muhammad Hussain Afridi, consultant endocrinologist of Hayatabad Teaching Hospital Peshawar, Dr. Shaukat Hayat, endocrinologist of AIMS Diabetes Hospital and Research Centre, Dr. Johar Ali, head of the Centre of Genomic Rehman Medical Institute Hayatabad for their kind collaboration in patient demographic and blood samples collection and Syed Adnan Ali Haider for his kind efforts in the analysis of data at the Centre of Genomics Rehman Medical Institute.

Statement of Authorship

All authors certified fulfillment of ICMJE authorship criteria.

Author Contributions

AJ conceived the study, designed the methodology, analyzed the data and interpreted the results. Z wrote helped in designing the methodology, programmed and developed the software and supervised the research activity planning and execution. FK conducted the investigation process, provided the resources and administered the research. RA curated the data, wrote the initial draft, finalized results, did wet lab work and prepared the data presentation.

Author Disclosure

The authors declared no conflict of interest.

Funding

None.

References

- Colagiuri S. Definition and Classification of Diabetes and Prediabetes and Emerging Data on Phenotypes. Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am. 2021;50(3):319-36. PMID: 34399948. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ecl.2021.06.004.
- Sun H, Saeedi P, Karuranga S, et al. IDF Diabetes Atlas: Global, regional and country-level diabetes prevalence estimates for 2021 and projections for 2045. Diabetes Res Clin Pract. 2021:109119. PMID: 34879977. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.diabres.2021.109119.
- Association AD. 3. Prevention or delay of type 2 diabetes: Standards of Medical Care in Diabetes – 2021. Diabetes Care. 2021;44(Supplement 1): S34-S9. PMID: 33298414. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc21-S003.
- Himanshu D, Ali W, Wamique M. Type 2 diabetes mellitus: Pathogenesis and genetic diagnosis. J Diabetes Metab Disord. 2020:1-8. PMID: 33520871. PMCID: PMC7843813. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40200-020-00641-x.
- Lingvay I, Sumithran P, Cohen RV, le Roux CW. Obesity management as a primary treatment goal for type 2 diabetes: time to reframe the conversation. Lancet. 2021. PMID: 34600604. https://doi.org/10.1016/ S0140-6736(21)01919-X.
- Li X, Zhou T, Ma H, Liang Z, Fonseca VA, Qi L. Replacement of sedentary behavior by various daily-life physical activities and structured exercises: Genetic risk and incident type 2 diabetes. Diabetes Care. 2021;44(10):2403-10. PMID: 34183430. PMCID: PMC8929188. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc21-0455.
- Beulens JW, Pinho MG, Abreu TC, et al. Environmental risk factors of type 2 diabetes – An exposome approach. Diabetologia. 2021:1-12. PMID: 34792619. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00125-021-05618-w.
- Mambiya M, Shang M, Wang Y, et al. The play of genes and non-genetic factors on type 2 diabetes. Front. Public Health. 2019;7:349. PMID: 31803711. PMCID: PMC6877736. https://doi.org/ 10.3389%2Ffpubh.2019.00349.
- Lin X, Xu Y, Pan X, et al. Global, regional, and national burden and trend of diabetes in 195 countries and territories: An analysis from 1990 to 2025. Sci Rep. 2020;10(1):1-11. PMID: 32901098. PMCID: PMC7478957. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-71908-9.
- Cuschieri S. Type 2 diabetes–An unresolved disease across centuries contributing to a public health emergency. Diabetes Metab Syndr. 2019;13(1):450-3. PMID: 30641742. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. dsx.2018.11.010.
- Bommer C, Sagalova V, Heesemann E, et al. Global economic burden of diabetes in adults: Projections from 2015 to 2030. Diabetes Care. 2018;41(5):963-70. PMID: 29475843. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc17-1962.
- 12. International Diabetes Federation. IDF Diabetes Atlas, 10th edn. Brussels, Belgium: 2021. Available at https://www.diabetesatlas.org.
- Flood D, Seiglie JA, Dunn M, et al. The state of diabetes treatment coverage in 55 low-income and middle-income countries: A crosssectional study of nationally representative, individual-level data in 680 102 adults. Lancet Healthy Longev. 2021;2(6):e340-e51. PMID: 35211689. PMCID: PMC8865379. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2666-7568(21)00089-1.
- Banerjee AT, Shah B. One Size Does Not Fit All: Diabetes Prevalence Among Immigrants of the South Asian Diaspora. J Immigr Minor Health. 2020:1-6. PMID: 32990901. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10903-020-01093-4.
- Narayan KV, Kondal D, Daya N, et al. Incidence and pathophysiology of diabetes in South Asian adults living in India and Pakistan compared with US blacks and whites. BMJ Open Diabetes Res Care. 2021;9(1):e001927. PMID: 33771764. PMCID: PMC8006839. https://doi. org/10.1136/bmjdrc-2020-001927.
- Akhtar S, Nasir JA, Abbas T, Sarwar A. Diabetes in Pakistan: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Pak J Med Sci. 2019;35(4):1173. PMID: 31372163. PMCID: PMC6659044. https://doi.org/10.12669/ pjms.35.4.194.
- Basit A, Fawwad A, Qureshi H, Shera A. Prevalence of diabetes, prediabetes and associated risk factors: Second National Diabetes Survey of Pakistan (NDSP), 2016–2017. BMJ Open. 2018;8(8):e020961. PMID: 30082350. PMCID: PMC6078264. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2017-020961corr1.
- Almgren P, Lehtovirta M, Isomaa B, et al. Heritability and familiality of type 2 diabetes and related quantitative traits in the Botnia Study. Diabetologia. 2011;54(11):2811-9. PMID: 21826484. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s00125-011-2267-5.
- Meigs JB, Cupples LA, Wilson P. Parental transmission of type 2 diabetes: The Framingham Offspring Study. Diabetes. 2000;49(12): 2201-7. PMID: 11118026. https://doi.org/10.2337/diabetes.49.12.2201.
- Jackson M, Marks L, May GH, Wilson JB. The genetic basis of disease. Essays Biochem. 2018;62(5):643-723. PMID:30509934. PMCID: PMC6279436. https://doi.org/10.1042%2FEBC20170053.
- Fuchsberger C, Flannick J, Teslovich TM, et al. The genetic architecture of type 2 diabetes. Nature. 2016;536(7614):41-7. PMID: 27398621. PMCID: PMC5034897. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature18642.
- Krentz NA, Gloyn AL. Insights into pancreatic islet cell dysfunction from type 2 diabetes mellitus genetics. Nat Rev Endocrinol. 2020; 16(4): 202-12. PMID: 32099086. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41574-020-0325-0.

- Batool H, Mushtaq N, Batool S, et al. Identification of the potential type 2 diabetes susceptibility genetic elements in South Asian populations. Meta Gene. 2020 1; 26:100771. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. mgene.2020.100771.
- AKhtar S, Khan Z, Rafiq M, Khan A. Prevalence of type II diabetes in District Dir Lower in Pakistan. Pak J Med Sci. 2016; 32(3):622. PMID: 27375702. PMCID: PMC4928411. https://doi.org/ 10.12669%2Fpjms.323.9795.
- Riaz M, Tiller J, Ajmal M, Azam M, Qamar R, Lacaze P. Implementation of public health genomics in Pakistan. European Journal of Human Genetics. 2019; 27(10):1485-92. PMID: 31101884. PMCID: PMC6777461. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41431-019-0428-z
- Shabana SU, Li KW, Acharya J, Cooper JA, Hasnain S, Humphries SE. Effect of six type II diabetes susceptibility loci and an FTO variant on obesity in Pakistani subjects. Eur J Hum Genet. 2016; 24(6):903. PMID: 26395551. PMCID: PMC4867451. https://doi.org/10.1038/ejhg.2015.212.
- Butt H, Hasnain S. The C1431T polymorphism of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor γ (PPARγ) is associated with low risk of diabetes in a Pakistani cohort. Diabetol Metab Syndr. 2016 Dec;8(1): 1-6. PMID: 27625707. PMCID: PMC5020519. https://doi.org/10.1186/ s13098-016-0183-z.
- Welter D, MacArthur J, Morales J, et al. The NHGRI GWAS Catalog, a curated resource of SNP-trait associations. Nucleic Acids Res. 2014 1;42(D1):D1001-6. PMID: 24316577. PMCID: PMC3965119. https://doi. org/10.1093/nar/gkt1229.
- MacArthur J, Bowler E, Cerezo M, et al. The new NHGRI-EBI Catalog of published genome-wide association studies (GWAS Catalog). Nucleic Acids Res. 2017 4;45(D1):D896-901. PMID: 27899670. PMCID: PMC5210590. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkw1133.
- Gabriel S, Ziaugra L, Tabbaa D. SNP genotyping using the Sequenom MassARRAY iPLEX platform. Curr Protoc Hum Genet. 2009; 60(1):2-12. PMID: 19170031. https://doi.org/10.1002/0471142905.hg0212s60.
- Lee WC. Optimal trend tests for genetic association studies of heterogeneous diseases. Sci Rep. 2016; 6(1):1-7. PMID: 27278756. PMCID: PMC4899796. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep27821.
- Jan A, Saeed M, Afridi MH, et al. Association of HLA-B Gene Polymorphisms with Type 2 Diabetes in Pashtun Ethnic Population of Khyber Pakhtunkhwa, Pakistan. J Diabetes Res. 2021; 16: 2021. PMID: 34258292. PMCID: PMC8254654. https://doi.org/10.1155/2021/ 6669731.
- Zia A, Wang X, Bhatti A, et al. A replication study of 49 Type 2 diabetes risk variants in a Punjabi Pakistani population. Diabet Med. 2016; 33(8):1112-7. PMID: 26499911. https://doi.org/10.1111/dme.13012.
- Rees SD, Hydrie MZ, Shera AS, et al. Replication of 13 genomewide association (GWA)-validated risk variants for type 2 diabetes in Pakistani populations. Diabetologia. 2011; 54(6):1368-74. PMID: 21350842. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00125-011-2063-2.
- Sabiha B, Bhatti A, Fan KH, et al. Assessment of genetic risk of type 2 diabetes among Pakistanis based on GWAS-implicated loci. Gene. 2021; 30;783:145563. PMID: 33705809. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. gene.2021.145563.
- Jaacks LM, Siegel KR, Gujral UP, Narayan KV. Type 2 diabetes: A 21st century epidemic. Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2016; 30(3):331-43. PMID: 27432069. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.beem.2016.05.003.
- Kido Y. Gene–environment interaction in type 2 diabetes. Diabetol Int. 2017; 8(1):7-13. PMID: 30603301. PMCID: PMC6224936. https://doi. org/10.1007/s13340-016-0299-2.
- Peterson RE, Kuchenbaecker K, Walters RK, et al. Genome-wide association studies in ancestrally diverse populations: Opportunities, methods, pitfalls, and recommendations. Cell. 2019; 179(3):589-603.
 PMID: 31607513. PMCID: PMC6939869. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cell.2019.08.051.
- Basit A, Fawwad A, Siddiqui SA, Baqa K. Current management strategies to target the increasing incidence of diabetes within Pakistan. Diabetes Metab Syndr Obes. 2019; 12:85. PMID: 30643443. PMCID: PMC6314051. https://doi.org/10.2147/DMSO.S141356.
- Vujkovic M, Keaton JM, Lynch JA, et al. Discovery of 318 new risk loci for type 2 diabetes and related vascular outcomes among 1.4 million participants in a multi-ancestry meta-analysis. Nat Genet. 2020; 52(7):680-91. PMID: 32541925. PMCID: PMC7343592. https://doi. org/10.1038/s41588-020-0637-y.
- Mahajan A, Go MJ, Zhang W, et al. Genome-wide trans-ancestry meta-analysis provides insight into the genetic architecture of type 2 diabetes susceptibility. Nat Genet. 2014; 46(3):234-44. PMID: 24509480. PMCID: PMC3969612. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng.2897.
- Scott RA, Scott LJ, Mägi R, et al. An expanded genome-wide association study of type 2 diabetes in Europeans. Diabetes. 2017; 66(11):2888-902. PMID: 28566273. PMCID: PMC5652602. https://doi.org/10.2337/db16-1253.
- 44. Scott LJ, Mohlke KL, Bonnycastle LL, et al. A genome-wide association study of type 2 diabetes in Finns detects multiple susceptibility

variants. Science. 2007; 316(5829):1341-5. PMID: 17463248. PMCID: PMC3214617. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1142382.

- Yasuda K, Miyake K, Horikawa Y, et al. Variants in KCNQ1 are associated with susceptibility to type 2 diabetes mellitus. Nat Genet. 2008; 40(9):1092-7. PMID: 18711367. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng.207.
- 46. Li YY, Wang XM, Lu XZ. KCNQ 1 rs2237892 C→ T gene polymorphism and type 2 diabetes mellitus in the Asian population: A metaanalysis of 15,736 patients. J Cell Mol Med. 2014; 18(2):274-82. PMID: 24373634. PMCID: PMC3930414. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcmm.12185.
 47. Cai Y, Yi J, Ma Y, Fu D. Meta-analysis of the effect of HHEX gene
- Cai Y, Yi J, Ma Y, Fu D. Meta-analysis of the effect of HHEX gene polymorphism on the risk of type 2 diabetes. Mutagenesis. 2011; 26(2):309-14. PMID: 21059810. https://doi.org/10.1093/mutage/geq095.
- Li C, Shen K, Yang M, et al. Association between single nucleotide polymorphisms in CDKAL1 and HHEX and type 2 diabetes in Chinese population. Diabetes Metab Syndr Obes. 2020; 13:5113. PMID: 33447064. PMCID: PMC7801916. https://doi.org/10.2147/DMSO. S288587.
- Plengvidhya N, Chanprasert C, Chongjaroen N, Yenchitsomanus PT, Homsanit M, Tangjittipokin W. Impact of KCNQ1, CDKN2A/2B, CDKAL1, HHEX, MTNR1B, SLC30A8, TCF7L2, and UBE2E2 on risk of developing type 2 diabetes in Thai population. BMC Med Genet. 2018; 19(1):1-9. PMID: 29871606. PMCID: PMC5989367. https://doi. org/10.1186/s12881-018-0614-9.
- Ding W, Xu L, Zhang L, et al. Meta-analysis of association between TCF7L2 polymorphism rs7903146 and type 2 diabetes mellitus. BMC Med Genet. 2018; 19(1):1-2. PMID: 29514658. PMCID: PMC5842570. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12881-018-0553-5.
- Lyssenko V, Lupi R, Marchetti P, et al. Mechanisms by which common variants in the TCF7L2 gene increase risk of type 2 diabetes. J Clin Invest. 2007; 117(8):2155-63. PMID: 17671651. PMCID: PMC1934596. https://doi.org/10.1172/jci30706.
 Jan A, Jan H, Ullah Z. Transcription factor 7-like 2 (TCF7L2): A culprit
- 52. Jan A, Jan H, Ullah Z. Transcription factor 7-like 2 (TCF7L2): A culprit gene in Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus. Diabetes mellitus. 2021; 24(4):371-6. https://doi.org/10.14341/DM12313.
- Ip W, Chiang YT, Jin T. The involvement of the wnt signaling pathway and TCF7L2 in diabetes mellitus: The current understanding, dispute, and perspective. Cell Biosci. 2012; 2(1):1-2. PMID: 22892353. PMCID: PMC3468386. https://doi.org/10.1186/2045-3701-2-28.
- Takeuchi F, Serizawa M, Yamamoto K, et al. Confirmation of multiple risk Loci and genetic impacts by a genome-wide association study of type 2 diabetes in the Japanese population. Diabetes. 2009; 58(7): 1690-9. PMID: 19401414. PMCID: PMC2699880. https://doi.org/10.2337/ db08-1494.
- Rao P, Wang H, Fang H, et al. Association between IGF2BP2 polymorphisms and type 2 diabetes mellitus: A case-control study and meta-analysis. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2016; 13(6):574. PMID: 27294943. PMCID: PMC4924031. https://doi.org/ 10.3390%2Fijerph13060574.
- Chistiakov ĎA, Nikitin AG, Smetanina SA, et al. The rs11705701 G> A polymorphism of IGF2BP2 is associated with IGF2BP2 mRNA and protein levels in the visceral adipose tissue-a link to type 2 diabetes susceptibility. Rev Diabet Stud. RDS. 2012; 9(2-3):112. PMID: 23403707. PMCID: PMC3700024. https://doi.org/10.1900/rds.2012.9.112.
- Regine I, Husain RS, Aswathi RP, Reddy DR, Ahmed SS, Ramakrishnan V. Association between PPARγ rs1801282 polymorphism with diabetic nephropathy and type-2 diabetes mellitus susceptibility in south India and a meta-analysis. Nefrología (English Edition). 2020; 40(3): 287-98. PMID: 32417009. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nefro.2020.01.005.

- Bakhashab S, Filimban N, Altall RM, et al. The effect sizes of PPARγ rs1801282, FTO rs9939609, and MC4R rs2229616 variants on type 2 diabetes mellitus risk among the western Saudi population: A crosssectional prospective study. Genes. 2020; 11(1):98. PMID: 31947684. PMCID: PMC7017045. https://doi.org/10.3390/genes11010098.
- Yen CJ, Beamer BA, Negri C, et al. Molecular scanning of the human peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor γ (hPPARγ) gene in diabetic Caucasians: Identification of a Pro12Ala PPARγ2 missense mutation. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1997; 241(2):270-4. PMID: 9425261. https://doi.org/10.1006/bbrc.1997.7798.
- Radha V, Mohan V. Genetic predisposition to type 2 diabetes among Asian Indians. Indian J Med Res. 2007; 125(3):259-74. PMID: 17496355.
- Majid M, Masood A, Kadla SA, Hameed I, Ganai BA. Association of Pro12Ala polymorphism of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma 2 (PPARγ2) gene with type 2 diabetes mellitus in ethnic Kashmiri population. Biochem Genet. 2017; 55(1):10-21. PMID: 27567620. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10528-016-9765-6.
- Vergotine Z, Yako YY, Kengne AP, Erasmus RT, Matsha TE. Proliferatoractivated receptor gamma Pro12Ala interacts with the insulin receptor substrate 1 Gly972Arg and increases the risk of insulin resistance and diabetes in the mixed ancestry population from South Africa. BMC Genet. 2014; 15(1):1-8. PMID: 24447396. PMCID: PMC3900266. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2156-15-10.
- Imamura M, Takahashi A, Yamauchi T, et al. Genome-wide association studies in the Japanese population identify seven novel loci for type 2 diabetes. Nat Commun. 2016; 7(1):1-2. PMID: 26818947. PMCID: PMC4738362. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms10531.
- Wang DD, Chen X, Yang Y, Liu CX. Association of Kir6. 2 gene rs5219 variation with type 2 diabetes: A meta-analysis of 21,464 individuals. Prim Care Diabetes. 2018; 12(4):345-53. PMID: 29685723. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.pcd.2018.03.004.
- Salem SD, Saif-Ali R, Ismail IS, Al-Hamodi Z, Muniandy S. Contribution of SLC30A8 variants to the risk of type 2 diabetes in a multi-ethnic population: A case-control study. BMC Endocr Disord. 2014; 14(1):1-7. PMID: 24393180. PMCID: PMC3893602. https://doi. org/10.1186/1472-6823-14-2.
- Dong F, Zhang BH, Zheng SL, et al. Association between SLC30A8 rs13266634 polymorphism and risk of T2DM and IGR in Chinese population: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Front Endocrinol (Lausanne). 2018; 9:564. PMID: 30319545. PMCID: PMC6167413. https://doi.org/10.3389%2Ffendo.2018.00564.
- Haghvirdizadeh P, Mohamed Z, Abdullah NA, Haghvirdizadeh P, Haerian MS, Haerian BS. KCNJ11: Genetic polymorphisms and risk of diabetes mellitus. J Diabetes Res. 2015; 2015.1-10. PMID: 26448950. PMCID: PMC4584059. https://doi.org/10.1155/2015/908152.
- Riedel MJ, Steckley DC, Light PE. Current status of the E23K Kir6. 2 polymorphism: Implications for type-2 diabetes. Hum Genet. 2005; 116(3):133-45. PMID: 15565284. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00439-004-1216-5.
- Liu C, Li H, Qi L, Loos RJ, Qi Q, Lu L, Gan W, Lin X. Variants in GLIS3 and CRY2 are associated with type 2 diabetes and impaired fasting glucose in Chinese Hans. PLoS One. 2011; 6(6):e21464. PMID: 21747906. PMCID: PMC3126830. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0021464.

Authors are required to accomplish, sign and submit scanned copies of the JAFES Author Form consisting of: (1) Authorship Certification, that authors contributed substantially to the work, that the manuscript has been read and approved by all authors, and that the requirements for authorship have been met by each author; (2) the Author Declaration, that the article represents original material that is not being considered for publication or has not been published or accepted for publication elsewhere, that the article does not infringe or violate any copyrights or intellectual property rights, and that no references have been made to predatory/suspected predatory journals; (3) the Author Contribution Disclosure, which lists the specific contributions of authors; (4) the Author Publishing and distribution rights to JAFES, and allows JAFES to apply and enforce an Attribution-Non-Commercial Creative Commons user license; and (5) the Conversion to Visual Abstracts (*optional for original articles only) to improve dissemination to practitioners and lay readers Authors are also required to accomplish, sign, and submit the signed ICMJE form for Disclosure of Potential Conflicts of Interest. For original articles, authors are required to submit a scanned copy of the Ethics Review Approval of their research as well as registration in trial registries as appropriate. For manuscripts reporting data from studies involving animals, authors are required for the publication of information about patients; otherwise, appropriate ethical clearance has been obtained from the institutional review board. Articles and any other material published in the JAFES represent the work of the author(s) and should not be construed to reflect the opinions of the Editors or the Publisher.



Disclosure of Editorial Conflict of Interest

As part of good publication practices, all editors of the JAFES (Editor-in-Chief, Vice Editor-in-Chief, Associate Editors, Editorial Board and Advisers) are required to disclose on an annual basis, any potential conflict of interest, including current or recent financial relationships with any commercial entity whose products or services may be contained in the journal content. Disclosure represents a commitment to transparency and does not necessarily indicate a bias. This policy follows the recommendations of the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors (ICMJE) and the Committee on Publication Ethics (COPE).

The following were disclosed as of May 2023:

ELIZABETH PAZ-PACHECO | Editor-in-Chief

Prof. Pacheco receives grants for Metabolomics of DM Nephropathy from the Philippine Council for Health Research Development. She receives speaker fees from Sanofi and Novo Nordisk. She received a CME grant for attending the virtual meeting of the American Diabetes Association (ADA) from Sanofi. She is a Past President of the Philippine College of Endocrinology, Diabetes and Metabolism (PCEDM).

CECILIA A. JIMENO | Vice Editor-in-Chief

Prof. Jimeno receives consulting fees from Abbott Nutrition (2023 to present). She receives honoraria for lectures, presentations and as speaker of Sanofi Aventis, Merck, Novartis, MSD and Novo Nordisk. She receives travel grants for registration and accommodation from Sanofi Aventis and MSD. She received gifts for use in the clinic from LRI-Therapharma and MedChoice Pharma and she received drug samples from LRI-Therapharma, MedChoice Pharma, MSD, Sanofi, Merck and Astra Zeneca.

GABRIEL V. JASUL JR. | Associate Editor

Prof. Jasul received honoraria for lectures from Sanofi Aventis, Novo Nordisk, MSD, Boehringer Ingelheim, Abbott Nutrition, Astra Zeneca, LRI- Therapharma, UMed and Woerwag.

MADE RATNA SARASWATI | Associate Editor

Prof. Saraswati receives honoraria for lectures from Kalventis Sinergi Farma, Novo Nordisk, PT Shanghiang Perkasa (Kalbe Nutrisi) and Anugerah Pharmindo Lestari (Zuellig Pharma). She is an Advisory Board Member of Anugerah Pharmindo Lestari (Zuellig Pharma), Novo Nordisk and Kalventis Sinergi Farma.

NORLAILA MUSTAFA | Associate Editor

Prof. Mustafa receives grants from Novo Nordisk. She receives honoraria for lectures from Astra Zeneca, Novo Nordisk, Zuellig Pharma and Abbott. She receives support for attending meetings from Novo Nordisk and Sanofi. She is an Advisory Board member of Astra Zeneca and Novo Nordisk. She is a Board of Trustee of the National Diabetes Institute (NADI) and a Council Member of the Malaysian Endocrine and Metabolic Society (MEMS). **KYU KYU MAUNG** | **Associate Editor** Prof. Maung has nothing to disclose.

CHAICHARN DEEROCHANAWONG | Associate Editor Prof. Deerochanawong receives honoraria for lectures from Astra, Abbott, Amgen, Novo Nordisk, Novartis, Zuellig Pharma, MSD, Merck and Celltrion. He is the current President of the Endocrine Society of Thailand (EST).

NGUYEN THY KHUE | Associate Editor

Prof. Khue receives consulting fees from Merck. She receives honoraria for lectures from Servier, Boehringer Ingelheim and Novo Nordisk. She receives fees as the Advisory Board of Kowa. She is a member of the Vietnamese Association of Diabetes and Endocrinology (VADE), Ho Chi Minh City Association of Diabetes and Endocrinology (HADE) and Ho Chi Minh City Medical Association.

MARY ANN R. ABACAN | Editorial Board Member

Prof. Abacan receives grants as co-investigator of the Registry of Lysosomal Storage Disorders from Sanofi Genyzme (2014 to present) and as co-investigator of the SHP-ELA-401 - A Long-Term, Open-Label, Multicenter, Phase IV Study to Assess Longitudinal Changes on Height and Weight in Patients with MPS II who are receiving Elaprase and started Treatment with Elaprase at <6 Years of Age -Shire (2015-present). She is a Consultant Medical Specialist at the Institute of Human Genetics at the University of the Philippines-National Institutes of Health. She is a cochair of the National Transplant Ethics Committee of the Department of Health and the Chair of the Metabolic Experts Panel at the Newborn Screening Reference Center of the National Institutes of Health. She is a stockholder of Clinical Genetics and Genomics Counselling Care Services, Inc. She is the Chair of the Congenital and Developmental Disorders Task Force, Philippine Periodic Health Examination II -Institute of Clinical Epidemiology and DOH joint project (2021), Technical Facilitator of the Pediatric Immunization Task Force, Philippine Periodic Health Examination III -Institute of Clinical Epidemiology and DOH joint project (2023) and a Technical Facilitator of the Dengue Task Force, Philippine Periodic Health Examination III - Institute of Clinical Epidemiology and DOH joint project (2023).

LORNA R. ABAD | Editorial Board Member

Prof. Abad has nothing to disclose.

MARISSA M. ALEJANDRIA | Editorial Board Member Prof. Alejandria has nothing to disclose.

PIA D. BAGAMASBAD | Editorial Board Member

Prof. Bagamasbad receives grants from the Department of Science and Technology-Philippine Council for Health Research Development (DOST-PCHRD) and the DOST-National Academy of Science and Technology (NAST).

SARAT SUNTHORNYOTHIN | **Editorial Board Member** Prof. Sarat has nothing to disclose.

NATTAPOL SATHAVARODOM | **Editorial Board Member** Prof. Nattapol has nothing to disclose.

CHNG CHIAW LING | Editorial Board Member

Dr. Ling receives SingHealh Duke-NUS Academic Medicine Research Grant.

TINT SWE LATT | **Editorial Board Member** Prof. Latt has nothing to disclose.

KHOO CHIN MENG | **Editorial Board Member** Dr. Meng has nothing to disclose.

NURAIN MOHD NOOR | Editorial Board Member Dr. Noor is the current President of the Malaysian Endocrine and Metabolic Society (MEMS).

NATHANIEL S. ORILLAZA JR. | Editorial Board Member Dr. Orillaza receives grants from the Department of Science and Technology for research projects; the Department of Health for university-based programs and the National Academy of Science and Technology for research projects. He receives honoraria for faculty work at the AO Trauma Foundation, Department of Health hospitals and the National Academy of Science and Technology and receives honoraria for lectures from Viatris, Mundipharma, Menarini and Delex Pharma. He receives support for conference fees and travel expenses from the American Society for Surgery and the American Academy of Orthopedic Surgeons. He receives support for travel as course faculty from Viatris. He submitted patents for Telepresence Robot and Powered Respirator developed by UP SIBOL. He is a Research Officer and Council Member of the AO Trauma Philippines, a country delegate of the International Federation of Societies for Surgery of the Hand and a Regional Editor of the Journal of Hand Surgery Global Online, Malaysian Orthopedic Journal and the Journal of Hand Surgery Asian Pacific. He is a stockholder of the Tagaytay Medical Center (without the right to practice).

PAUL MATTHEW D. PASCO | Editorial Board Member

Dr. Pasco receives grants from the Philippine Council for Health Research and Development (PCHRD).

CATHERINE LYNN T. SILAO | Editorial Board Member Dr. Silao receives research grants from the Newborn Screening Reference Center and the National Institutes of Health. She receives fees for lectures from Nestle Philippines. She has pending patents for Methods and Means for Prognosticating the Occurrence of Pulmonary Complications in Leptospirosis and Early Diagnosis and Prognosis of Complicated Leptospirosis using Molecular Markers. She is a member of the Human Genome Education Committee. She is a stockholder of the Clinical Genetics and Genomic Counseling Care Services (CGGCCS) Inc.

ROGELIO V. TANGCO | **Editorial Board Member** Dr. Tangco has nothing to disclose.

NGUYEN VAN TUAN | Editorial Board Member

Prof. Van Tuan receives grants from the Australian National Health and Medical Research Council through the University of Technology Sydney. He is also a recipient of the Amgen Competitive Grant Program through the University of Technology Sydney. He receives honoraria for lectures from Amgen, VT Health Care and Bridge Health Care. He receives support for attending meetings from Bridge Health Care Pty Ltd, Amgen and DKSH Pharma.

MYO WIN | Editorial Board Member

Prof. Win has nothing to disclose.

MARITA V.T. REYES | Ethics Adviser

Dr. Reyes receives consulting fees as a Technical Reviewer of study proposals of the Department of Science and Technology-Philippine Council for Health Research Development (DOST-PCHRD). She is the Chair of the Health Technology Assessment Council.

AMADO O. TANDOC III | Editorial Coordinator

Dr. Tandoc receives fees as a Consultant Editor of the Scientific Proceedings of the Lung Center of the Philippines. He is a speaker and Treasurer of the Philippine Association of Medical Journal Editors (PAMJE).



Instructions to Authors

The Journal of the ASEAN Federation of Endocrine Societies (JAFES) is an open-access, peer-reviewed, English language, medical and health science journal that is published two times a year by the ASEAN Federation of Endocrine Societies (AFES). Authors may include members and non-members of the AFES.

Manuscripts, correspondences and other editorial matters should be sent via electronic mail to JAFES@asia.com or JAFES.editor@gmail.com.

Manuscripts are received with the understanding that the submitted manuscript represents original, exclusive and unpublished material, that it is not under simultaneous consideration for publication elsewhere, and that it will not be submitted for publication in another journal, until a decision is conveyed regarding its acceptability for publication in the JAFES. Furthermore, the submitted manuscript and supplemental materials do not infringe any copyright, violate any other intellectual property, data privacy rights of any person or entity, and have written permissions from copyright or intellectual property right owners for all copyrighted/patented works that are included in the manuscript; the study on which the manuscript is based had conformed to ethical standards and/or had been reviewed by the appropriate ethics committee; that no references or citations have been made to predatory/suspected predatory journals; and that the article had written/informed consent for publication from involved subjects.

ARTICLE TYPES

JAFES welcomes manuscripts on all aspects of endocrinology and metabolism in the form of original articles, review articles, case reports, feature articles (clinical practice guidelines, clinical case seminars, book reviews, et cetera), editorials, letters to the Editor, brief communications, images in endocrinology and special announcements. See Inset Box for descriptions and specific requirements per article type.

COVER LETTER

A cover letter must accompany each manuscript which should cite the title of the manuscript, the list of authors (complete names and affiliations and their specific role/s in writing the manuscript), with one (1) author clearly designated as correspondent, providing his/her complete postal/mailing address, telephone number, e-mail and fax number. The **JAFES cover letter template** must be used.

*All authors are required to obtain an ORCID iD. To register, kindly follow this link: https://orcid.org/register.

AUTHOR FORM

UPDATE

For submissions to the JAFES to be accepted, all authors must read and accomplish the **JAFES Author Forms** consisting of: (1) the Authorship Certification, (2) the Author Declarations, (3) the Author Contribution Disclosure, (4) the Author Publishing Agreement and (5) the Conversion to Visual Abstract (optional for original articles only) to improve dissemination to practitioners and lay readers. The completely accomplished JAFES Author Forms shall be scanned and submitted along with the manuscript. No manuscript shall be received without the completely accomplished JAFES Author Forms.

ADHERENCE TO EQUATOR NETWORK GUIDELINES

To improve and standardize reporting of findings depending on the study type, authors should ensure compliance with and submit the appropriate accomplished EQUATOR (Enhancing the QUAlity and Transparency of Research) Network Guidelines. These guidelines are freely available at: http://equatornetwork.org.

- 1. CONSORT (2010) Checklist for Reporting Clinical Trials
- 2. CARE (2013) Checklist for Reporting Case Reports
- 3. COREQ (2007) Checklist for Reporting Qualitative Research
- 4. PRISMA (2009) Checklist for Reporting Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses
- 5. STROBE (2007) Checklist for Reporting Observational Studies
- 6. STARD (2015) Checklist for Reporting Diagnostic Accuracy Studies
- 7. CHEERS (2013) Checklist for Reporting Economic Evaluation of Health Interventions
- 8. SQUIRE (2015) Checklist for Quality Improvement Reporting in Healthcare
- 9. ARRIVE (2013) Guidelines for Reporting Animal Research

ICMJE FORM FOR DISCLOSURE OF POTENTIAL CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

In order to ensure scientific objectivity and independence, the JAFES requires all authors to make a full disclosure of areas of potential conflict of interest. Such disclosure will indicate whether the person and/or his/her immediate family has any financial relationship with pharmaceutical companies, medical equip-ment manufacturers, biomedical device manufacturers, or any companies with significant involvement in the field of health care.

Examples of disclosures include but not limited to: ownership, employment, research support (including provision of equipment or materials), involvement as speaker, consultant, or any other financial relationship or arrangement with manufacturers, companies or suppliers. With respect to any relationships identified, author(s) must provide sufficiently detailed information to permit assessment of the significance of the potential conflict of interest (for example, the amount of money involved and/ or the identification of any value of goods and services).

The form is also downloadable at http://www.icmje.org/ conflicts-of-interest/.

ETHICS REVIEW APPROVAL

For Original Articles, authors are required to submit a scanned soft copy of the Ethics Review Approval of their research. For manuscripts reporting data from studies involving animals, authors are required to submit a scanned copy of the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee approval.

INFORMED CONSENT

For Case Reports, Images in Endocrinology and Clinical Case Seminars, authors are required to submit scanned soft copy of signed informed consent for publication from the involved subject/s ("Patient Consent Form"). In case the involved subject/s can no longer be contacted (i.e., retrospective studies, no contact information, et cetera) to obtain consent, the author must seek ethical clearance from the institutional board to publish the information about the subject/s.

GENERAL GUIDELINES

- 1. The manuscript should be encoded using Microsoft Word, double-spaced throughout with 1¼ cm (½ inch) paragraph indentation, with 3-cm margins (1¼ inch) all around on A4 size paper. The preferred font style and size is Times New Roman 12.
- 2. The manuscript should be arranged in sequence as follows: (1) Title Page, (2) Abstract, (3) Text, (4) References, (5) Tables, and (6) Figures & Illustrations.
- 3. References should pertain directly to the work being reported.
- 4. All the sheets of the manuscript should be labelled with the family name of the main author (all in capital letters) and page number (in Arabic Numerals) printed on the upper right corner.
- 5. All manuscripts not complying with the above shall be promptly returned for correction and resubmission.

Title Page

- 1. The title should be as concise as possible.
- 2. Only the full names of the authors directly affiliated with the work should be included (First name, Middle initial and Last name). There are 4 criteria for authorship (ICMJE recommendations):
 - 2.1. Substantial contributions to the conception or design of the work; or the acquisition, analysis, or interpretation of data for the work; AND
 - 2.2. Drafting the work or revising it critically for important intellectual content; AND
 - 2.3. Final approval of the version to be published; AND
 - 2.4. Agreement to be accountable for all aspects of the work in ensuring that questions related to the accuracy or integrity of any part of the work are appropriately investigated and resolved.
- 3. The highest educational attainment or title of the authors should be included as an attachment whenever appropriate.
- 4. Name and location of no more than one (1) institutional affiliation per author may be included.
- 5. If the paper has been presented in a scientific forum or convention, a note should be provided indicating the name, location and date of its presentation.

Abstract

For original articles, the abstract should contain no more than 200 words with a structured format consisting of the objective/s, methodology, results and conclusion. For feature articles, case reports, interhospital grand rounds, and brief communications, the abstract should be from 50 to 75 words and need not be structured.

Keywords

At least 3 keywords but no more than 6, preferably using terms from the Medical Subject Headings (MeSH) list of Index Medicus, should be listed horizontally under the abstract for cross-indexing of the article.

Text

- 1. Generally, the text should be organized consecutively as follows: Introduction, Methodology, Results and Discussion, and Conclusion (IMRAD format).
- 2. All references, tables, figures and illustrations should be cited in the text, in numerical order.
- 3. All abbreviations should be spelled out once (the first time they are mentioned in the text) followed by the abbreviation enclosed in parentheses. The same abbreviation may then be used subsequently instead of the long names.
- 4. All measurements and weights should preferably be in System International (SI) units.
- 5. If appropriate, information should be provided on institutional review board/ethics committee approval.
- 6. Acknowledgments to individuals/groups of persons, or institution/s should be included at the end of the text just before the references. Grants and subsidies from government or private institutions should also be acknowledged.

References

- 1. References in the text should be identified by Arabic Numerals in superscript on the same line as the preceding sentence.
- 2. References should be typed double-spaced on a separate sheet. They should be numbered consecutively in the order by which they are mentioned in the text. They should not be alphabetized.
- 3. All references should provide inclusive page numbers.
- 4. Journal abbreviations should conform to those used in PubMed. Include PMID, PMCID and DOI of the references.
- 5. A maximum of six authors per article can be cited; beyond that, name the first three and add "et al."
- 6. The style/punctuation approved by JAFES conforms to that recommended by the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors (ICMJE) available at http://www.icmje.org. Follow the format of the examples shown below:

Journal Article

Padua FR, Paspe MG. Antinuclear antibody in the rheumatic and non-rheumatic diseases among Filipinos. Acta Med Philipp. 1990; 26(2):81-5.

One to Six Authors (Commentary, Online)

Krause RM. The origin of plagues: Old and new. Science. 1992;257:1073-8. PMID: 1509258. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.257.5073.1073.

Barry JM. The site of origin of the 1918 influenza pandemic and its public health implications. [Commentary]. J Translational Med. January 20, 2004;2(3):1-4. http://www.translational-medicine.com/ content/2/1/3. Accessed November 18, 2005.

Mokdad AH, Bowman BA, Ford ES, Vinicor F, Marks JS, Koplan JP. The continuing epidemics of obesity and diabetes in the US. JAMA. 2001;286(10):1195-200. PMID: 11559264. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.286.10.1195.

More than Six Authors

McGlynn EA, M.Asch S, Adams J, et al. The quality of health care delivered to adults in the United States. N Engl J Med. 2003;348(26):2635-45. PMID: 12826639. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMsa022615.

Jasul Jr. GV, Paz-Pacheco E, Jimeno CA, et al. AFES A.S.-O.N.E.: ASEAN Survey Of Needs in Endocrinology in the time of the COVID-19 pandemic. J AFES Fed Endocr Soc.2020;35(1):5-13. PMID:33790494. PMCID: PMC7992306. https://doi.org/10/15605/jafes.035.01.10.

Authors Representing a Group

Moher D, Schulz KF, Altman D; for the CONSORT Group. The CONSORT statement: Revised recommendations for improving the quality of reports of parallelgroup randomized trials. JAMA. 2001;285(15):1987-91. PMID: 11308435. https://doi.org/jama.285.15.1987.

Book

Byrne, DW. Publishing your medical research paper: What they don't teach in medical school. Baltimore: Williams & Wilkins, 1998.

World Wide Web

The key and critical objectives of JAMA. http://jama. ama-assn.org/misc/aboutjama.dtl. Accessed April 4, 2007.

Tables

- 1. Cite all tables consecutively in the text and number them accordingly.
- 2. Create tables preferably using Microsoft Excel with one table per worksheet.
- 3. Tables should not be saved as image files.
- 4. The content of tables should include a table number (Arabic) and title in capital letters above the table, and explanatory notes and legends as well as definitions of abbreviations used below.
- 5. Font should be Arial Narrow size 8.
- 6. Each table must be self-explanatory, being a supplement rather than a duplicate of information in the text.
- 5. Up to a maximum of five (5) tables are allowed.

Figures and Graphs

- 1. Figures or graphs should be identified by Arabic Numeral/s with titles and explanations underneath.
- 2. The numbers should correspond to the order in which the figures/graphs occur in the text. It is recommended that figures/graphs also be submitted as image files (preferably as .tif, .jpeg, or .png files) of high resolution (at least 300 dpi).
- 3. Editable figures or graphs can also be created using Microsoft Word.

- 4. Provide a title and brief caption for each figure or graph. Caption should not be longer than 15-20 words.
- 5. All identifying data of the subject/s or patient/s under study such as name or case numbers should be removed.
- 6. Up to a maximum of five (5) figures and graphs are allowed.

UPDATE

Illustrations and Photographs

- 1. Where appropriate, all illustrations/photographic images should be at least 600 dpi and submitted as image files (preferably as .tif, .jpeg, or .png files). All images should be checked for resolution. Right click on the image and click properties to see the resolution.
 - 1.1 There should be minimal processing of digital images submitted with a manuscript for review to the JAFES. A certain degree of image processing (lighting, color, contrast, size, orientation, cropping, placement of identifying markers and labels) is deemed acceptable only if the final image correctly and accurately represents the original information or data. Thus, JAFES requires all unprocessed, unaltered, and raw image files to be submitted with the manuscript to facilitate evaluation and review. These shall serve also as JAFES' records for issues that may arise after publication of the manuscript.
 - 1.2 Adjustments in brightness, color balance, or contrast should be applied equally to the whole image and should not result in the exclusion, hiding, obscuring, or deletion of any information that is present in the original image, enhancement of any particular portion of the image. Manipulations such as grouping of images for comparison should be indicated with image margins or clear demarcations, and must be described in the caption. Other types of manipulation such as copying and pasting of images and passing them off as multiple figures is not acceptable. Appropriate re-orientation of the whole image, as well as superimposition of arrows, markers, or other figures and labels is acceptable.
- 2. For photomicrographs, the stain used and the resolution at which the image was acquired (e.g., H&E, 100X) should be included in the description.
 - 2.1 All image adjustment and processing tools/ software used should be disclosed in the methodology section of original articles or described in the caption or description if in article types without a separate section on methods.
- 3. Computer-generated illustrations which are not suited for reproduction should be professionally redrawn and digitized (preferably as .tif, .jpeg, or.png files) at least 600 dpi. All letterings for illustrations should be done professionally and be of adequate size to remain readable ever after size reduction during layout.
- 4. All letterings for illustration should be done professionally and should be of adequate size to retain even after size reduction.
- 5. Figure legends should be numbered sequentially, typed double-spaced on a separate sheet of paper. Give the meaning of all symbols and abbreviations used in the figure.
- 6. Up to a maximum of five (5) illustrations/photographs are allowed.

N.B.: For tables, figures, graphs, illustrations, and photographs that have been previously published in another journal or book, a note must be placed on the specific item stating that such has been adapted or lifted from the original publication and referenced in the **References** portion. Appropriate copyrights and permissions should be secured from the original author/publisher.

PROCESS

- 1. Upon receipt of the manuscript, the Editor shall review the submission, check if it has met aforementioned criteria and consult with members of the Editorial Board to decide whether it shall be considered for publication or not.
- Within one (1) week of submission, authors shall be notified through e-mail that their manuscript either (a) has been sent to referees for peer-review or (b) has been declined without review.
- 3. The JAFES implements a strict double blind peer review policy. Each manuscript is referred to two (2) peer reviewers who are deemed as subject experts. A third reviewer may be needed in case there is discordance in the peer reviewer recommendation. The manuscript is routinely referred to the JAFES in-house statistician to check appropriateness and validity of data analysis and conclusions. In addition, the manuscript is also referred to the JAFES in-house radiologist or pathologist for review if there are diagnostic imaging studies or microscopic images, respectively. The JAFES Editor-in-Chief makes the final decision.
- 4. For manuscripts that are reviewed, authors can expect an initial decision within forty five (45) days after submission. There may be instances when decisions can take longer than 45 days, in such cases, the editorial assistant shall inform the authors. The editorial decision for such manuscripts shall be one of the following: (a) acceptance without further revision, (b) acceptance with minor revisions, (c) major manuscript revision and resubmission, or (d) not accepted for publication.
- 5. Accepted manuscripts are subject to editorial modifications to bring them in conformity with the style of the journal.

EDITORIAL OFFICE CONTACT INFORMATION:

Journal of the ASEAN Federation of Endocrine Societies Unit 2005, 20th Floor, Medical Plaza Ortigas, San Miguel Avenue, Ortigas Center, Pasig City, Philippines 1605 Editorial Assistant: Amado O. Tandoc III, MD, FPSP Telefax number: (+632) 8637-3162 E-mail: JAFES@asia.com; jafes.editor@gmail.com Website: https://www.asean-endocrinejournal.org

ARTICLE TYPES

Original Articles

The abstract should contain no more than 200 words with a structured format consisting of the objective/s, methodology, results and conclusion. A manuscript for original articles should not exceed 25 typewritten pages (including tables, figures, illustrations and references) or 6000 words.

<u>Reviews</u>

Review articles provide information on the "state of the art." JAFES encourages that reviews not only summarize current understanding of a particular topic but also describe significant gaps in the research, and current debates. The abstract should be from 50 to 75 words and should not be structured. A manuscript for reviews should not exceed 15 typewritten pages (including tables, figures, illustrations and references) or 4000 words.

Case Reports / Case Series

The abstract should be from 50 to 75 words and should not be structured. A manuscript for case reports or case series should not exceed 10 typewritten pages (including tables, figures, illustrations and references) or 3000 words.

Feature Articles

JAFES may feature articles, either as part of an issue theme, such as Summary Clinical Practice Guidelines on endocrinology from each AFES country society, or a special topic on endocrinology by an international expert or authority. The abstract should be from 50 to 75 words and should not be structured. A manuscript for feature articles should not exceed 25 typewritten pages (including tables, figures, illustrations and references) or 6000 words.

Endocrine Perspectives

JAFES may invite topic experts to publish viewpoints, opinions, and commentaries on relevant topics. A manuscript for endocrine perspectives should not exceed 10 typewritten pages (including tables, figures, illustrations and references) or 3000 words. *Not peer reviewed.

Interhospital Grand Rounds

JAFES encourages submission of special articles that summarize and document the proceedings of endocrinology grand rounds, which includes presentation of medical problems of a particular patient, evaluation and work-up, treatment and clinical course, discussion of key diagnostic and management points, and commentaries by specialty experts. JAFES recognizes the importance of this type of article as an educational tool for physicians and health practitioners. The abstract should be from 50 to 75 words and should not be structured. A manuscript for grand rounds should not exceed 25 typewritten pages (including tables, figures, illustrations and references) or 6000 words.

Brief Communications

Brief Communications are short reports intended to either extend or expound on previously published research OR present new and significant findings which may have a major impact in current practice. If the former, authors must acknowledge and cite the research which they are building upon. The abstract should be from 50 to 75 words and should not be structured. A manuscript for brief communications should not exceed 5 typewritten pages (including tables, figures, illustrations and references) or 1500 words.

Images in Endocrinology

Images may include photographs of clinical cases encountered and documented during practice. They may also include diagnostic images (e.g., photomicrographs of histopathologic diagnosis, radiographs) or special studies performed (e.g., spectral karyotype imaging, fluorescent microscope images, immunostains) that aided in diagnosis. A 250-word text should accompany the images. Submissions to this category should comply with the journal's image integrity guidelines.

Editorials

Articles that represent the scientific opinion and views of an author. Every issue of JAFES includes an Editorial by the Editor-in-Chief and may include one or two additional editorials from experts from the scientific community commenting on a particular field or issue on endocrinology. No abstract or keywords necessary.

Letters to the Editor

JAFES welcomes feedback and comments on previously published articles in the form of Letters to the Editor. No abstract or keywords necessary. A Letter to the Editor must not exceed 2 typewritten pages or 500 words.

Special Announcements

Special announcements may include upcoming conventions, seminars or conferences relevant to endocrinology and metabolism. The Editors shall deliberate and decide on acceptance and publication of special announcements. Please coordinate with the Editorial Coordinator for any request for special announcements.

Checklist Guide for Submission of Manuscripts to JAFES					
Instructions to Authors	Review manuscript submission guidelines				
Cover Letter	 Include cover letter as an attachment Indicate in the letter the title of the work Indicate all the authors (complete names, affiliations, ORCID iD, specific role/s in writing the manuscript and e-mail address) Indicate in the letter the Corresponding author: and provide complete contact information (post address, telephone, fax number, e-mail address) 				
EQUATOR Network Guidelines	Review manuscript if compliant with appropriate EQUATOR Network Guidelines and submit checklist (e.g., CONSORT for clinical trials, CARE for case reports)				
Author Form	 Ensure all authors have read and agreed to the following: (1) the Authorship Certification, (2) the Author Declarations, (3) the Author Contribution Disclosure, and (4) the Author Publishing Agreement, and (5) the Conversion to Visual Abstract (*optional for original articles) Submit a scanned copy of the fully accomplished form 				
ICMJE Form for Disclosure of Potential Conflicts of Interest	 Ensure all authors have read and agreed to disclose potential Conflicts of Interest Submit the PDF copy of the fully accomplished form *The form is also downloadable at: http://www.icmje.org/conflicts-of-interest/ 				
Ethics Review Approval	 For Original articles, submit a scanned copy of the Ethics Review Approval of research For manuscripts reporting data from studies involving animals, submit a scanned copy of the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee approval 				
Patient Consent Form (if applicable)	□ For Case Reports, Images in Endocrinology and Clinical Case Seminars, submit a scanned copy of the fully accomplished form; otherwise, obtain appropriate ethical clearance from the institutional review board.				
Title Page	 Full names of the authors directly affiliated with the work (First name and Last name), highest educational attainment Name and location of 1 institutional affiliation per author If presented in a scientific forum or conference, provide a footnote should be provided indicating the name, location and date of presentation 				
Abstract	 Provide an abstract conforming with the format Structured for Original Articles: Objective/s, Methodology, Results, Conclusion Unstructured for Case Reports and Feature Articles 				
Keywords	Provide 3-5 keywords (listed in MeSH)				
Content	 Provide text/content in IMRAD format (Introduction, Methodology, Results and Discussion, Conclusion) Make sure all abbreviations are spelled out once (the first time they are mentioned in the text) followed by the abbreviation enclosed in parentheses; the same abbreviation may then be used subsequently Make sure all measurements and weights are in SI units If appropriate, provide information on institutional review board/ethics review committee approval Acknowledgments to individuals/groups of persons, or institution/s should be included at the end of the text just before the references; grants and subsidies from government or private institutions should also be acknowledged 				
References	 All references should be cited in the text, in numerical order. Use Arabic numerals Ensure all references follow the prescribed format 				
Tables, Figures, Illustrations and Photographs	 All tables, figures, illustrations and photographs should be cited in the text, in numerical order per type Provide separate files for tables, figures and illustrations Provide a title and legend (if appropriate) for each table Provide a title, legend (if appropriate), and caption for each figure and illustration (caption should be no longer than 15-20 words) If table, figure, or illustration is adapted, state so and include the reference. 				



Cover Letter

(Date)

To: **The Editor-in-Chief** Journal of the ASEAN Federation of Endocrine Societies (JAFES)

Subject: SUBMISSION OF MANUSCRIPT FOR PUBLICATION

We intend to publish the manuscript/, entitled "_____," under the Section [Original Article, Review Article, Feature Article, Case Report, Case Series, Interhospital Grand Rounds, Brief Communications, Letter-to-the-Editor, Special Announcements] in the Journal of the ASEAN Federation of Endocrine Societies.

LIST OF AUTHORS

Complete Name	Position/ Designation	Institutional Affiliation	Role in writing the manuscript	Email address	ORCID iD

On behalf of all the authors, I shall act as the corresponding author with the journal from this point onward.

Attached herewith are the following: the completely accomplished **Author Form with author contribution disclosure** and **author publishing agreement**, in which all the authors certified authorship criteria was satisfactorily met and the specific contributions of the authors are listed and the author copyright is retained granting publishing and distribution rights to the JAFES; the **Author Declaration** that the work is original and is not under simultaneous consideration in other journals and the **ICMJE Disclosure forms** of ALL the authors (*where all conflicts of interest have been declared/there are no conflicts of interest*).

For original articles, we submit a scanned copy of our Ethics Review Approval/registration in trial registries (as appropriate) and the appropriate EQUATOR Network checklist used in writing the manuscript.

For case reports/series, patient consent forms have been secured for the publication of information.

For animal studies, a scanned copy of the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee approval was obtained.

Furthermore, we respectfully suggest the following reviewer(s) for our manuscript.

Name and Salutation (e.g., Prof., Dr., etc)	Position/Designation	Institutional Affiliation and specialization	Email address

Sincerely,

Corresponding Author Name: (Salutation, First Nar

Name: (Salutation, First Name, Middle Initial, Last Name, Title) Position/Designation Name of Institution: Complete Address of Institution with zip code Tel. No. of Institution: Fax No. of Institution: Email address: ORCID iD:

Mailing Address:

Full Name: Complete address with zip code Tel. No./ Mobile No.:


COMPLETE TITLE OF MANUSCRIPT

Author Name [Last name/First name]	Institutional Affiliation
1.	
2.	
3.	
4.	
5.	
6.	
7.	
8.	
9.	
10.	

AUTHOR LISTING (in the order agreed upon by all authors; use an additional sheet if necessary)

*NOTE: Indicate with an asterisk mark the corresponding author.

1. AUTHORSHIP CERTIFICATION

Based on International Committee of Medical Journal Editors (ICMJE) Criteria for Authorship.

In consideration of our submission to the Journal of the ASEAN Federation of Endocrine Societies (JAFES), the undersigned author(s) of the manuscript hereby certify, that all of us have actively and sufficiently participated in:

- □ (1) the conception or design of the work, the acquisition, analysis and interpretation of data for the work; AND
- (2) drafting the work, revising it critically for important intellectual content; AND
- (3) that we are all responsible for the final approval of the version to be published; AND
- □ (4) we all agree to be accountable for all aspects of the work in ensuring that questions related to the accuracy or integrity of any part of the work are appropriately investigated and resolved.

2. AUTHOR DECLARATIONS

- □ The undersigned author(s) of the manuscript hereby certify that the submitted manuscript represents original, exclusive, and unpublished material. It is not under simultaneous consideration for publication elsewhere. Furthermore, it will not be submitted for publication in another journal, until a decision is conveyed regarding its acceptability for publication in the JAFES.
- □ The undersigned author(s) hereby certify that the submitted manuscript and supplemental materials do not infringe any copyright, violate any other intellectual property, data privacy rights of any person or entity, and have obtained written permissions from copyright or intellectual property right owners for all copyrighted/patented works that are included in the manuscript.

For submissions to the JAFES to be accepted, all authors must read and accomplish the JAFES Author Forms consisting of: (1) the Authorship Certification, (2) the Author Declarations, (3) the Author Contribution Disclosure, and (4) the Author Publishing Agreement. The completely accomplished JAFES Author Forms shall be scanned and submitted along with the manuscript. No manuscript shall be received without the completely accomplished JAFES Author Forms.

- □ The undersigned author(s) hereby certify, that the study on which the manuscript is based had conformed to ethical standards and/or had been reviewed by the appropriate ethics committee, and that no references or citations have been made to predatory/suspected predatory journals.
- □ The undersigned author(s) likewise hereby certify, that the study is approved by the appropriate institutional review board and is adherent to the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki or that the article had written/informed consent for publication from involved subjects (for Case Report/series, Images in Endocrinology, Clinical Case Seminars).*

*NOTE: In case the involved subject/s can no longer be contacted (i.e., retrospective studies, no contact information, et cetera) to obtain consent, the author must seek ethical clearance from the institutional board to publish the information about the subject/s.

3. AUTHOR CONTRIBUTION DISCLOSURE (Place an "x" mark where an author made the contribution)

Adapted from Contributor Roles Taxonomy [CRediT] developed by the Consortia for Advancing Standards in Research Administration Information (CASRAI).

Specific Contributor role				Author 4	Author 5	Author 6	Author 7	Author 8	Author 9	Author 10
Conceptualization										
Ideas; formulation or evolution of overarching research goals and aims.										
Methodology										l I
Development or design of methodology; creation of models										
Software										l I
Programming, software development; designing computer programs;										l I
implementation of the computer code and supporting algorithms; testing of										l I
existing code components										
Validation										l I
Verification, whether as a part of the activity or separate, of the overall										l I
replication/reproducibility of results/experiments and other research outputs										
Formal analysis										
Application of statistical, mathematical, computational, or other formal techniques										l I
to analyze or synthesize study data										
Investigation										l I
Conducting a research and investigation process, specifically performing the										
experiments, or data/evidence collection										
Resources										
Provision of study materials, reagents, materials, patients, laboratory samples,										
animals, instrumentation, computing resources, or other analysis tools										
Data Curation										
Management activities to annotate (produce metadata), scrub data and maintain										
research data (including software code, where it is necessary for interpreting the										l I
data itself) for initial use and later reuse										
Writing – original draft preparation										
Creation and/or presentation of the published work, specifically writing the initial										
draft (including substantive translation)										
Writing – review and editing										
Preparation, creation and/or presentation of the published work by those from										
the original research group, specifically critical review, commentary or revision –										
including pre- or post-publication stages										
Visualization										
Preparation, creation and/or presentation of the published work, specifically										l I
visualization/data presentation										
Supervision										
Oversight and leadership responsibility for the research activity planning and										
execution, including mentorship external to the core team										
Project administration										
Management and coordination responsibility for the research activity planning										
and execution										
Funding acquisition										
Acquisition of the financial support for the project leading to this publication										

For submissions to the JAFES to be accepted, all authors must read and accomplish the JAFES Author Forms consisting of: (1) the Authorship Certification, (2) the Author Declarations, (3) the Author Contribution Disclosure, and (4) the Author Publishing Agreement. The completely accomplished JAFES Author Forms shall be scanned and submitted along with the manuscript. No manuscript shall be received without the completely accomplished JAFES Author Forms.

4. AUTHOR PUBLISHING AGREEMENT

- □ The undersigned author(s) shall retain copyright and all other intellectual property rights for the Article but transfers only commercial rights to the JAFES.
- □ The undersigned author(s) is/are entitled to proper attribution and credit for the published manuscript, and to share the published manuscript in the same manner permitted to third parties under the JAFES Creative Commons BY-NC user license, so long as the shared version contains the CrossRef DOI link to the version of record in the JAFES website.
- □ The undersigned author(s) is/are entitled to use the published manuscript in subsequent compilations of the undersigned author(s) works, to use excerpts or portions of the published manuscript in other works, including dissertations or books/book chapters, for both commercial and non-commercial purposes.
- □ The undersigned author(s) understands and agrees to grant JAFES exclusive rights to publish and distribute the manuscript detailed in this form and any tables, figures, illustrations, and other materials submitted as part of the manuscript (supplementary information) in print, electronic, and all other media (including future platforms developed), throughout the world, for the full term of copyright.
- □ The undersigned author(s) recognizes that the JAFES is an OPEN-ACCESS publication which allows third party users to share, copy and redistribute the published manuscript in any medium or format, adapt, remix, transform, and build upon the published manuscript, for non-commercial purposes through its Creative Commons Attribution- Non-Commercial user license (CC-BY-NC). This agreement shall also give JAFES exclusive rights to license others to do the same as above through the user license, and to enforce these rights against third parties.
- □ The undersigned author(s) understand and agree that all rights granted under this agreement shall revert to the undersigned author(s) should the submitted manuscript be withdrawn or rejected, or the published manuscript be retracted.

5. CONVERSION TO VISUAL ABSTRACT (for Original Articles only) *OPTIONAL*

□ **The undersigned author(s) agree to have the published work converted as visual abstract** to improve dissemination to practitioners and lay readers.

SIGNED:	SI	G	Ν	Ε	D	.,	
---------	----	---	---	---	---	----	--

Author Name [Last name/First name]	Signature	Date [MM/DD/YY]
1.		
2.		
3.		
4.		
5.		
6.		
7.		
8.		
9.		
10.		

*NOTE: Indicate with an asterisk mark the corresponding author.

For submissions to the JAFES to be accepted, all authors must read and accomplish the JAFES Author Forms consisting of: (1) the Authorship Certification, (2) the Author Declarations, (3) the Author Contribution Disclosure, and (4) the Author Publishing Agreement. The completely accomplished JAFES Author Forms shall be scanned and submitted along with the manuscript. No manuscript shall be received without the completely accomplished JAFES Author Forms.



ICMJE Form for Disclosure of Potential Conflicts of Interest

Date:					
Your Name:					
Manuscript Title:					
Manuscript number (if known):					

In the interest of transparency, we ask you to disclose all relationships/activities/interests listed below that are related to the content of your manuscript. "Related" means any relation with for-profit or not-for-profit third parties whose interests may be affected by the content of the manuscript. Disclosure represents a commitment to transparency and does not necessarily indicate a bias. If you are in doubt about whether to list a relationship/activity/interest, it is preferable that you do so.

The following questions apply to the author's relationships/activities/interests as they relate to the current manuscript only.

The author's relationships/activities/interests should be **defined broadly.** For example, if your manuscript pertains to the epidemiology of hypertension, you should declare all relationships with manufacturers of antihypertensive medication, even if that medication is not mentioned in the manuscript.

In item #1 below, report all support for the work reported in this manuscript without time limit. For all other items, the time frame for disclosure is the past 36 months.

		Name all entities with whom you have this relationship or indicate none (add rows as needed)	Specifications/Comments (e.g., if payments were made to you or to your institution)			
	Time frame: Since the initial planning of the work					
1	All support for the present manuscript (e.g., funding, provision of study materials, medical writing, article processing charges, etc.) No time limit for this item.	None				
		Time fromes need 26 menths				
		Time frame: past 36 months				
2	Grants or contracts from any entity (if not indicated in item #1 above).	None				
3	Royalties or licenses	None				

4	Consulting fees	None	
5	Payment or honoraria for lectures, presentations, speakers	None	
	bureaus, manuscript writing or educational events		
6	Payment for expert testimony	None	
7	Support for attending meetings and/or travel	None	
8	Patents planned, issued or pending	None	
9	Participation on a Data Safety Monitoring Board or	None	
	Advisory Board		
40			
10	ceadership or fiduciary role in other board, society, committee or	None	
	advocacy group, paid or unpaid		
11	Stock or stock options	None	
12	Receipt of equipment, materials, drugs, medical writing, gifts or	None	
	other services		
13	Other financial or non-financial interests	None	

Please place an "X" next to the following statement to indicate your agreement:

_____ I certify that I have answered every question and have not altered the wording of any of the questions on this form.



Patient Consent Form

For a patient's consent to publication of information about them in the Journal of the ASEAN Federation of Endocrine Societies (JAFES).

N	lame of person descr	ibed in article or shown in photogr	aph:
s	Subject matter of photo	ograph or article:	
	(The Su	bject matter of the photograph or article	e is hereafter termed as the "INFORMATION.")
J.	AFES manuscript nu	mber:	
Т	itle of article:		
-			
-	Corresponding outpor		
	orresponding author.	·	
	I,		, give my consent for this information
	about MYSE	[please insert your full name] ELF / MY CHILD OR WARD / MY F [please encircle correct description]	RELATIVE relating to the subject matter above
	to appe	ear in the Journal of the ASEAN Fe	deration of Endocrine Societies (JAFES)
		subject to its publication pol	icies and ethical standards.
l have	e seen and read the	material to be submitted to the J	IAFES and thoroughly understand the following:
• T	he Information will be	published in the JAFES without m	y name. It is the obligation of the JAFES to make all attempts
• T	The Information may a	lso be placed on the JAFFS' webs	ite.
• T	he JAFES shall not al	low the Information to be used for a	advertising or packaging or to be used out of context (i.e., use
to	o accompany an entire	ely different article or topic).	
•	can withdraw my cons	sent at any time before publication,	, but once the Information has already been sent to press, it is
n	ny understanding that	it will not be possible to revoke the	econsent.
Siane	d:		Date:
5		[signature over complete name]	
Witne	2661		
Signe	d:		Date:
		[signature over complete name]	

JAFES Office

Unit 2005, 25th Floor, Medical Plaza Ortigas, Ortigas Center, Pasig City 1605 E-mail address: JAFES@asia.com, JAFES.editor@gmail.com Telefax: (+632) 86373162

PEER REVIEWERS



Pia D. Bagamasbad, PhD

National Institute of Molecular Biology and Biotechnology University of the Philippines Diliman

Denise Noelle M. Bascos, PhD National Institute of Molecular Biology and Biotechnology University of the Philippines Diliman

Johann Fabrian Q. Bolinao, MS Metro Pacific Health, Pasig City, Philippines

Mary Anne D. Chiong, MD, MSc Department of Pediatrics University of the Philippines College of Medicine

Kim L. Cochon, MSc JC School of Public Health and Primary Care, Faculty of Medicine The Chinese University of Hong Kong

Eva Maria Cutiongco-dela Paz, MD Institutes of Human Genetics, National Institutes of Health, University of the Philippines Manila

Leslie Michelle Dalmacio, PhD Department of Biochemistry and Molecular Biology University of the Philippines College of Medicine

Ethel M. Estanislao Independent statistician

Mario Antonio L. Jiz II, PhD

Research Institute for Tropical Medicine (RITM DOH) Alabang, Muntinlupa, Manila

Jose B. Nevado Jr., MD, PhD Institutes of Human Genetics, National Institutes of Health, University of the Philippines Manila

Catherine Lynn T. Silao, MD, PhD, FPPS Institute of Human Genetics, National Institutes of Health, University of the Philippines Manila

Emilio Q. Villanueva III, MD, MSPH (Biostat), DPSP Department of Pathology University of the Philippines Manila College of Medicine



SECOND ANNOUNCEMENT



7-9 JULY 2023 Hilton Kuala Lumpur & Le Méridien Kuala Lumpur

NAVIGATING THE NULTIVERGE OF CODOCRIOLOCY



www.memsmac.org

DIANICRON ® MR 60 Gliclazide

YOUR TRUSTED PARTNER

Achieve the goal and maintain control¹

▶ UP TO 2 TABLETS DAILY, IN THE MORNING

Indication: T2D in adults when dietary measures, physical exercise, and weight loss alone are not sufficient to control blood glucose.

DIAMICRON® MR 60 mg

modified release tablets Gliclazide

30 scored tablets

1. Zaccardi F et al. Diabetes Obes Metab. 2020 Aug 5. Doi:10.1111/dom.14169

COMPOSITION* Diamicron 60 mg MR, modified release tablet containing 60 mg of glidazide, contains lactose as an excipient. INDICATION* Non insulin-dependent diabetes (type 2) in adults when dietary measures, physical exercise and weight loss alone are not sufficient to control blood glucose. DOSAGE AND ADMINISTRATION* One half to 2 tablets per day i.e. from 30 to 120 mg taken orally as a single intake at breakfast time, including in elderly patients and those with mild to moderate renal insufficiency with careful patient monitoring. One tablet of Diamicron 60 mg MR can be given in combination with biguanides, alpha glucosidase inhibitors or insulin (under close medical supervision). CONTRAINDICATIONS* Hypersensitivity to glicizide or to any of the excipients, other sulforylurea or sulphonamides; type 1 diabetes, diabetic pre-coma and coma, diabetic ketoacidosis, severe renal or hepatic insufficiency (in these cases the use of insulin is recommended); treatment with miconazole (see interactions section); lactation (see fertility, pregnancy and lactation section). WARNINGS * Hypoglycemia may occur with all sulfonylurea drugs, in cases of a coidental overdose, when clorie or glucose intake is deficient, following prolonged or strenuous exercise and in patients with severe hepatic or renal impairment. Hospitalization and glucose edministration for several days may be necessary. Patient should be informed of the importance of following dietary advice, of taking regular exercise and of regular monitoring of bloog glucose i.e. To be prescribe only in patients with regular food intake. Use with caution fluoroquinolones. Potentiation of anticoagulant may be necessary. PREGNANCY*: Change to insulin before a pregnancy is discovered. **BREASTFEEDING*** contra-indicated: FRITILIY* DRIVE & USE MACHINES* Physoglycemia to the anticoagulant may be necessary. PREGNANCY*: Change to insulin before a pregnancy is discovered. **BREASTFEEDING*** contra-indicated istorbances extils of the eathrent. UNDESTRAELE EFFECTS* Hypoglycemia, agio





AFES 2023

22ND ASEAN FEDERATION OF ENDOCRINE SOCIETIES CONGRESS

Save the date

11.2.7.2.7.1.7.1.7.1.9



www.afes2023thailand.com



Queen Sirikit National Convention Center Bangkok, Thailand

secretariat@afes2023thailand.com

👍 afes2023thailand



